EARLY LEARNING TEACHER COLLABORATION AND CLASSROOM TRANSITIONS: A QUALITATIVE CASE STUDY

by

Danielle Christine Robertson

Liberty University

A Dissertation Presented in Partial Fulfillment

Of the Requirements for the Degree

Doctor of Education

Liberty University

2021

EARLY LEARNING TEACHER COLLABORATION AND CLASSROOM TRANSITIONS:

A QUALITATIVE CASE STUDY

by Danielle Christine Robertson

A Dissertation Presented in Partial Fulfillment

Of the Requirements for the Degree

Doctor of Education

Liberty University, Lynchburg, VA

2021

APPROVED BY:

Meredith Park, Ed.D., Committee Chair

Donna Jones, Ed.D., Committee Member

ABSTRACT

The purpose of this collective case study was to examine how Early Head Start and Head Start teachers collaborate to create successful transitions for students from classroom to classroom. The theory guiding this study was the sociocultural theory by Lev Vygotsky (1978), which focuses on learning through interactions and communications with others and collaborative learning. Vygotsky's theory aligned with the study by informing educators that children learn from a guide and teachers should be intentional in adding to children's knowledge and supporting children's ways of understanding the world around them. This study addressed the following research questions: How do early learning teachers collaborate to prepare students for transitions to a classroom? How do teachers collaborate with families to create a positive transition experience for students? How are teachers utilizing transition strategies to ensure a smooth transition for students? For this study, a case study was used, and the sample was Early Head Start and Head Start teachers in various Early Head Start and Head Start programs in Washington, DC. Data were drawn from interviews, document analysis, and focus groups to capture the case under study in its complexity and entirety through interviews, analyzing documents, and focus groups. The data analysis involved consolidating, reducing, and interpreting codes, themes, and data analysis strategies. The following six themes emerged after completing the data analysis: (a) communication amongst educators; (b) communication with parents and guardians; (c) improvement needed; (d) positive teacher collaboration experiences; (e) program support; and (f) transition strategies.

Keywords: teacher collaboration, transitions, Early Head Start, Head Start, teachers

Dedication

This dissertation is dedicated to each individual who has laid bricks to add to my foundation. The importance of education was instilled in me at an early age through Elois and Bernard Robertson who were intentional in laying the foundation of trusting God and setting the standard of pursuing goals from early childhood to now. My parents were my first examples of hard work and dedication. Thank you for paving the way for me, always encouraging me, your infinite support, teaching me the importance of staying focused, showing me how to trust God, praying for me, praying with me, and most importantly, believing in me every step of the way.

I also dedicate this to all of my angels that paved the way and have touched my life growing up. "Mama", my gospel singing, southern meal cooking, loving, godmother that cared for me growing up and has gone home to be with the Lord. My favorite aunt, Rubye Davis who has gone home to be with the Lord, but her never-ending love and encouragement lives on and will never be forgotten.

Acknowledgements

Colossians 3:23 says, "Whatever you do, work at it with all your heart, as working for the Lord, not for human masters" (New International Version). Jeremiah 29:11 affirms, "For I know the plans I have for you," declares the Lord, "plans to prosper you and not to harm you, plans to give you hope and a future" (NIV). Galatians 6:9 says, "Let us not become weary in doing good, for at the proper time we will reap a harvest if we do not give up" (NIV). Joshua 1:9 says, "Have I not commanded you? Be strong and courageous. Do not be afraid; do not be discouraged, for the Lord your God will be with you wherever you go" (NIV). I shared this to say, The Word of God has encouraged me daily, and the completion of this journey would not have been possible without my Lord and Savior Jesus Christ. I cannot say thank you or accept any gratitude without making it known Who has made this possible for me, and I give Him the upmost praise and worship for seeing me through. I can truly declare, I prayed for this!

I also have to thank Dr. Meredith Park, the best Chair there is, thank you for staying consistent and understanding by answering all of my random text messages and random questions. Thank you for providing your guidance and wisdom throughout this journey. Likewise, Dr. Jones, thank you for your rich feedback, seeing something special in me, and being willing to be on my committee.

Lastly, I have been blessed with the best mentors, family, and friends who have shown me love and endless support through prayers, check-ins, and sound advice throughout what seemed like a never-ending process. Last but not least, the amazing educators that took time out of their schedule during a global pandemic and chose to add to early childhood research, I am forever grateful. Thank you all, and I love you forever!

ABSTRACT	3
Dedication	4
Acknowledgements	5
Table of Contents	6
List of Tables	10
List of Abbreviations	11
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION	12
Overview	12
Background	13
Situation to Self	19
Problem Statement	22
Purpose Statement	23
Significance of the Study	23
Research Questions	27
Definitions	
Summary	29
CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW	
Overview	
Theoretical Framework	
Related Literature	
Summary	61
CHAPTER THREE: METHODS	62

Table of Contents

Overview	62
Design	63
Research Questions	65
Setting	65
Participants	66
Procedures	68
The Researcher's Role	69
Data Collection	69
Interviews	70
Focus Groups	73
Document Analysis	75
Data Analysis	76
Trustworthiness	78
Credibility	79
Dependability and Confirmability	80
Transferability	81
Ethical Considerations	81
Summary	82
CHAPTER FOUR: FINDINGS	83
Overview	83
Participants	83
Ms. Gains	84
Mr. Hayes	

Ms. Mayor85
Ms. Jordan86
Ms. Neal86
Ms. Raul
Ms. Brighton88
Ms. Claiborne
Ms. Paiton
Ms. Douglass
Ms. Austin90
Ms. James90
Results
Theme Development91
Research Question Responses113
Summary120
CHAPTER FIVE: CONCLUSION121
Overview121
Summary of Findings121
Discussion
Implications131
Delimitations and Limitations
Recommendations for Future Research140
Summary141
REFERENCES

Appendix A IRB Approval Letter	
Appendix B Permission Request	161
Appendix C Site Approval	
Appendix D Consent Form	
Appendix E Interview Questions	
Appendix F Focus Group Questions	167
Appendix G Transition Checklist	
Appendix H Transition Plan Form	170
Appendix I Permission Form for Transferring	

Table 1	Codes Leading to	Themes	93
---------	------------------	--------	----

List of Abbreviations

Cultural Historical Activity Theory (CHAT)

Early Head Start (EHS)

National Board for Professional Teaching Standards (NBPTS)

Situation of Development (SSD)

Head Start Program Performance Standards (HSPPS)

Individualized Education Programs (IEP)

Child Development Associate (CDA)

Family and Educational Rights and Privacy regulations (FERPA)

Institutional Review Board (IRB)

Qualitative Data Analysis (QDA)

English Language Learners (ELL)

Early Childhood Education (ECE)

Associate of Arts (AA)

Zone of Proximal Development (ZPD)

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION

Overview

From their inception, Head Start and Early Head Start (EHS) have had a dual role. The goal for the programs is to provide comprehensive health, nutrition, and education services for young children and identify physical and mental health problems early enough to offer interventional medical, dental, and psychological services (Hinitz, 2014). An overarching goal of the program is to enhance social and emotional competence, which includes the child's everyday effectiveness in dealing with his or her environment and later responsibilities in school and life (Hinitz, 2014). In preparation for school, EHS and Head Start teachers must ensure that they are collaborating to ensure students are prepared for the transition to a new classroom or new school (U.S. Department of Health & Humans Services, 2020). Also, for the past two decades, the federal, state, and local governments have encouraged collaborations among childcare, Head Start, and prekindergarten with the aim of supporting young children's school readiness while also meeting the childcare needs of working parents (Schilder et al., 2017).

Transitioning to school is an important developmental milestone for young children and considered a sensitive period necessary for later school success (Harper, 2016). During the transition, children acquire basic skills and understandings that serve as the foundation for further learning (Harper, 2016). Moreover, collaboration has been seen as a solution to problems in education with various and substantial benefits, particularly in regard to the quality of teaching and learning (Forte & Flores, 2014). As Del Grosso, Akers, Mraz Esposito, and Paulsell (2014) reported, although dozens of technical reports on collaboration exist, currently, there are significant gaps in the peer-reviewed literature on early care and education collaboration. Overall, this chapter will provide the background, situation to self, problem, purpose,

significance of the study, and definitions for the study.

Background

While analyzing how the research problem evolved over time, this study will include relevant literature that covers the historical, social, and theoretical contexts. The background explores why the problem is of interest and who is affected by the problem. The reader will learn what research has been undertaken to investigate or address the problem.

History

Head Start originated from a strong base of civil rights advocacy and a long history of government-funded and private early childhood education programs in the United States (Hinitz, 2014). Head Start was developed during President Lyndon B. Johnson's war on poverty in the middle of the civil rights movement of the 1960s (Hinitz, 2014). At the time of Head Start's creation, 10 years had already passed since the Supreme Court's momentous Brown v. Board of Education (1954) decision that racial segregation in public schools was unconstitutional. President Johnson announced the creation of Head Start in a special message to Congress on January 12, 1965, in which he focused on the expansion of preschool programs in order to reach disadvantaged children early (Hinitz, 2014). Part of the government's outlook on poverty was influenced by new research that revealed the impacts of poverty on education. Research indicated the need for supporting disadvantaged groups and compensating for inequality in social or economic conditions (Office of Head Start, 2019).

In addition, the Improving Head Start for School Readiness Act of 2007 had several provisions to strengthen Head Start's quality (Office of Head Start, 2019). The revisions included alignment of Head Start school readiness goals with state early learning standards, higher qualifications for the Head Start teaching workforce, State Advisory Councils on Early Care and Education in every state, and increased program monitoring, including a review of child outcomes and annual financial audits (Office of Head Start, 2019).

The EHS and Head Start programs have grown and have become well-known over the years, and researchers have analyzed whether the services have been beneficial for EHS and Head Start families. Since 1965, EHS and Head Start programs have served more than 36 million children in urban and rural areas in all 50 states, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico, and the U.S. territories, including American Indian, Alaskan Native, and Migrant/Seasonal communities. The programs grew from an eight-week demonstration project to include full day/year services and many program options (Office of Head Start, 2019). However, research on the results of the Head Start program has been mixed: the scathing 1969 Westinghouse report; the Jensen article (1969), which stated that "compensatory education has been tried, and it apparently has failed"; and Bronfenbrenner's (1974) report on the fade-out hypothesis (p. 96). These reports all caused much concern, but such reports also triggered major revisions to the Head Start program (Hinitz, 2014). Research after those scathing reports has focused on Head Start's impact on child outcomes, the ability to support and meet family needs, the effectiveness of the comprehensive services provided, and collaboration with local agencies.

Nearly six million infants and toddlers participate in some type of out-of-home care arrangements each week (Doudna, Aaron, Flittner, & Peterson, 2015). During the infant and toddler years, many of these children and their families experience a transition. Transitional moves include going from in-home care to care outside of the home, moving from family childcare to a center-based program, changing centers, or going from one classroom to another in the same center (Doudna et al., 2015). Particularly for low-income children with the proliferation of the federal Head Start program, preschool rather than kindergarten is their first real experience with group-based learning (Goodrich, Mudrick, & Robinson, 2015). In contrast to infant/toddler childcare environments such as EHS, which provide children with more individualized, responsive supports for learning through teacher to child ratios of 1:4, joining a typical preschool classroom presents a 3-year-old with multiple opportunities and challenges for learning (Goodrich et al., 2015). The preschool classroom includes less individualized attention from the teacher and more demands for children to focus attention, inhibit inappropriate behaviors while initiating appropriate ones, cooperate and follow the rules, and communicate their needs and converse about what they are learning (Goodrich et al., 2015). In programs like Head Start, there are groups of up to 20 children per classroom, and the teacher to child ratio can be as large as 1:10; this necessitates that children acquire behavioral and cognitive skills that permit instruction to flow from the teacher to all children in the group. In other programs, ratios can be as large as 1:20 (Goodrich et al., 2015).

During classroom and program transitions, children must cope with many new demands, including disparate educational structures, processes, and curricula (Harper, 2016). Successful transitions depend on a system in which community partners collaborate together, team members have access to effective training and assistance, and families are given adequate information and support (Doudna et al., 2015). Gilliam (2008) reported that collaborations among childcare, Head Start, and pre-K have a greater potential to serve children and families through seamless services. Selden, Sowa, and Sandfort (2006), as well as Schilder and Smith Leavell (2014), studied the characteristics of programs engaging in collaborations and the benefits of collaborations. The authors found that childcare and Head Start programs with greater organizational capacity are more likely to engage in collaborations and reported that these collaborations are correlated with improved classroom quality. In order for transitional practices

to take place, teachers should collaborate with other fellow educators to analyze what the transition will look like and support the child's individual needs and learning.

Social Background

Current initiatives require all educators to begin addressing the individual developmental and educational needs of all children through collaborations with caregivers, schools, and communities (Lees & Kennedy, 2017). Teacher collaboration refers to the professional collaborative and cooperative practices and activities that teachers engage in to achieve their shared educational goals. Effective collaboration between teachers has also been recognized as a vital component of teacher professional development and student success (Ning, Lee, & Lee, 2015). Collective learning and application require teachers to prioritize professional advancement as a collective effort and derives the best strategies to optimize student learning and outcomes (Ning et al., 2015). Sharing personal practices requires teachers to engage in activities such as peer coaching, classroom observations, lesson study, discussion, etc. to advance their professional development. Besides, when teachers open their practice up to scrutiny by colleagues and engage in peer observation and feedback, they learn to ask questions and evaluate their practices in a more analytic fashion (Ning et al., 2015). Effective teacher collaboration has its positive effects; however, previous studies also expound on what happens if the efforts are not intentional or implemented properly (Ketterlin-Geller, Baumer, & Lichon, 2015).

A transition refers to the process of change that is experienced when children move from one setting to another (Harper, 2016). It is an interactive process that occurs over time and includes all those events and activities that occur during the change from one environment to another. Transition encompasses the time between the points of awareness that a transition is going to occur, to settling into the new environment, to the time when the child is fully established as a member of the new setting (Harper, 2016). The pre-transition experiences of children and their families are varied and diverse, and children differ in their educational backgrounds and levels of preparation that they bring to the school experience. If teacher collaboration is not intentional when it comes to transitions, it can have a negative effect on a child's transition into a classroom. The emotional journey a child faces during transition is significant and will, to some degree, yield stress and discomfort when the child is placed into an unfamiliar setting (Harper, 2016). To ensure that every child has the best possible chance of adjusting successfully to a new classroom, a wider support system needs to be implemented with the teaching professionals, parents, and children working together. In particular, it is proposed that the greatest potential lies in the alliance of teachers; aligning teaching practices and philosophies across the new teachers and new institutions would ensure continuity and support for children as they progress through their education (Skouteris, Watson, & Lum, 2012). The need for teacher collaboration across preschool and primary school is particularly necessary when the discontinuities between early childhood centers and primary schools are highlighted (Skouteris et al., 2012).

Programs that children attend can differ widely in philosophy, curriculum, structure, and practice (Harper, 2016). Early childhood education programs, particularly public school kindergarten and first-grade programs, have become increasingly academic in focus in response to legislation and common core state standards, which endorse higher curricular expectations among educators. The increased academic focus makes the transition to public school difficult for families and children, especially from private school settings where curricula may not be mandated by common core state standards (Harper, 2016). The transition experience for a typically developing child may also include a loss of attachment to familiar people, friends,

environment, and objects within that environment; a decrease in the sense of belonging, role, and identity uncertainty, a feeling of being devalued, uncertainty about the future, and a perceived loss of voice, control, and uniqueness (Harper 2016). During these transitions, children must cope with many new demands, including disparate educational structures, processes, and curricula (Harper, 2016). Preparing children for a successful classroom transition is a national priority, yet the degree to which teachers are involved in the transition needs more focus.

Theoretical

This study is grounded in the social interaction theory of learning, which aligns with research on communities of practice, relevance to practice, and collective practice (Killion, 2015). Lev Vygotsky (1978), a developmental theorist and researcher, first wrote about the importance of both teacher-student and student-peer interaction in the process of learning in the late 1970s, and it has had an important impact on the educational environment ever since (Loh, 2015). Human development starts with dependence on caregivers. The developing individual relies on the vast pool of transmitted experiences of others, and Vygotsky emphasized the primacy of social interaction in human development (Steiner & Mahn, 1996). Social interaction is one of the cornerstones of the social constructivist paradigm, and social interaction with others was explored in depth in Vygotsky's attempt to understand human consciousness (Kim, 2014). When beginning an activity, learners depend on others with more experience, and over time they take on increasing responsibility for their own learning and participation in joint activity when their support is effective (Steiner & Mahn, 1996). Vygotsky recognized that learning takes place in social contexts and encouraged educators to create social learning settings that maximize student learning and promote a positive environment. This theory encourages educators to be intentional in their planning to support and guide children's learning. A core tenet of Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory of development is that children develop the skills necessary to interact with and learn from the broader social world through active engagement with their primary caregivers within the sociocultural environment. Specifically, teachers help young children to internalize the social rules of society, learn how to regulate their own behavior, and communicate effectively by preparing them for a transition and meeting their needs throughout the transition process (Vygotsky, 1978). This theory aligns with the study by supporting the principle that children need guided participation. Students should receive guidance during the process of transitioning to a new environment that builds their knowledge, skills, and abilities to be successful and to understand their new environment.

Situation to Self

Having a background in early learning and work experience as an educator in EHS (0-3 years old) and Head Start (3-5 years old) programs, I noticed how EHS and Head Start programs were intentional about building partnerships and collaborating with local education agencies, and I observed the various benefits of effective collaboration. Children experience multiple transitions early in life, some transition from nursing to bottle-feeding, one-on-one time with their guardian to family childcare, family childcare to an EHS classroom, infant classroom to toddler classroom, preschool to kindergarten, and so on, so they learn early in life about change. However, to ensure secure attachments and effective adaptations to learning, children should not be expected to learn how to cope with change alone. Children spend a significant period of their lives at school, which provides essential opportunities for children to build consistent, trusting, secure relationships with adults, through which they can experience themselves positively, thus increasing their self-esteem and confidence. Secure attachments have been found to facilitate the

development of coping skills, which, in turn, have been found to be an important protective factor for mental health in later childhood (Ubha & Cahill, 2014).

I believe students obtain knowledge over time through cognitive development and can learn how to reason and understand logic through their experiences and environment, which is also known as the epistemology philosophy; how we come to know knowledge or reality ("Epistemology," 2001). The philosophical assumption that is the foundation for this study is epistemology which is the study of our method of acquiring knowledge. It answers the question, "How do we know?" This philosophy encompasses the nature of concepts, the constructing of concepts, the validity of the senses, logical reasoning, as well as thoughts, ideas, memories, emotions, and all things mental. It is concerned with how our minds are related to reality and whether these relationships are valid or invalid ("Epistemology," 2001). As Merriam noted, "Research is, after all, producing knowledge about the world and in our case, the world of educational practice" (Merriam, 1998, p. 3).

Parents, teachers, and students' environments can mold and add to students' knowledge. This epistemological philosophical assumption compelled me to learn how educators with knowledge, skills, and competencies can be effective at working together in building and supporting children's learning. Another philosophical assumption that contributes to this study is the ontological philosophy which relates to the nature of reality and its characteristics (Creswell, 2018). Different people embrace different realities, so when studying individuals, I would study with the intent of reporting multiple realities and perspectives. Evidence of multiple realities include the use of multiple forms of evidence in themes using the actual words of different individuals and presenting their different perspectives (Creswell, 2018). In addition, all researchers bring values to a study, but qualitative researchers make their values known in a study, which is also known as the axiological assumption. The axiological assumption examines the roles of values in the research. From this philosophical perspective, the researcher openly discusses values that shape the narrative and includes the researchers own interpretation in conjunction with the interpretation of participants. As the researcher, I will acknowledge the value-laden nature of the study and actively report my values and biases, as well as the valueladen nature of information gathered from the field (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Creswell & Poth (2018) shared that researchers should position themselves by identifying their positionality in relation to the context and setting of the research.

Merriam (1998) shared that the epistemology that should orient qualitative case study is constructivism, and "the key philosophical assumption upon which all types of qualitative research are based on the view that reality is constructed by individuals interacting with their social worlds" (Merriam, 1998, p. 6). In the same vein, Merriam (1998) comments, "that reality is not an objective entity; rather, there are multiple interpretations of reality" (Merriam, 1998, p. 22). The constructivism theory contributes to this case study because individuals seek to understand the world in which they live and work (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Constructivist theorists have identified qualitative educational research as a sound strategy for discovering meaning and understanding because of the researcher's active involvement in the construction of meaning (Loh, 2015). Thus, as a constructivist researcher, I would address the processes of interaction among teachers (Creswell, 2018). Therefore, espousing this philosophical assumption, my primary interest as a qualitative researcher is to understand how the meaning or knowledge constructed by people in a collaborative setting can ensure students have a smooth classroom transition. In other words, what really intrigues me as a qualitative researcher is the way people make sense of their world and their experiences in this world (Yazan, 2015).

Problem Statement

The significance of teacher collaboration has been highly emphasized in the field of teacher education over the past decades. Teacher collaboration is important because collaboration, or working in groups among teachers, is a major contributor helping to improve teachers' achievement, including the quality of their teaching (Ismail, Muhammad, Kanesan, & Yaacob, 2018). The ultimate benefit of teacher collaboration is that it can also improve student achievement (Jao & McDougall, 2016). Research has shown that the efforts of teachers that result in collaboration may have a positive impact at the student level (Jao & McDougall). Ahtola et al., (2016) stated that well-planned and focused transition practices have been shown to lead to better learning and adjustment in school. In recent years, there has been increased interest in children's perspectives on transition and how they manage transition. The number of studies that focus on how transitions are accomplished by those involved is growing, and questions about how children manage and talk about transition have caught the interest of an increasing number of researchers (Lago, 2017). However, existing peer-reviewed research articles and conceptual frameworks do not adequately reflect the field's understanding of the nature of early care and education collaborations or the relationship between such collaborations and desired outcomes (Schilder, Broadstone, & Curenton, 2017). The problem is that EHS and Head Start programs collaborate and build partnerships with local agencies, but the ways in which teacher collaboration is implemented to ensure children experience smooth transitions from classroom to classroom has not been revealed. Thus, this study seeks to understand how early learning teachers are collaborating to support students' transitions. To date, few studies have tracked the formation and development of teacher collaboration in school contexts (Yuan & Zhang, 2016). Although collaboration, specifically in early learning programs has been

examined in the literature, there is limited research on collaboration within early childhood education. Further research is needed urgently to determine how such teacher collaboration is achieved to result in the best outcomes for both the students and teachers for classroom transitions (Skouteris et al., 2012).

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this collective case study is to examine how early learning teachers collaborate to create successful transitions when it is time for a student to transition to the next classroom. EHS programs typically have infant (six weeks to 12 months), toddler (12 months to 24 months), and older toddler (24 months to 36 months) classrooms. When the child reaches the upper age limit, the teachers will transition them to the next classroom. As for Head Start programs, preschool classrooms typically include children ages three to five years old. When children reach age five, the teacher should have transition practices in place to help transition the children to kindergarten. At this stage in the research, teacher collaboration is defined as two or more people combining their resources to achieve specific goals over a period of time (Yuan & Zhang, 2016). The theory guiding this study is the sociocultural theory by Lev Vygotsky (1978), who believed we learn through our interactions and communications with others and encouraged collaborative learning. Vygotsky's theory aligns with this study by informing educators that children learn from a guide, and teachers should be intentional about adding to children's knowledge and supporting children's ways of understanding the world around them.

Significance of the Study

This study is an effort to learn how early learning programs are implementing teacher collaboration to support classroom transitions for students. This study will add to current research on how EHS and Head Start educators collaborate to ensure children are prepared for

classroom transitions; therefore, this research could benefit early learning teachers, education administrators, and parents by presenting how teacher collaboration can support teachers in implementing intentional classroom transitions for students.

Theoretical

The proposed study on teacher collaboration and classroom transitions will make a contribution to the knowledge of teachers, educational administrators, and parents. The emphasis on collaboration is theoretical and is based on the understanding that learning is socially situated and constructed in interaction with others (Vygotsky, 1978). This study will continue to contribute to the development of the sociocultural theory by Vygotsky that children need a guide to understand the world. Moreover, this study also relates to other studies about teacher collaboration and transitions. The Cultural Historical Activity Theory (CHAT) was developed by Leontèv (1981) and is another theory that builds on Vygotsky's work. Therefore, the CHAT and sociocultural theories have the same origin, with both theories emphasizing development and learning in social settings. Leontèv believed that our knowledge of the world is mediated by our interaction with it; accordingly, teachers' professional development is facilitated by educators ascertaining how they learn to learn and how they apply their knowledge in practice to support student learning (Postholm, 2016).

While Vygotsky's theory focuses on how educators should create settings to maximize learning for students, this study will support the sociocultural theory by sharing how teacher collaboration can be used to maximize learning and understanding for teachers as well. Vygotsky's sociocultural theory argued that learning stems from the exchange of ideas and interactions. This research will extend the sociocultural theory by promoting collaborative learning amongst teachers and exploring how educators plan and exchange helpful information to support students as they transition to the next classroom.

Empirical

This study will provide empirical evidence by revealing how early learning educators collaborate with one another to support children in transitioning from one classroom to another through observations. Learning how teachers utilize transition documents and implement transition strategies will show what teachers have in place and how leadership support and guide teachers with transitions. Head Start and school leaders share responsibility for ensuring successful transitions. Teachers have noted that a lack of guidance and support from leadership, including the absence of a district-wide plan, is a major barrier to putting good transition practices into action (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). This study will also add to the body of research for early learning education and encourage educators and school leaders who are not implementing transition strategies to acknowledge the importance of teacher collaboration and implementing transition practices. A study conducted by Forte and Flores (2014) magnifies that the literature has emphasized the importance of collaborative professional cultures by recognizing and valuing knowledge that is built collectively in order to foster teacher professional development and is understood as the process through which all-natural learning experiences and conscious and planned activities are intended to be of direct or indirect benefit to the individual, group, or school.

Practical

This study may also improve the conditions and lives of teachers and their school environment. Existing literature highlights several benefits that arise from collaborative work such as moral support, which allows teachers to respond to problems and difficulties overcoming failures, frustrations, and personal insecurity (Forte & Flores, 2014). Collaboration leads to authentic continuing professional development and is seen as an indicator of informal learning within the professional community in schools and classrooms (Forte & Flores, 2014). It also allows teachers to gain new ideas by encouraging a reflective and questioning process on their professional practices. In addition, teachers gain more analytical and creative energy that helps them to be more effective with their students. Another positive feature of teacher collaboration relates to reducing the burden and pressure arising from the intensification of teacher's work, greater security, and responsiveness to change and; therefore, greater capacity to learn from others and encouraging them to improve (Forte & Flores, 2014). Moreover, meaningful collaboration not only benefits educators but students as well. For teachers and other service providers, collaboration can lead to a shared sense of responsibility for student success across the school building and enhance the school's culture. Students benefit from collaboration by receiving coordinated and specially designed developmental, individual, and instructional support (Ketterlin-Geller et al., 2015).

When children begin school, they identify with new peers and teachers and adopt new reference groups and classmates as they assume new roles as students. As new students, children embrace new academic challenges such as learning to read; developing new academic standards by which to judge themselves and others, often based on school norms, and learning new school and teacher expectations, for example, the rules which govern acceptable classroom behavior (Harper, 2016). Thus, it is necessary to develop appropriate working cultures for collaboration to be created and nurtured in schools. This study provided insight into how the prevalence or the lack of teacher collaboration affects successful early childhood classroom transitions. This research also shed light on possible challenges that impeded teacher collaboration and

encouraged educational leaders and administrators to discuss how to address such challenges in school settings influenced by a wide range of institutional (e.g., school curriculum and leadership) and socio-cultural factors (e.g., educational policy) (Yuan & Zhang, 2016). It is from this perspective that the study was carried out in order to understand teachers' practices of, and perspectives on, collaboration and professional development opportunities in their workplace.

Research Questions

Having an interest in the field of education and improving the practice of education leads to asking researchable questions, some of which are best approached through a case study research design (Merriam, 1988). The following research questions guide the case study research design:

- How do early learning teachers collaborate to prepare students for transitions to classrooms? Effective collaboration occurs when professionals voluntarily participate and have mutual goals to provide a coherent educational program to support student's academic achievement (Da Fonte & Barton-Arwood, 2017)
- 2. How do teachers collaborate with families to create a positive transition experience for students? Families provide the social, cultural, and emotional support that children need to function successfully at school. It is; therefore, imperative that family points of view about transition to school and the establishment of the family educator partnerships, their experiences, insights, expectations, and aspirations are recognized as being critical to designing and implementing effective strategies for ways of working that will benefit children, families, schools, and communities (Rogers, 2018).
- 3. How are teachers utilizing transition strategies to ensure a smooth classroom transition for students? Transitions are important because children who experience continuity with

earlier educational experiences show increased motivation, improved relationships with peers and adults, and higher achievement (Harper, 2016).

Definitions

- The Office of the Administration for Children and Families Early Learning and Knowledge Center - categorizes children ages 0-2 as Early Head Start children and children ages 3-5 as Head Start children (Head Start, 2019).
- School readiness possessing the skills, knowledge, and attitudes necessary for success in school and for later learning and life. Children are ready for school, families are ready to support their children's learning, and schools are ready for children (Head Start, 2019).
- 3. Early Learning Educator any professional working in Early Learning and Development Programs, including, but not limited to, center-based and family child care providers, infant and toddler specialists, early intervention specialists and early childhood special educators, home visitors, related service providers, administrators, Head Start teachers, Early Head Start teachers, preschool and other teachers, teacher assistants, family service staff, and health coordinators (U.S. Department of Education, 2011).
- 4. *Early learning* programs that provide education for children outside their own home before kindergarten (Early Learning Coalition, 2019).
- 5. *Teacher collaboration* two or more people combine their resources to achieve specific goals over a period of time (Yuan & Zhang, 2016).

Transitions - Transition refers to the process of change that encompasses the events and experiences that occur when a child moves from one setting to another (Harper, 2016).

Summary

The goal of this chapter was to provide an overview of the study. Chapter one discussed the EHS and Head Start program history the theoretical framework, and the social background to teacher collaboration. It also provided details on how the study aligned with the researcher's philosophy, the research problem, purpose, significance of the study, research questions, and definitions of words used in the study. Overall, the purpose of this case study was to examine how EHS and Head Start teachers collaborate to create successful transitions for students from classroom to classroom.

CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW

Overview

Every year, children transition in and out of early childhood programs and classrooms. Whether moving from home to an early education program or from one early education setting to another, transition presents children and families with opportunities and challenges (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Transition marks the time when children are separated from a familiar routine and environment and placed into an environment of uncertainty, changing roles, and expectations (Harper, 2016). Transitioning to a new environment can be exciting and interesting, but also challenging and stressful for a child (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). This transition is influenced not only by the child's readiness for school, but also by a combination of family, peer, school, and community contexts, and the relationships among these contexts (Curle et al., 2017).

A successful transition involves communication among the individuals and agencies most closely involved with the child prior to and following school entry. In fact, best-practice recommendations for facilitating a smooth transition to school emphasize strategies for increasing communication between home, school, and early childhood settings (Curle et al., 2017). Smooth transitions are important because children who experience continuity with earlier educational experiences show increased motivation, improved relationships with peers and adults, and higher achievement (Harper, 2016). Developmental research indicates that from infancy, children develop emotional connections and attachments to familiar adults. Trusting relationships with familiar adults provide children with security, comfort, and a strong base from which to explore new environments and learn (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

Since teachers work closely with children, teacher's support throughout the transition process is vital and should be planned and intentional by implementing collaborative practices in advance and consistently. Collaborating to create well-planned, respectful practices can help make transitions a positive experience for all children and families, as well as for teachers who work with them (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Although teacher collaboration has become an encouraged practice, this study addressed how early childhood programs implemented effective transition support for children and families based on the collaboration of the involved teachers. The limited literature on the importance of early childhood educators collaborating to ensure children experience smooth classroom transitions justifies the need for further research. The purpose of this chapter was to provide a context for the research and to demonstrate its importance based on the problem demonstrated via the literature as well as the need or gap in the literature. Chapter Two is comprised of an overview, a theoretical framework section, and related literature to the gap in the literature.

Theoretical Framework

Developmental approaches to learning processes have evolved over time, and these differences are reflected in developmental and learning theories. This study's foundation is grounded in the sociocultural theory, also known as the social interaction theory, that was proposed by theorist Lev Vygotsky (1978). The sociocultural theory contributes to understanding how children see the world and their own experiences. From a sociocultural perspective, understanding a child's culture is an integral part of young children's learning. Vygotsky believed that the internalization of culture occurred with sign systems, which caused behavioral transformations and formed the bridge between early and later forms of individual development (Podmore, Sauvao, & Mapa, 2003). For teachers, having an understanding of

children's cultural and language experiences is part of fostering an effective learning relationship (Podmore, Sauvao, & Mapa, 2003). Since teachers serve students from various backgrounds, understanding students' backgrounds is critical for effectively teaching both academic material and the behaviors and expectations of the school (Slavin, 2015). For Vygotsky, development of individuals is conditioned by the society and culture that surrounds the individual (Demirgbaga, 2018). He recognized that learning takes place in social contexts and encouraged educators to create social learning settings that maximize student learning and promote a positive environment. Sociocultural theories also hold that psychological phenomena are formed as people engage in the collective, socially organized, activity (Vygotsky, 1978). The sociocultural theory implies that serious attention must be paid to the concrete social structures in which both children and adults develop.

The emphasis on teacher collaboration in this study is based on the understanding that learning is socially situated and constructed in interactions with others (Amentorp & Madden, 2014). While Vygotsky's theory focuses on how educators should create classroom environments to maximize learning for students, the theory can be used to maximize learning and understanding for teachers as well. Vygotsky (1978) implied that collaborative or cooperative dialogue helps individuals internalize information and apply it in real-life settings. When teachers collaborate, they are creating a social environment that allows them to learn from one another. When a teacher is intentional in learning a student's culture and background, they can plan how to teach and support children's developmental and academic needs, which can lead to maximizing student learning. Moreover, sociocultural theory's key tenets include the development of shared knowledge through participation in joint activities (Vygotsky, 1978). The joint activity of teacher collaboration and transitions provide a context from which to explore and understand teacher to teacher and teacher to child experiences across classrooms (Traum & Moran, 2016). According to Vygotsky, the role of the teacher is to equip the child with cultural tools that help solve problems and contribute to mental development (Demirbaga, 2018). As teachers are the first point of call for a child while at school, it is logical that they act as the primary support for children as they adapt to formal schooling (Skouteris et al., 2012). To best aid in transition, it is proposed that a meaningful collaboration be developed between teachers, with a relationship based upon mutual trust and respect, to help guide the child and family through the transition and help the child get acclimated to a new classroom.

Overall, Vygotsky's sociocultural theory argued that learning stems from the exchange of ideas and interactions. This research extended the sociocultural theory by promoting collaborative learning amongst teachers. Creating an environment where educators share tools, plan, and exchange helpful information will consequently lead to innovative ideas, intentional teaching, and intentional support for students as they transition to the next step in their developmental and academic experience. Goddard, Goddard, and Tschannen-Moran (2007) stated that when teachers have opportunities to collaborate, they build on their distinctive pedagogies and instructional development. The foundation of the sociocultural theory emphasizes the importance of teachers learning with, and from, one another to ensure they are effective in supporting their students' learning and development.

Related Literature

For much of the 20th century, most teachers worked alone behind classroom doors with little interaction with their colleagues. In recent years; however, teacher collaboration has emerged as an important strategy to drive improvement, informed by research showing how onthe-job interactions can boost teacher development and effectiveness (Spillane & Shirrell, 2018). Schools across the United States are adjusting their professional cultures and workplace practices in response to creating formal opportunities for teachers to learn from one another and work together through shared planning periods, teacher leadership roles, and professional learning communities (Spillane & Shirrell, 2018). Now, more than ever before, teachers and schools, departments and institutions, and systems and communities are embracing the value of collaborative structures in support of teaching, learning, and collective development (Gale, 2016). Working with others can enhance creativity, improve reflection, increase respect for others, promote team celebration, and enhance self-efficacy. Just as children are no longer expected to learn information passively, teachers cannot be expected to depend entirely on workshops and lectures to develop their practice (Morel, 2014). Because many believe in this pedagogical approach, creating support structures and frameworks to make it possible are present in institutions today. The following literature analyzes various factors of teacher collaboration and early childhood transitions.

Teacher Collaboration

Collaboration, according to Rubin (2009), is a "means of aligning people's actions to get something done" (p. 16). Collaboration leverages diverse perspectives and skills and can promote creativity and productivity. In addition, collaboration is a skill that is valued by employers as well as civic and social organizations (Morel, 2014). It is tied to greater job satisfaction, and it is an effective learning practice, especially for adult learners. In fact, researchers assert that collaboration is a viable means for educational reform and an integral component of the reform process (Jao & McDougall, 2016). Collaboration underpins the success of school improvement initiatives as it involves educational stakeholders focusing on the development of collective goals and responsibility. It creates opportunities for each participant

to become an interconnected part of a unit that works toward common goals and hence, heightened the sense of collegiality, equity, trust, and mutual respect (Jao & McDougall, 2016). Reflection on practice as an element of teachers' professional development is promoted by various professional organizations, including the National Board for Professional Teaching Standards (NBPTS, 1987) and by researchers (Holmstrom, Wong, & Krumm, 2015). Holmstrom et al. (2015) stated,

Teachers must be able to think systematically about their practice and learn from experience. They must be able to critically examine their practice, seek the advice of others, and draw on educational research to deepen their knowledge, sharpen their judgment, and adapt their teaching to new findings and ideas. (p. 104)

However, one hundred years ago, a teacher might have collaborated her whole life with only a few hundred people whom she knew and developed relationships with over a lifetime. Today, through technology, educators come in contact with hundreds of people from around the globe every day (Morel, 2014). Fifty years ago, teaching required an individual to get along in his or her geographic community; today, teachers are expected to communicate instantaneously with parents, leaders, and colleagues at home and around the globe (Morel, 2014). Information about best practices in the classroom is instantly available to all stakeholders, and community members expect their teachers to stay up to date with current research and to implement innovations in their own classrooms almost immediately (Morel, 2014). The increasing complexity of teaching students to develop skills for a future society that one can barely imagine requires teachers to be learners every day (Morel, 2014). Furthermore, because teacher collaboration has grown to be a necessary practice in today's classrooms, further research is needed to determine how Head Start

teachers collaborate to ensure smooth transitions for students to result in awareness and fill the gap in the literature on collaboration and transitions.

Forms of Collaboration

Previous research has shown that collaboration can take various forms in teachers' daily practice, and the overall purpose of such practices is to provide teachers with an open and safe platform where they can freely exchange their ideas, share useful teaching resources, and find ways to improve their teaching effectiveness (Yuan & Zhang, 2016). Some schools take on a collaborative culture where teacher collaboration has a positive impact on school effectiveness, so it can become a governing principle of educational reforms, and one of the main factors that affect the teacher collaboration and interaction between teachers can be determined as school culture (Shakenova, 2017). Fullan and Hargreaves (1992) identified a collaborative culture as an organizational environment where staff exchange ideas; it is one of the main activities of teachers' daily work. Collaborative culture can also appear in everyday activities, organizational events, and ceremonies, during the exchange of ideas and experience, and analysis of teaching practice (Shakenova, 2017).

Collaboration can also take place in various forms depending on student needs, the amount of available resources, teacher experience, and knowledge, and nature of the school. Examples of such collaborative structures include school-wide collaboration (e.g., all faculty from a school form the collaborative team), grade-level collaboration (e.g., a home teacher is paired with a special education teacher), subject-area collaboration (e.g., teachers who teach the same subject-area come together to form the collaborative team), multi-classroom collaboration (e.g., teachers in the same building wing or division), and cooperative teaching (e.g., coteaching, a form of instruction in which two teachers team together to teach a course) (Jao & McDougall, 2016).

Child Transitions

Preparation for school is one of Head Starts' main goals for the disadvantaged families they serve. Children from disadvantaged backgrounds often show a lag in school readiness at kindergarten entry: initiating an achievement gap that grows over time and contributes to large, long-term disparities in educational attainment, employment, and earnings (Bierman et al., 2014). During the infant and toddler years, many children and their families experience a transition. However, not all transitions are equal, and everyone experiences them differently (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2018). Big transitions can include the birth of a baby or joining or leaving a program, and smaller daily transitions might include changing activities in a classroom or beginning or ending a home visit. Every day there are many small transitions for infants and toddlers. Educators and families must think about how many times a day very young children start an activity, stop an activity, wash hands, eat, go outside, go inside, go to sleep, wake up, and so much more (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2018). Transitions can also include going from in-home care to care outside of the home, moving from family childcare to a center-based program, changing centers, or going from one classroom to another in the same center (Doudna et al., 2015). Because transitions are such a huge part of every infant and toddler's day, it is important that educators make the best of them (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2018). In addition, children's transitions and early encounters with school are important in relation to their knowledge about school and how they make sense of school.

Previous research indicates that starting school is crucial to how children perceive school and how children's school life starts can have an impact on their school performance (Lago, 2017). Major findings that relate to children in transition and are supported by a moderate and large extent of evidence include high-quality child care and developmentally appropriate classrooms for young children and are associated with better academic outcomes, work habits, and social adjustment after the transition to the next setting (What Works Clearinghouse, 2008). Various ecological factors (e.g., socioeconomic status, family psychosocial factors) are associated with long-term academic achievement and positive social outcomes for children after their transition into school (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

A close positive teacher-child relationship during and after transition is also associated with better cognitive outcomes for children. Teachers and directors view social skills as being more important for children's school readiness than academic skills (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Lastly, a match between sending and receiving environments and teaching skills which are related to the requirements of the next environment results in more successful adjustment and positive outcomes after transition for young children (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

Transitions can be some of the most frustrating times of the day for families, caregivers, and especially very young children. They rely on adults to provide a sense of safety and continuity as their environment, caregivers, and activities change. Vygotsky (1994) explained, "When we study the role the environment plays in the development of a child, it is an analysis from the point of view of the child's emotional experiences" (p. 341). Family and childhood experiences are analyzed from the context of the given social situation of development (SSD). SSD relates to the external environment that gives dynamic conditions for the individual's development (Quiñones, Li, & Ridgway, 2018). The individual develops in a given social situation and experiences new formations (movements, crises, and changes) through his or her own interactions with others. Personal characteristics, attitudes, and points of view appear in these emotional experiences and are important to consider when analysis of the environment takes place (Quiñones et al., 2018). This is where educators step in to ensure students and families are supported, prepared, and ready for new environments.

In addition, research suggests that nearly half of typically developing children experience difficulty with the transition to school in the absence of any significant risk factors (Harper, 2016). Children with special needs are at an even greater risk for successful transitions. Areas of concern during transition most often cited by families are socio-behavioral in nature, including getting used to a new school (structure, routines, and people), following directions, and behavior problems, information about their child's teacher, and the school program (Harper, 2016). When adults provide as much stability as possible, along with intentional planning, children will be better able to cope with life's little and big transitions (Merrill, 2010). During transitions, children need to learn about the new environment, daily routines, and the people who are part of the new setting. The ability to remember people and events, to explore and experiment, and to predict what will happen next helps children adjust during transition (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020.).

Cognitive skills also contribute to the way children respond to transition, and the transition experience itself may be an opportunity to develop these skills further. When a transition occurs that involves a move to a new setting, young children are aware of changes in usual routines or caregivers (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Children's memory skills help them recognize differences between familiar and unfamiliar people, objects,

actions, and events. Their memories of previous experiences help them understand new experiences and learn rapidly about their environment (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). By fostering a safe and secure relationship with children, teachers can provide them with the confidence to explore, discover, and learn about their new environment (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Successful transitions are highly dependent on whether a child feels safe and trusts the adults who care for them. The child's sense of safety and trust builds on their family's trust in the program (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). When families have positive feelings about the setting, they can help the child feel more confident about the setting, and the child can develop trust in the teacher and can be ready to engage in learning (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). This team approach may encourage families to become more involved in their children's education, which may pave the way for the children to have positive learning experiences and later school success (Doudna et al., 2015). Besides, a child who feels safe and secure does better socially, emotionally, and educationally (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

To ensure students have smooth transitions, teachers should collaborate with the child's family, their co-teachers, and student's previous and future teachers to effectively support students and their families throughout the transition process. Skouteris et al. (2012) reiterated that the teacher's role in ensuring a smooth transition is an important one; however, an effective transition incorporates not just the child and teacher, but also the child's home and family.

Partnering with Families

The transition to school has been identified as having the potential to provide opportunities for adult family members to establish relationships of collaboration with educators to support the learning and well-being of the children (Rogers, 2018). While the school community must work to put programs in place to allow for a smooth transition for students, parental support and collaborative efforts are needed in order to be successful. The systematic inclusion of families in activities and programs that promote children's development, learning, and wellness includes approaches and strategies used by early childhood educators to form ongoing, mutually beneficial, and meaningful reciprocal relationships with families (Koralek, Nemeth, & Ramsey, 2019). When families are involved in their child's learning and development they can grow as nurturers, mentors, and guides for their children (Koralek et al., 2019).

Research indicates that effective transition services include practices that are centered on children and families, individualized to address children's and families' diverse backgrounds, development, strengths, and needs (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Besides, when schools do not consider family and cultural needs in designing and implementing school transition support programs, families' dissatisfaction with the schools and their concerns regarding their children tend to increase (Yim, 2018). School leaders should be dedicated to promoting continuity within and across early education settings, focused on creating and maintaining collaboration between families, programs, and early education partners. They are also aligned with individual program goals and Head Start Program Performance Standards (HSPPS) (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

The value of the concept of partnership with parents is based on the belief that good working relationships, clear and reciprocal communication and common goals between parents and professionals are crucial to the successful delivery of effective services to children (MacLeod- Brudenell & Kay, 2008). There has been increased attention to the family as a key contextual factor having a strong influence on their child's kindergarten transition experiences (Kang, Horn, & Palmer, 2016). The impact of active involvement of families in their child's education is well documented. For example, children whose families are more involved at school from kindergarten to fifth grade demonstrate higher literacy levels in fifth grade than those children whose families are not involved (Kang et al., 2016). A study conducted by Galindo and Sheldon (2012) reported significant associations between family involvement at school and children's math and reading gains even after taking other factors into consideration. Family involvement has also been documented as having a positive influence on children's readiness for kindergarten. That is, higher family involvement at home is reported to facilitate the child's school readiness (Kang et al., 2016). Therefore, viewing transition as a set of processes and relationships, as individuals move from one context to another or change their role in educational communities has led to a growing understanding of the opportunities and challenges involved (Rogers, 2018).

Contributing factors to both the opportunities and the challenges of transitions include the characteristics of the child; family perspectives and circumstances, connections between home, prior-to-school and school settings, educator attitudes, and current political agendas (Rogers, 2018). Successful transitions are also highly dependent on whether a child feels safe and trusts the adults who care for them (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). The child's sense of safety and trust builds on their family's trust in the program. Families who signal positive feelings about the setting and the teacher to the child help the child feel positive, too. The child feels more confident about the setting, develops trust in the teacher, and is ready to engage in learning. In addition, families living in complex circumstances often face challenges in establishing relationships with their children's schools. The resultant lack of connection and communication means that educators are unaware of family circumstances, their

values, and the ways in which they engage with their children's learning (Rogers, 2018). When parents feel as though they are part of the school community, their expectations of their child also increase (Lohmann, Hathcote, & Boothe, 2018). Starting these partnerships early in a young child's education is crucial to their educational success in later years. By involving the family in planning and collaboration, the family's access to vital information relating to successful treatment outcomes and individual support systems increases (Lohmann et al., 2018). Learning about and connecting with children and families are the essential first steps in creating smooth transitions as children and families move in and out of a setting.

Frequent, regular communication with families will also nurture secure, positive relationships. It will also help children and families feel comfortable in a new setting. Developing mutually respectful relationships is the critical first step on the child's road to success. Teachers can also share information with families and children on what to expect to help build a sense of familiarity and confidence and decrease any potential concerns (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Providing information and materials about useful resources can reassure families that there are supports available in their community. Once the foundation for the relationship is built, and teachers provide information to the families, then teachers can include families in the transition planning. Besides, families experience the transition along with their child, so collaborating with families to create well-planned, respectful practices can help make transition a positive experience for all children and families, as well as for others who work with them (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

Recognizing families as children's most important teachers and advocates is central to planning with families (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Therefore, planning should always be a conversation in which families and staff make decisions together.

Depending on a program's policies and a family's schedule, transition planning with families can consist of informal discussions, a written plan, or both. Creating a clear transition plan with families promotes continuity of services and includes steps to prepare the child along the way for the upcoming changes (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

Furthermore, teachers and family service workers can also experience loss when a child or group of children transition out of their setting (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Knowing this can help staff prepare themselves, as well as the children and families, for the transition. Programs can use professional development, reflective supervision, and coaching opportunities to assist staff to prepare for and plan post-transition strategies. For example, staff may want to send a letter to wish the child and family well after they have moved on (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Overall, transitions in and out of a program can be made easier for children and families to manage when collaborative and wellplanned transition services are in place. When planning is inclusive, it can create responsive, individual transition plans that facilitate each child's adjustment to their new learning environment and make it a positive experience (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

Transition Practices

Although there is no formal operational definition of transition practices, scholars have identified common practices related to the transition to kindergarten (National Center for Early Development and Learning, 1996). Early Childhood program policies describe how a program will carry out transition practices. For example, a common policy is "all families will receive a home visit prior to their first day in the program." Transition policies reflect the program's core values related to transition and inform decisions about practice (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Policies include guidance about how the program will establish partnerships with families and collaborate with sending and receiving programs. Policies also address how programs can support children and families as they transition from one program option to another within the program. Transition practices are the daily interactions and activities informed by program policies that support children's transition in and out of the program. They are implemented by teachers, caregivers, home visitors, and family service workers. Working with a team, program leaders establish policies that lay the foundation for collaborative transition practices (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Some researchers categorized these engagements in terms of when the practice occurred (e.g., before or after the school year begins) or if the practices were implemented in an individualized or wholeclass format, while other scholars have categorized transition practices by the type of parent involvement teachers would like to encourage, such as efforts to increase parent involvement at home and at school, or general communication between home and school (Puccioni, 2018). However, Puccioni (2018) shares that the most common practices include sending informational resources to parents, telephoning parents, and inviting parents to attend orientations back-toschool nights and coordinating efforts with preschool programs.

Research on the potential impact of school-based transition practices on student outcomes in kindergarten is sparse, but the existing evidence of the effects of transition practices suggests that transition practices can have positive impacts on both academic achievement and nonacademic outcomes, the intensity of the practices likely matters, and some practices appear to matter more for different subgroups of students (e.g., by socioeconomic status) (Little, 2017). Furthermore, while Head Start is often equated with childcare, Head Start programs go far beyond most child care programs in terms of scope, regulations, and training (Schilder & Leavell, 2015). Schilder and Leavell (2015) noted that Head Start programs have the HSPPS, which is a list of regulations that specifically address transition services requirements for grantees and is found in Part 1302 Subpart G Transition Services (Head Start, 2018). A few of the key transition services standards required by programs include: collaborating with parents to implement strategies and practices that support the successful transition out of EHS beginning transition planning six months before the child's third birthday to meet the needs of the child and family, collaborating with parents to support the successful transition of their child, implementing strategies and activities in the Head Start learning environment to promote successful transition into kindergarten, and undertaking strategies and activities to support families who have decided to transition their child to other early education and pre-kindergarten programs (Head Start, 2018).

It is important that Head Start administrators and teachers know the standards to ensure their practices for transitions from EHS to Head Start, Head Start to kindergarten, and between programs are in compliance. The standards call for family and community collaboration and implementing strategies and practices that support successful transitions (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Transition practices that build and strengthen relationships between families, preschool, and elementary school are considered the primary means of supporting a child's entrance into school (Ahtola, 2016). Partners include families, staff, and other early education programs and elementary schools.

Program leaders play a pivotal role in establishing policies and practices that lay the foundation for effective transition services. Collaboration between all partners involved in the process is key. Program leaders serve as the bridge between all partners to ensure ongoing communication and collaboration (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020.).

Program leaders may ask, what kinds of policies and practices foster a collaborative approach to transition? How can we strengthen transition services through continuous improvement? How can we ensure that all staff are prepared to offer children and families effective support through transitions? (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). These questions can guide directors, managers, and specialists in establishing program policies and practices that promote a collaborative approach to smooth and effective transitions.

Transition Strategies

Transitions require young children to put forth great amounts of effort, physically, emotionally, socially, and cognitively. All areas of development are needed to be able to transition (Mincemoyer, 2016). To prepare children for transitions, teachers need to teach children how to cope with and understand the concept of change daily. Transitions are a part of life, but if students are not taught properly or have positive experiences with transitions, it can be a challenge for the children, parents, and teachers. Ineffective transitions can affect children, parents, and teachers in numerous ways, but knowledgeable adults can guide children in dealing with the change by showing that the loss of the old will be balanced by the anticipation of something new in their lives (The Effects of Transitions, 2014).

Educators should want students to experience smooth and effective transitions versus ineffective transitions. Ineffective transitions can be abrupt without preparation or warning, sudden, and unsupportive. Some transitions are prone to be unpredictable, such as when a child is sick and cannot go to school. Unpredictable transitions have an inconsistent timing that is unknown to the child and their family. However, predictable routines make transitions easier for children and families (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020). Very early in life, children learn to anticipate routines, consistency, and like knowing what happens next.

Familiarity helps a child feel safe, cared for, and secure. Stability and continuity help children gain self-confidence and the capacity to manage transitions effectively (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

Mantzicopoulos (2005) concluded that the quality of the Head Start classroom contributed to the adjustment of Head Start children to kindergarten, and their findings demonstrated children's participation in transition activities prior to kindergarten correlated with lower teacher-child conflict, and less teacher-child conflict was related to better school achievement. Moreover, the implementation rate of transition practices is positively related to the teachers' perceptions of the importance of these practices, and teachers who consider these practices important report more active implementation of them (Ahtola et al., 2016); therefore, teachers should establish a personal level of trust and rapport with families before school even starts, if possible. Parental trust in teachers is built up through parent-teacher interaction and is; therefore, dependent on each teacher's individual characteristics and teaching practices (Doudna et al., 2015). A strong transition system is built on a supportive and aligned infrastructure, positive relationships, and effective communication helps programs implement individualized transition plans. Transition plans modeled after Individualized Education Programs (IEPs), often include preparing families, visiting programs, providing individualized support for children, and helping families find community resources and support, as needed (Doudna et al., 2015).

A transition strategy is a support that makes it easier for children to adapt to the transition and it can be provided before, during, or after the transition (Bakkaloglu & Ergin, 2020). Transition strategies can operate in several ways. Some early care and early learning programs have established guidelines that teachers use to support and plan for children and families going through transitions. For example, individualizing transitions can be tailored to the child's learning styles and needs. When it comes to experiencing transitions in the classroom, infant teachers can give infants warning when things are about to change. Even a very young infant may feel more comfortable if someone gets on their level and says, "Are you ready for a clean diaper?" instead of swooping down to lift them to the changing table. If children say "no" or indicate that they are not ready, let them know that they have a few more minutes to play, and then it will be time for a new diaper (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2018). Teachers can give toddlers a few minutes' notice before it is time to change activities. They can take a moment to let toddlers know, "You have five more minutes to play, so finish up what you are doing." Then, "You have 2 minutes left to play; we're just about to clean up." Even before they have a real sense of time, these warnings will prepare toddlers for transitions and leave them more likely to cooperate (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2018). For children who need a little extra help with transitions, teachers should interact with children on their eye level to make sure they have their attention and let them know it will be time to move on to something else soon (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2018). Besides, when each child's schedule is individualized, it is much easier to meet the needs of children within a group care setting (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2018).

In addition, reviewing other programs' recommendations for transitions can also be a helpful way for administrators and teachers to begin establishing their own transition guidelines (Doudna et al., 2015). For example, many programs include the following features in their transition guidelines: involving family members, beginning several months before the transition, exploring the availability of, and need for, a variety of community-based child development services including Head Start and early childhood special education specialists, addressing child and family issues that can interfere with the child's transition, implementing teacher

collaboration and planning time, including the child's health status and developmental level, child and family progress, and current and changing family circumstances in transition meetings (Doudna et al., 2015). Various mutual activities between schools, such as joint events and collaborative teaching, help to familiarize students with the school or classroom environment and people, and reduce the abruptness of the change (Ahtola et al., 2016). Additional transition strategies that some programs have in place include passing on useful information about school entrants, group dynamics, or the special needs of some children. Additionally, cooperation of administrators, teachers, and other professionals reduce discontinuities in concepts, expectations, curriculum, pedagogy, and discipline between preschool and elementary school when effective transitions take place (Ahtola et al., 2016).

In addition, some teachers or programs create their own transition plan and use transition charts or checklists to follow and communicate with their colleagues on how they can work together and create goals to ensure the child has a smooth process. A Head Start slogan shared in the Head Start community states, "if it wasn't documented it didn't happen." Some method of written documents or forms provide structure, accountability, and focus. Also, team members can return to them to update them as needed (Conderman, 2016). Lastly, once a transition system is established, administrators, teachers, and families work together to execute a plan for each child. Well-planned and focused transition practices have been shown to lead to better learning and adjustment in school (Ahtola et al., 2016).

Benefits of Teacher Collaboration

Collaboration is widely viewed as a prolific strategy to promote professional growth and to advance systematic changes in schools (Jao & McDougall, 2016). Collaboration has a positive influence on some aspects of learning, such as increasing teacher efficacy, professional development, and learning opportunities, responsibility for work, reflection on instructional practice, and reducing work overload (Shakenova, 2017). Research has found that teacher collaboration can support teacher learning (Jao & McDougall, 2016). In addition, Stearns Elizabeth, Banerjee, Mickelson, and Moller (2015) found that the more teachers collaborate on student learning, the more satisfied the teachers are with their working conditions, and that the presence of teacher professional community moderates the relationship between teacher autonomy and teacher job satisfaction. Practicing collaboration models its importance for the students who will be called upon to collaborate in an increasingly complex economy and society (Morel, 2014).

In addition, studies have suggested that teacher collaboration also builds a teacher's selfefficacy. Teacher self-efficacy is the belief teachers have in their ability to impact student learning. Self-efficacy includes teacher confidence in instructional, management, and collaboration skills (Epstein & Willhite, 2015). A study of early childhood teacher self-efficacy suggests that staff collaboration, student engagement, and consistent opportunities to participate in decision-making contribute to self-efficacy (Guo, Justice, Sawyer, & Tompkins, 2011). In a study of 48 early childhood teachers in 38 centers, including Head Start and state-funded PreK, student engagement and teacher experience did not appear to contribute to teachers' self-efficacy (McGinty, Justice, & Rimm-Kaufman, 2008). Teacher collaboration and being able to impact decision-making did correlate significantly with self-efficacy (Epstein & Willhite, 2015).

In a collaborative environment, teachers build their lessons and curriculum cooperatively and meet to talk about progress in student learning in their schools. This collaboration allows teachers to eliminate redundancy in, and increase compatibility across, parts of the curriculum to take collective responsibility for student learning and to interactively develop the best strategy for teaching (Banerjee, Stearns, Moller, & Mickelson, 2017). Collaboration facilitates access to the general curriculum through the sharing of instructional supports between the general education teacher and special education teacher or teacher of English Language Learners (ELLs). In gifted education; however, collaboration is an opportunity for the gifted education teacher to share his or her expertise to support high-ability students within a content area so that students might accelerate beyond the general curriculum and or develop their strengths and talents in a domain (Mofield, 2020). Through collaboration, notably peer-coaching, gifted education teachers can share instructional strategies whereby the collaboration is a professional growth opportunity for the general education teacher to learn about appropriate differentiation features for high-ability students. Through focused, sustained, data-driven collaborative work, general education teachers and gifted education teachers can work together to achieve shared understanding and plans for instruction (Mofield, 2020).

Teacher collaboration encourages accountability and motivation. If teams set shared goals, and all team members feel like their contributions are valued, it is only natural that members will feel a sense of accountability to complete tasks assigned, reach the goals set, and be motivated to do so (Jao & McDougall, 2016). Teacher collaboration also fosters collegiality. When colleagues collaborate, professional relationships will be strengthened as a result of shared experiences, achieving successes, and working through challenges as a group. In their study, Meirink, Imants, Meijer, and Verloop (2010) considered different levels of interdependence, from least to most, when examining teacher collegiality. The results of their study showed that collaboration and teacher learning were closely interconnected. Similarly, another benefit of teacher collaboration is that it establishes a learning community (Jao & McDougall, 2016). Of course, the ultimate benefit of teacher collaboration is that it con improve student achievement.

Research has shown that the efforts of teachers that result in collaboration may have a positive impact at the student level (Jao & McDougall, 2016). Students can learn coping skills and learn that they will be supported in new and unknown situations. Moreover, working with others to share ideas, take a point of view, defend a position, give and accept feedback, achieve consensus, and apply knowledge to a common goal leads to improved teaching and learning (Morel, 2014). Collaborative teams provide teachers with a sense of professional well-being, encourage teachers to continue their commitment to student learning, help teachers design continuous learning and school improvement initiatives, and support teachers with new knowledge and skills (Conderman, 2016). In fact, decisions made by multiple individuals who openly share data, opinions, and experiences are almost always better, more innovative, and longer-lasting solutions than those made by a single individual (Conderman, 2016). Thus, collaboration between teachers has more benefits than drawbacks. The benefits of teacher collaboration can be determined as professional growth, morale and material support, reduction of work overload, increase in teacher reflection and effectiveness, and reduction in teacher absenteeism (Shakenova, 2017).

Strategies for Effective Teacher Collaboration

Despite the advantages of teams for teachers and students, the disadvantage is that not all teacher-based teams are effective. An important factor in successful collaboration is to create a collaborative team in which members share common teaching contexts (Jao & McDougall, 2016). The good news, however, is that most teams have the potential to be effective, or at least improve their effectiveness. Effective teams promote collaboration and productivity while ineffective teams avoid accountability, lack commitment, fear conflict, and lack trust (Conderman, 2016). Most teams collaborate more effectively if members apply some basic, yet

important strategies. First, although teachers constantly cite a lack of time as a reason for not engaging in more professional development initiatives, effective professional development requires an investment in time as much research has found that one-off workshops are ineffective models for professional development (Jao & McDougall, 2016). With this being said, school administrators should ensure teachers have planned time set aside to have collaborative meetings consistently. In addition, the participating members should agree upon a common goal. Having a clear plan of action can help teachers work together to achieve success (Masterson, 2015). As it pertains to collaborating to support students' transitions, teachers should establish transition goals for the child and share them with the child's guardian to encourage ongoing communication and provide clear expectations for all parties involved. Jao and McDougall (2016) describe the importance of shared goals in a community of practice and describe it as a group of individuals with shared interests who collaborate to support individual or group learning. This shared goal may have a content focus that all team members are striving to improve upon. The goals of the team may also align with team members' beliefs and/or school and district initiatives and policies.

Third, to support active participation in the collaboration process, Little (1990) suggested that the tasks should be distributed among team members and encourage active participation of all members. When team members feel accountable towards the team and invested in meeting the team's goals, members will be more apt to participate in the process. For example, one teacher may go with the child during the transition process to visit the new classroom weeks in advance at a specific time of the day, and the other teacher will plan and implement individualized activities during the free-choice time to build on the child's cognitive skills. As each member brings his or her own strengths and experiences to the process, collaboration requires that participants contribute their own means of expertise and effort to the activity as a form of a shared goal in mind (Jao & McDougall, 2016).

Ultimately, teachers must be expected to fulfill classroom tasks, keeping a safe classroom environment where learning can flourish; designing engaging and meaningful lesson plans, implementing fun activities and various ways that many students' learning styles can be utilized, grading essays or tests in a fair manner, and striving to give prompt and constructive feedback to achieve deep learning (Brevetti, 2014). The various teaching tasks are significant to good teaching and may be difficult for new teachers and even veteran teachers; thus, educators should embrace a formal system of mentoring for the profession of teaching. New teachers need support and guidance from veteran teachers on how best to keep grades and maintain consistent discipline practices in a classroom. Veteran teachers need assistance to bring technology into classrooms and to use contemporary practices that allow students to break away from traditional textbook-based learning. A mentoring system holds the idea of sharing, helping, and caring through a collaborative group of teachers. Outstanding teaching performances rely on collaboration and recognition of the power of sharing ideas and being a teaching community to all students (Brevetti, 2014).

Challenges in Collaboration

Nevertheless, there are challenges to implementing collaboration. In order to maximize the potential of teacher collaboration in promoting student learning and teacher development, it is of great importance to examine the challenges that impede teacher collaboration (Yuan & Zhang, 2016). First, teacher collaboration is intentional work, which can become timeconsuming and labor-intensive, and challenges teachers' autonomy and preference for working alone. Although collaboration between educators is becoming more common in schools, the skills to become an effective collaborator are not all intuitive skills of collaboration and entail responding to difficult situations, effectively communicating with various individuals, and developing shared problem-solving competencies (Pellegrino, Weiss, & Regan, 2015). The challenges in finding time to collaborate have frequently been cited as one of the top barriers in collaboration (Da Fonte & Barton-Arwood, 2017). Time is a shared resource that is commonly mentioned as a scarcity, and within the educational literature, educators have indicated that there is limited time for collaboration due to increased paperwork, responsibilities, and activities (Leonard & Leonard, 2003). In attempts to create time for collaboration, teachers and principals have agreed upon the importance of aligning schedules with predetermined time blocks in order to jointly prepare lessons, to have more in-depth conversations about what has and has not worked in the classroom, and to examine current data while determining the need for additional data (Da Fonte & Barton-Arwood, 2017).

Second, teacher collaboration entails overcoming disciplinary barriers and respecting other colleagues' expertise, which is difficult for teachers from different disciplinary backgrounds (Tiongson, 2018). Each teacher comes to the classroom with a unique set of strengths and experiences; as such, co-teachers may have different perspectives about behavioral expectations, child guidance, or classroom routines. One may have a more easygoing personality, while the other may have a "take-control" approach (Masterson, 2015). One may share the home language or cultural background of the children, and the other may have a more extended history at the school. One might like to adopt new practices but is not sure how to suggest changes. In some cases, co-teachers share the same strengths but may not be sure how to divide the responsibilities. Even between the most caring adults, there are times when issues arise that need to be addressed.

Third, administrative concerns such as inconsistent communication between departments, and challenges in scheduling coordination are hurdles to collaboration (Friend & Cook, 2013). Pragmatic concerns may discourage even willing teachers from collaborating, due to lack of available support, especially from leaders (Tiongson, 2018). Teacher collaboration needs to take place in a supportive environment. For school leaders, they need to provide sufficient time, space, incentive mechanisms, and communication structures to support collaborative work among teachers (Yuan & Zhang, 2016). It is essential that department heads play a leading role in fostering a genuine collaborative culture in their work contexts. As indicated in Yuan and Zhang (2016) study results, the head of school successfully transformed the teachers' attitudes towards critical feedback from passiveness to positivity. Thus, department heads need to work with teachers to develop effective communication tools so that teachers can feel free and safe to raise meaningful questions and express different views in their joint professional activities. In a hierarchical school system, it is also critical for department heads to serve as the liaison between teachers and school management (Yuan & Zhang, 2016). With the assistance of a smooth communication channel, teachers and school leaders can make concerted efforts to employ both internal and external resources and maximize the effectiveness of teacher collaboration (Yuan & Zhang, 2016). In discussing the conditions needed for teacher learning, Meirink et al. (2010) argue that, if teams are to move from just sharing, to joint work, then their leaders and coaches need to stimulate them "to experiment with alternative teaching methods in their practices in such a way that that it contributes to solving a shared problem (p. 170)."

Fourth, lack of professional development of how to execute effective teacher collaboration and or implement a transition plan may hinder teacher collaboration. Some teachers are thrown into a position without proper training or coaching on how to complete numerous tasks. Various research on teacher dialogue suggests that teachers do not reflect on practice together because they either do not know how to reflect or do not know that reflection is a useful tool for their learning (Holmstrom et al., 2015). In addition to a lack of teacher knowledge for engaging in collaborative reflection on practice, research suggests other explanations for why collective reflection on practice is rare. There may be deficiencies in the school context that create an inhospitable school culture or incoherent organization that can prevent teachers from productively engaging in collaborative work (Holmstrom et al., 2015). Besides, a school's culture simply reflects what its members collectively value and believe about the world and their place in it (Schein, 1985).

Studies have found that organizational cultures that fail to promote collaboration instead encourage teacher isolation, which contributes to teacher dissatisfaction (Banerjee et a., 2017). A school's culture should include critical and interactive elements such as shared expectations of behavior, the nature of professional development, mutual respect, and orientations toward collaboration and learning (Peterson & Deal, 1999; Speck, 1999). Peterson (2002) identified two forceful and opposite school cultures: positive and toxic. Positive cultures reflect norms of common purpose, continuous inquiry, and shared practice while toxic cultures thrive where there is a lack of purpose, collaboration is discouraged, and there are hostile relations among staff (Leonard & Leonard, 2003). Toxic cultures can defy individual efforts toward educational improvement, and because of their entrenchment, can even stymic collective reform efforts. Authentic teacher collaboration, which is directed toward student learning, is unlikely to occur within the realm of a negative school culture. As Wagner and Masden-Copas (2002) assert, the primary goal of continuous school improvement will not be realized "unless teams of teachers improve together" (p.43). The new challenge involves what is included in the collaborative work, in particular, teacher reflection on practice, and supporting teachers in doing so. Despite the consensus that reflection on practice supports teacher learning, schools vary in their support for this type of professional development activity even while they support the structure teacher collaboration that enables it. Many schools promote the idea of teachers working collaboratively, yet many teachers and school leaders struggle with a collective reflection on practice (Holmstrom et al., 2015).

What Early Childhood Programs Can Do

To ensure smooth and effective transitions for students and families, early childhood program leaders should analyze current practices and/or what they need to practice. Early learning leaders can form a collaborative team or a transition team of parents, teachers, administrators, and community staff whose members are directly affected by the transition (The National Center on Parent, Family, and Community, 2013). Childcare leaders can include team members that represent the different educational, linguistic, and cultural backgrounds of the community to help develop forms and activities that are accessible to everyone. School leaders should invest time in establishing and maintaining a collaborative school environment.

Leaders have a variety of responsibilities to develop and nurture teacher collaboration. First, leaders must spend substantial time on setting up teacher teams and establishing a school schedule to support meetings. However, once team structures are established, a leader's work continues (Edvestors, 2014). Second, leaders and experienced staff can train staff teachers on how to engage with families through transitions. Baker (2018) states that professional development for early childhood educators is an essential component of supporting a professional early childhood workforce. Yet research on ECE professional development frequently centers on narrow fidelity data, while teachers' individual voices and teaching contexts are only rarely considered in order to understand teacher experiences with professional development initiatives (Baker, 2018). To ensure teachers are well-equipped in building relationships and engaging with families, professional development programs for staff should be conducted consistently (The National Center on Parent, Family, and Community, 2013).

Third, leaders should assemble a transition panel and host a panel discussion session with families. Convene a panel of experts who can address the specific strengths, questions, and needs of the program and community. Panelists can include parents of current or former kindergarten students, teachers from schools and ECE programs (including Head Start), administrators, and representatives from programs that support the unique needs of families (e.g., early intervention for children with special needs) (The National Center on Parent, Family, and Community, 2013).

Fourth, help families learn how to advocate for their children and access the appropriate resources. Staff can provide information to families about how to access extra support for themselves and their children from the infant classroom to kindergarten and offer opportunities for families to share their children's strengths and challenges with their new school. Lastly, develop community partnerships to address children's needs for transitions. Leaders should pursue partnerships with the local elementary school leaders. Working with partners in the community can help ensure children's physical, mental, and emotional health needs are met as they transition to kindergarten. Partnerships can, and should, be mutually beneficial. For example, during transition events, partners from "out-of-school time" organizations can talk to families about the importance of engaging children beyond the school day and use the opportunity to enroll students in their programs (The National Center on Parent, Family, and

Community, 2013). Similarly, libraries can use the partnership as a new avenue to help families learn about their community's educational programs (The National Center on Parent, Family, and Community, 2013).

Summary

All children face some form of transitions which can be positive or challenging for many children and families; however, with intentional, collaborative strategies from teachers and their administrators, transitions can become an easier and smooth experience. A gap in the literature exists on early childhood teacher collaboration and child transitions. This study used the sociocultural theory as the foundation to explain the importance of teacher collaboration and may add to early childhood research to improve reflection and practice on how teacher collaboration supports smooth classroom transitions in early childhood settings.

CHAPTER THREE: METHODS

Overview

Early learning educators play a major role in EHS and Head Start programs by building children's development, guiding children's learning, and preparing students for the next step through intentional planning and effective implementation of teacher collaboration. Teacher collaboration is a prime determinant of school improvement, and professional literature has provided strong evidence that collaboration works (Piercey, 2011). Although productive teacher collaborations have been identified in previous studies, there are few descriptive accounts explaining the detail of these collaborations and specifying conditions that enabled teachers to learn from each other (Gray & Ward, 2019). The purpose of this case study was to explore how EHS teachers collaborate with other educators to strengthen their teaching practices, build their knowledge, and support them in preparing students for their transition to another classroom. Case studies have often been viewed as a useful tool for the preliminary, exploratory stage of a research project and as a basis for the development of the 'more structured' tools that are necessary for surveys and experiments (Rowley, 2002).

A case study is a research strategy that often emerges as an obvious option for students and other new researchers who are seeking to undertake a modest scale research project based on their workplace or the comparison of a limited number of organizations. The most challenging aspect of applying case study research in this context is to lift the investigation from a descriptive account of 'what happens' to a piece of research that can lay claim to being worthwhile, if only modest addition to knowledge (Rowley, 2002). The purpose of Chapter Three was to present the procedures, research design, and analysis for the research pertaining to the present case study. This chapter provides the reader with the details of what occurred during the execution of the research.

Design

For this study, a qualitative case study was implemented because a qualitative study provides details of the process and enables researchers to understand how people interpret their experiences, how they construct their worlds, and what meaning they attribute to their experiences (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). In this study, the goal was to gain a deeper understanding of how teachers are collaborating to support students' transitions to the next level. Decades before the terms "qualitative research" or "qualitative inquiry" became popular, anthropologists and sociologists were asking questions about people's lives, the social and cultural contexts in which they lived, and the ways in which they understood their worlds (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Over time, researchers in many fields outside of the traditional disciplines of anthropology and sociology, such as education, health, administration, social work, etc., began to adopt qualitative methods. Today there are hundreds of books, journals, and guides on various aspects of qualitative research (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016).

Case studies allow researchers to conduct an in-depth analysis of a case and to retain a holistic and real-world perspective while observing such varied topics as individual life cycles, small group behavior, organizational and managerial processes, neighborhood change, school performance, international relations, and the maturation of industries (Yin, 2018). Creswell (2018) defined a case study as a qualitative approach in which the investigator explores a real-life, contemporary bounded system (a case) or multiple bounded systems (cases) over time, through detailed, in-depth data collection involving multiple sources of information such as observations, interviews, audiovisual materials, and documents and reports. A qualitative approach was appropriate for this study because this case study provided an in-depth

understanding of a real-world case o in various EHS and Head Start programs and involved important contextual conditions pertinent to the case (Yin, 2018). Case study research has a long, distinguished history across many disciplines and is familiar to social scientists because of its frequent application in psychology, medicine, law, and political science (Creswell, 2018). An example of the historical use of the case study approach is found in the study conducted by Hamel, Dufour, and Fortin (1993) who traced the origin of modern social science case studies through anthropology and sociology. They cite anthropologist Malinowski's study of the Trobriand Islands, French sociologist LePlay's study of families, and the case studies of the University of Chicago Department of Sociology from the 1920s and 1930s through the 1950s as antecedents of qualitative case study approach that espoused both quantitative and qualitative approaches to case study development and discussed explanatory, exploratory, and descriptive qualitative studies.

The design approach used was a collective case study (Creswell, 2018). In this study, a collective case study approach was appropriate because the researcher selected multiple case studies to illustrate the issue (Creswell, 2018). For example, some teachers at one early childhood program may implement different collaborative practices than others to lead to findings on how teachers are preparing and implementing various transition strategies and supporting students with their transitions. Case studies may include multiple cases, in which multiple cases are described and compared to provide insight into an issue (Stake,1995). A case study researcher might examine several schools to illustrate alternative approaches to school choice for students (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019).

A qualitative study was also chosen due to data being collected in the field at the site where participants collaborate and multiple methods were used, such as interviews and focus groups rather than relying on a single data source (Creswell, 2018). This design was chosen due to it being a suitable method for a more thorough examination of teachers' experiences with collaborating with other educators and the impact of the collaboration on students' transitions. The procedure for conducting and implementing a case study can include several procedures such as determining if a case study is appropriate for studying the research problem; identifying the intent of the study and selecting the case or cases, developing procedures for conducting the extensive data collection drawing on multiple data sources, specifying the analysis approach with which the case description integrates analysis themes and contextual information, and reporting the case study and lessons learned by using case assertions in written form (Creswell, 2018). Overall, a qualitative case study approach supported this study in exploring teacher collaboration to ensure students were supported for their transition.

Research Questions

- 1. How do early learning teachers collaborate to prepare students for transitions to a classroom?
- 2. How do teachers collaborate with families to create a positive transition experience for students?
- 3. How do teachers utilize transition strategies to ensure a smooth transition for students?

Setting

The setting for the research study was in Washington, D.C. at six childcare programs that serve children from the age of six weeks to five years old. Washington, D.C. population consists of 705,749 people, and has a racial demographic breakdown that is 46% White, 46% Black,

0.6% American Indian, 4.5% Asian, 0.1% Native Hawaiian, and 11.3% Hispanic or Latino (U.S. Census Bureau, 2019). There are also 362 center-based child development centers in Washington, D.C. (DC Office of the State Superintendent of Education, 2020). At the child-care centers, teachers are required to have the Child Development Associate (CDA) credential in infant, toddler, and preschool education, and they have different ranges of professional development and years of experience in early childhood teaching. The settings were chosen based on recruiting childcare programs that implement teacher collaboration and transition practices. The organizations are child-care centers that are required to follow the Office of the State Superintendent guidelines and ensure they are within compliance with the child-care and Head Start regulations. The organizational structure was as follows: each childcare center had an owner who manages the center director; the center director managed the assistant director, the teachers, administrative staff, bus driver, and food service manager who prepared the students meals throughout the day.

Participants

An important step in the research process is to find people or places to study and to gain access to establish rapport with participants so that they will provide solid data (Creswell, 2018). However, in a case study, the researcher identified the case, the bounded system, or the unit of analysis investigated. Merriam (1988) stated that within every case there probably exist numerous sites that could be visited, events or activities that could be observed, people who could be interviewed, or documents that could be read. The researcher thus needs to consider where to observe, when to observe, whom to observe, and what to observe (Merriam, 1988). Moreover, sampling in field research involves the selection of a research site, time, people, and

events where the informants are chosen for being able to provide data that are most relevant to the study.

For this case study, the sample of teachers consisted of 12 early learning teachers that teach infants, toddlers, and preschoolers at various childcare centers in Washington, D.C. However, if a participant chose not to continue and to ensure the maximum requirement is met, the researcher allowed up to 15 teachers to participate. The teachers were chosen by intentionally sampling a group of people that could best inform the researcher about the research problem under examination (Creswell, 2018). Purposive sampling is based on the assumption that one wants to discover, understand, and gain insight; therefore, one needs to select a sample from which one can learn the most (Merriam, 1988). A mixed sample of male and female teachers of different ages, ethnicities, and teaching experience were welcomed. Pseudonyms were also used to ensure anonymity and confidentiality of all participants.

The researcher contacted numerous childcare directors and teachers in Washington, D.C. via email in an effort to recruit at least four teachers at three centers by using the My Child Care DC online directory, sharing the information word of mouth, and Facebook teacher groups as a recruitment guide. The email, message, or post included a recruitment letter and a recruitment flyer that included the details of the research, purpose, participant expectations, and the study process. Feedback from the directors and teachers helped the researcher identify centers that implemented teacher collaboration and transitions and identified early learning teachers to select as members of the case study. Once written approval was received from the directors, and teachers completed and sent their consent forms, the researcher contacted the teachers and directors to explain the next steps.

Procedures

After identifying a research problem and building a problem statement, procedures for conducting the study included obtaining permission from the childcare center administrators and then approval from the Institutional Review Board (IRB) (see Appendix A) by completing the application, permission request (see Appendix B), and retrieving site approval (see Appendix C). To ensure approval from the IRB, the researcher ensured all of the necessary paperwork was submitted including the application and supplemental documents such as permission request letters, recruitment materials, consent form (see Appendix D), and any instruments used for the study. For data collection, other experts with experience in early childhood education and teacher collaboration reviewed the interview questions (see Appendix E) and focus group questions (see Appendix F) to ensure clarity of questions and wording. The anchoring in the literature, and the expert review, was conducted prior to the proposal to ensure the piloting requirements were completed after the IRB approval was received to collect data (Creswell & Poth, 2018).

Once the IRB was approved, the additional steps included reviewing the literature to see if anything needed to be changed and to ensure the literature specified a purpose and research questions. Participants were elicited for the study by gathering data from early learning teachers at childcare centers that had the case that was most relevant to the study. Data collection was conducted through interviews, focus groups, and documents. The data was analyzed by examining notes and generating themes to lead to a conclusion by using a transcription service and reporting the research that addressed the "how" or "why" questions concerning the phenomenon of interest by documenting the findings (Creswell & Poth, 2018). In-depth details about the data collection process are explained in the Data Collection section.

The Researcher's Role

My role as the "human instrument" in the study was to lead and conduct the study. The researcher is the primary instrument for data collection and analysis (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). I ensured that I do not have a personal or work relationship with the participants to avoid bias and ensure the safety and confidentiality of the participants and their data in order to support teachers in participating and sharing their experiences with teacher collaboration. My role in the setting was as an observer and note-taker. Qualitative researchers collect the data themselves through examining documents, observing behavior, and interviewing participants (Creswell & Poth, 2018). However, the human instrument has shortcomings and biases that can have an impact on the study (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). The bias that I brought to the study was having past experiences working with teachers who are from Southeast Washington, D.C., and assuming all teachers from specific areas share similar teaching practices. To address potential bias, I consistently practiced self-reflection through journaling, I reflected on any biases that could influence how I viewed the data or conducted my analysis, and to ensure so, I had someone follow-up and peer-review the data to minimize any possible bias throughout the process. As opposed to trying to eliminate these biases or subjectivities, it is important to identify them and monitor them in relation to the theoretical framework and in light of the researchers own interests, to make clear how they may be shaping the collection and interpretation of data (Merriam & Tisdell, 2016).

Data Collection

A critical aspect of qualitative inquiry is rigorous and varied data collection techniques. Before data collection can take place, Yin (2018) shared that preparing for data collection can be complex; and if not done well, the entire case can be jeopardized. Before data collection can take place, preparation for collection must begin with training for a specific case study, developing a protocol for the study, screening candidate cases, and conducting a pilot case study (Yin, 2018). Yin (2018) asserted that success with these five preparations would ensure that data collection will proceed smoothly. Once these steps are addressed, case study evidence can come from at least six sources: documentation, archival records, interviews, direct observations, participant observation, and physical artifacts (Yin, 2018). Using these six sources calls for researchers to master different data collection procedures.

Interviews

After teachers from various childcare centers responded to the recruitment flyer, agreed to participate in the study, and approval was received from the IRB, the researcher scheduled the interviews through a scheduling website known as Calendly. The researcher provided a link for each participant via email to choose a time slot to conduct their interview. Once the participants chose a day and time, they received a confirmation email, and the researcher was also informed of the scheduled interview via email. The researcher conducted what Yin (2018) referred to as a shorter case study interview; rather than occurring over an extended period of time or over several sittings, many case study interviews may be more focused and take only about one hour. The interview took place over the phone and was recorded for accuracy (with prior consent). Audio recordings provided a more accurate rendition of an interview than the researcher writing notes (Yin, 2018). The questions were peer-reviewed and tested prior to implementation for reliability, one-hour was allotted for the interview, and the researcher stayed respectful of the interviewee throughout the process.

The data were collected from teachers who collaborated with their co-teachers to prepare for student transitions. This process was done by asking open-ended questions to gather data that led to descriptions of the experiences and an understanding of the common experiences of the participants (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019). This process also allowed the researcher to learn and understand teachers' experiences in-depth with teacher collaboration. The researcher also corroborated views by asking about them in more than one way or on more than a single occasion in hope to receive a consistent set of responses (Yin, 2018).

In addition, standard open-ended questions were used, which means respondents were asked the same questions and they reduced interviewer effects and bias when several interviewers were used (Patton, 2002). The various types of questions permit evaluation users to see and review the instrumentation used in the evaluation and facilitate organization and analysis of the data (Patton, 2002).

Standardized Open-Ended Interview Questions

- 1. Please introduce yourself and share what age group you teach.
- 2. How many years have you been teaching infants and/or toddlers?
- 3. How long have you collaborated with other early learning educators?
- 4. Based on your knowledge, what is teacher collaboration?
- 5. Please share your overall experience with teacher collaboration with other early learning educators.
- 6. What situations have influenced or affected, in a positive or negative way, your experiences with teacher collaboration?
- 7. How do you include the child's family in the transition process?
- 8. If I attended a teacher collaboration meeting with you, what would I observe?
- 9. What effects have teacher collaboration had on your ability to implement effective transition strategies?

- 10. How do teachers develop goals during collaboration meetings?
- 11. What does a typical classroom transition look like for a child at your childcare center?
- 12. What does the program currently do to support teacher collaboration?
- 13. What would you like to see more of at your child-care center when it comes to teacher collaboration?
- 14. What additional information can you add about your own collaborative experiences?
- 15. This is the last question; I truly appreciate the time you've given to this. What do you think needs to be improved when it comes to teacher collaboration and classroom transitions at your center?

Questions one through three are considered background and demographic questions to help the interviewer locate the respondent in relation to other people and asking open-ended rather than a closed-ended manner elicits the respondent's own categorical worldview (Patton, 2002). Question four encouraged the teachers to share their knowledge of teacher collaboration. Knowledge questions inquire about the respondent's factual information, what the respondent knows (Patton 2002). In addition, Question five is an open-ended question that encouraged the teacher to expound on their experience with collaborating with other early learning educators. Question six compelled the teachers to share whether they have had a positive or negative experience with collaboration. This question helped the researcher learn how and why teachers implement transition practices.

Questions seven sought to learn how teachers communicate and provide support to families as they prepare the children for the transition. Question eight encouraged the teachers to share what their teacher collaboration meeting includes. This question helped the researcher learn what practices the childcare has in place. Question nine was to see if teachers were using their collaboration with teachers to plan and guide their transition strategies. Question 10 explored whether goals were set during their collaboration meetings or not. This helped the researcher learn when transition goals were set. Question 11 aimed to learn more about the transition strategies that educators use to support children with their classroom transition. Questions five-11 inquired what a person does or has done to elicit behavior, experiences, actions, and activities that would have been observable had the observer been present (Patton, 2002). Furthermore, Questions 11 and 12 invited the participant to provide insight on what could improve the teacher collaboration practices. The teacher's answers supported future recommendations to educational leaders and administrators on how to improve teacher collaboration practices. Questions 11 and 12 were also aimed at understanding the cognitive and interpretive processes of people asked about opinions, judgments, and values. Answers to these questions indicated what people thought about some experience or issue. They denote people's goals, intentions, desires, and expectations (Patton, 2002).

Lastly, when concluding the interview, the interviewer provided some closure for the interview, and left the respondent feeling empowered, listened to, or otherwise glad that they participated (Harvard University, 2013). The last question was also called a one-shot question (Patton, 2015), designed to give the participant one further opportunity to offer valuable insight. This one-shot question also served as the closing question (Patton, 2015), giving the participant freedom to add to what had already been said and kept him or her in the role of expert on his or her own experience.

Focus Groups

The focus group procedure called for one to recruit and convene a small group of persons (Yin, 2018). Focus groups are advantageous when the interaction among interviewees will likely

yield the best information, when interviewees are similar and cooperative with each other, when it is time to collect information is limited, and when individuals interviewed one-on-one may be hesitant to provide information (Creswell & Poth, 2018). For this study, the researcher recorded and moderated two discussions virtually with at least six people by asking a small number of questions for teacher collaboration and transition practices at the childcare centers, to elicit responses from each person in the group (Yin, 2018). The focus groups provided interaction among interviewees, collection of extensive data, and participation by all individuals in a group (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019).

Focus Group Questions

- 1. Why do you think teacher collaboration is vital for students to have smooth classroom transitions?
- 2. What procedures are in place at your center that either facilitate or detract from productive collaboration?
- 3. Through your teaching experience, what are some effective strategies that educators can use to support children in having a smooth classroom transition?
- 4. For those of you who collaborate with others to support children's classroom transitions, what processes are in place at your childcare center to ensure the child's family is involved?

Question 1 encouraged the participants to share their knowledge on the importance of teacher collaboration and child transitions. Question 2 helped the researcher learn the procedures in place that encourage or fail to support teacher collaboration. Question 3 was to learn more about the teachers transition strategies that they use to support children with their classroom transition. Lastly, the focus group concluded with Question 4, which encouraged the teachers to share their

processes on family involvement and classroom transitions. Once the discussion was complete the researcher shared and summarized the teachers answers and allowed teachers to either confirm or correct the researchers understanding of their perspectives to ensure the information was accurate. The researcher then thanked the teachers for their time and informed them of the next steps in the data collection process.

Document Analysis

Since teachers use various documents, documents that teachers use to share with other teachers were analyzed. Based on the Family and Educational Rights and Privacy regulations (FERPA),

An educational agency or institution may disclose personally identifiable information from an education record only on the condition that the party to whom the information is disclosed will not disclose the information to any other party without the prior consent of the parent or eligible student. (U.S. Department of Education, 2011, p.31)

With prior approval, transition plans were collected. Transition plans were reviewed to observe the center's use of documentation to prepare and document their steps in conducting transitions. This documentation was chosen to help the researcher learn how the teachers communicate, learn the center's collaboration systems, and learn additional information that was shared amongst the educators. Overall, the documentation helped support this case study by retrieving stable documents that were reviewed repeatedly, having specific documents that contain the exact names, references, and details of an event and having broad information that can cover a long span of time, many events, and many settings (Yin, 2018). Although centers use different types of transition forms, the researcher reviewed the transition forms to examine the centers' communication efforts between teachers and the child's parents or guardians, documentation for

when and if a child visits a classroom before their classroom transition, any goals or individual plans for the child's new or current teacher, and planned transition activities.

Data Analysis

Data analysis for the research study included organizing and preparing the data for analysis using the data collection method. Case study research can free researchers from being constrained by overly restrictive rules; researchers can analyze data by having a combination of procedures, such as examining, categorizing, tabulating, testing, or recombining evidence (Yin, 2018). The data analysis steps for this case study included scheduling and recording interviews with the participating teachers to learn more about the childcare's collaboration practices and transition practices, conducting the focus group, and retrieving transition documents.

Each interview was recorded with a voice recorder on a laptop, and the interviews were transcribed using Word Transcription. Once the interviews were recorded, transcripts were reviewed from each interview for analysis. After conducting interviews, transition documents were analyzed and focus groups were conducted on Zoom.

In addition, once the interviews were complete, I entered the information into different arrays, reflected on different themes, made a matrix of contrasting categories (e.g., infant transition to a toddler classroom versus toddler transitions to preschool, etc.), tabulated the frequency of different events (e.g., how often transitions took place, how often teachers communicated to support transitions), and arranged the information in chronological order (the transition plan steps at each center) (Yin, 2018). To effectively code the data into themes, NVivo was used, which is a qualitative data analysis (QDA) computer software package designed for research. The software allows users to classify, sort, and arrange information; examine relationships in the data; and combine analysis with linking, shaping, searching, and modeling. A code in qualitative research is a word or phrase that summarizes or captures the essence of a portion of data. Coding is the analytical process of categorizing data. Christians, Clifford, and Carey (1989) suggested coding is the data analysis process that breaks the text down into the smallest units and reorganizes these units into relatable stories.

In NVivo, coding is the process of gathering related material into a container called a node. When a node is opened, one can see all the references in the project coded to the node. There are several types of codes in NVivo. Theme nodes are codes that represent the themes or topics that one finds in their data. Relationships record the connection between two project items, and sentiment codes are positive and negative nodes created by auto coding of sentiment. NVivo supports deductive (pre-set coding scheme, often based on emerging themes from a literature review) and inductive (codes generated while examining the collected data) approaches to coding. Inductive approaches to coding were used for this study in an effort to develop codes that led to themes.

The researcher read through the data, coded the interview and focus group data line by line, put similar codes into the same categories and moved them around in order to find out a way that reflects the best analysis. By analyzing and sorting the codes into categories, the researcher was able to detect consistent and overarching themes for the data. The categorization of data reflected themes and supported the researcher in explaining the data. The researcher then attended to all the evidence collected, investigated plausible rival interpretations, addressed the most significant aspects of the case study, and demonstrated a familiarity with the prevailing thinking and literature about the case study topic (Yin, 2018).

To verify the validity of the data and analyze each set of data, at the beginning of the study, biases values, and experiences were clarified, so the reader could understand the

researchers' position from which the researcher was conducted (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Next, evidence was corroborated through triangulation with multiple data sources, by reviewing interview notes to see how they aligned with the HSPPS and early childhood theories to make use of multiple and different sources, methods, investigators, and theories (Creswell & Poth, 2018).

After corroborating the evidence, participants' views of the credibility of the findings and interpretations were solicited, which is considered member checking. Member checking provided a way for the researcher to ensure the accurate portrayal of participant voices by allowing participants the opportunity to confirm or deny the accuracy and interpretations of data, thus adding credibility to the qualitative study (Creswell & Miller, 2000; Lincoln & Guba, 1986; Stake, 1995). Member checking was conducted by sharing the interview transcripts with the interviewee and focus group participants to review for accuracy to ensure the information was credible and trustworthy. Stake (1995) asserted participants should "play a major role in directing as well as acting in case study" research (p. 115). Lastly, from a reviewer's lens, a peer that is familiar with the research or the study, reviewed the data and research process. Lincoln and Guba (1986) define the role of the peer reviewer as a "devil's advocate," which is an individual who keeps the researcher honest, asks hard questions about methods, meanings, and interpretations, and provides the researcher with the opportunity for catharsis by sympathetically listening to the researcher's feelings.

Trustworthiness

In qualitative studies, trustworthiness is more obscure because it is put in different terms. Trustworthiness addresses credibility, dependability, transferability, and confirmability. Since qualitative researchers do not use instruments with established metrics about validity and reliability, it is pertinent to address how qualitative researchers establish that the research study's findings are credible, transferable, confirmable, and dependable (Statistics, 2019). To ensure trustworthiness in this study, the researcher exposed subjectivity to the participants and future readers. The researcher's background was described, including what led to a career and research topic to build trustworthiness. Member checks were utilized to check the accuracy of the study, and triangulation was conducted, which included corroborating evidence from different individuals, types of data, or methods of data collection in descriptions and themes in qualitative research (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019).

Data triangulation helped strengthen the construct validity in the case study (Yin, 2018). Patton (2015) encouraged researchers to conduct data triangulation by collecting information from multiple sources that can corroborate the same finding. The use of evidence from multiple sources increased confidence that the study rendered the event accurately (Yin, 2018). The methods used were helpful and important because they increased the validity of the researcher's findings, helped the reader consider how various data sources can be used in tandem when planning the study, and enabled the researcher to use the evidence of corroboration as insights in the interpretation and writing (Creswell & Poth, 2018). In addition, enriched interviews addressed above supported the crystallization of data (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019). Lastly, self-reflection journals were used in the study to note and assess the researcher's subjectivities within the research process. Reflecting on subjectivity assisted the researcher in interacting with participants and limiting personal influences in the study.

Credibility

Credibility refers to the extent to which the findings accurately describe reality. Credibility (the qualitative counterpart to internal validity) can be established using multiple approaches, such as checking the accuracy of the data and interpretation with participants in a project or through developing themes and codes using multiple data sources (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019). To ensure credibility in this study, the accuracy of the data was checked by peers, and triangulation was implemented by testing one source of data against another looking for patterns of thought and behavior and focusing in on key events (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Credibility is also how confident the qualitative researcher is in the truth of the research study's findings which boils down to the question of, "How do you know that your findings are true and accurate?" Researchers must ensure their findings are accurate, or the research is not effective (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Yin (2018) addressed internal validity by providing the following case study tactic: do pattern matching, do explanation building, address rival explanations, and use logic models. All of these tactics are necessary to avoid threats to internal validity.

Dependability and Confirmability

Dependability and confirmability are similar to reliability in quantitative studies and deal with consistency, which is addressed through the provision of rich detail about the context and setting of the study. Dependability enables one to repeat a study by using overlapping methods and in-depth methodological descriptions of the admitting biases and assumptions and acknowledging limitations in the study's methods (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019). It is the extent that the study can be repeated by other researchers and that the findings would be consistent. To follow this procedure in case study research means studying the same case over again, not just replicating the results of the original case study by studying another case (Yin, 2018). To ensure dependability and conformability, this case study's procedures were as explicit as possible, so someone can conduct the study as if someone else were doing the same study. Therefore, an inquiry audit was used in order to establish dependability, which required an

outside person to review and examine the research process and the data analysis in order to ensure that the findings were consistent and could be repeated (Statistics, 2019). The overall goal of reliability was to minimize the errors and biases in the study (Yin, 2018).

Transferability

Lastly, transferability (external validity) is how the qualitative researcher demonstrates that the research study's findings are applicable to other contexts. In a case study, external validity deals with the problem of knowing whether a study's findings are generalizable beyond the immediate study (Yin, 2018). To ensure external validity, it will start with the form of the questions. Yin (2018) asserted, "The form of the questions can help or hinder the preference for seeking generalizations that is striving for external validity" (p. 45). The form of the initial research questions ("how" and "why") could directly influence the strategies in having external validity, and in this collective case study, the logic was replicated to ensure external validity. Each case must be carefully selected so that it predicts similar or predicts contrasting results but for anticipatable reasons (a theoretical replication) (Yin, 2018). Explicit attention was given to the potential flaws, and any analytic generalizations from the case study were discussed. To ensure transferability, details on the procedures at each childcare center was provided and supported with other recent research to follow-up on the information provided.

Ethical Considerations

To ensure confidentiality of the teachers and any additional information, participant pseudonyms were utilized, and data from interviews, focus groups, documents, etc. were locked in a filing cabinet during the study so no one but the researcher could access it for the duration of the study. The researcher will have the data in a locked filing cabinet for three years and will shred and discard all of the data collected after three years. The participant researcher remained open with the other participants in the study. Being honest and overt with participants demonstrated positive rapport initiatives and transparency in the research (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Member checks allowed participants to review their written responses in interviews for accuracy before final drafts were submitted. In addition, teachers choosing not to participate during the study or at the last minute were addressed at the beginning of the research by reaching out to more than enough participants at the beginning that could be contacted if other participants decided to decline (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019).

Summary

The goal of this chapter was to outline the research methods used to answer the research questions. Chapter three provided a thorough analysis of the procedures, research design, study participants, data collection methods, and how to analyze the data in order to conduct the qualitative case study. A qualitative case study was used to explore an in-depth understanding of a real-world case or cases in various EHS and Head Start programs on teacher collaboration practices to prepare students for classroom transitions. Teachers contributed to this study by sharing their collaboration practices.

CHAPTER FOUR: FINDINGS

Overview

The purpose of this collective case study was to examine how early learning teachers collaborate to create successful transitions when it is time for a student to transition to the next classroom. This chapter provides information regarding data analysis and the findings from this study. Data were collected utilizing interviews, focus groups, and documents. The interviews included 15 open-ended questions, and the focus groups included four open-ended questions. Documents were created by each childcare center administration to support transition planning as transition services are a requirement from the Head Start Program Performance Standards (HSPPS). This chapter begins with demographic information for the participants. Quotes from participants are presented verbatim, and a description of the documents are followed by codes and themes and results from the study. This chapter concludes by providing answers to the research questions.

Participants

The participants for this study were 12 early learning teachers that teach infant, toddler, and or preschool children at an early learning childcare center in Washington, D.C. These participants represented years of experience in the field of early childhood education ranging from one year to over thirty years. The study consisted of one male and eleven females, and all of the participants were African American. The insights and perspectives of the teachers added clarity and understanding to the investigation of how teacher collaboration and classroom transitions correlate. All of the 12 participants completed the interviews, and 10 participants participated in the focus groups. There were two focus groups which consisted of four attendees for the first focus group and six attendees for the second group. All of the participants were given pseudonyms to protect their identities. Participants were solicited using purposive sampling.

Ms. Gains

Ms. Gains is a toddler teacher and has been teaching for 16 years. She has a vibrant personality and values teacher collaboration. She shared that she has had more good experiences with teacher collaboration and supporting students with their classroom transitions than negative. Ms. Gains shared that:

My positive experience is being a part of different programs that help me become a better teacher and learner. So example, like the Quality Improvement Network Hub program as well as I'm a part of the Fellowship program with my school, and I meet with teachers every Monday and some different sites and different areas, so I deal with different teachers at child care centers as well as teachers in a school system, so umm it's good to be able to learn from other people, piggy back, give your opinion, some people are understanding of where you're coming from and understanding what you're saying. My negative, I really don't have much of a negative, even if people don't want to take in what to ...you know some people are stuck in their ways, they don't want to change but that really doesn't affect me too much, it can be very nerve wrecking, but stuff like that doesn't really bother me. I know how to work around things, so I really don't have too much of a negative. I have more positive than anything.

Ms. Gains loves collaborating with other educators and is committed to doing the best for her students.

Mr. Hayes

84

Mr. Hayes has been teaching infants and toddlers for six years and has collaborated with other educators for eight years. He strives to be a good male role model in the children's lives, as for some, Mr. Hayes is like a father figure to them. In the interview, he expounded on teacher collaboration and how educators can collaborate on various topics such as, "how to create lesson plans together, practice diaper changing strategies, hand-washing strategies, and toothbrushing strategies." In addition, being in school to pursue his Associate of Arts (AA) degree in education has taught him the importance of staying positive in order to work well with others, brainstorm ideas and being open to asking questions such as, "What does this look like in your center?" and feeling confident in sharing how he implements strategies in his classroom. Mr. Hayes reiterated the importance of staying positive when collaborating with other educators and helping students' transition. He shared, "When you communicate with the child what to expect, and you stay positive, it will help them transition smoothly."

Ms. Mayor

Ms. Mayor is a teacher of two- year-olds and has been teaching infants and toddlers and collaborating with educators for 20 years. Ms. Mayor loves to learn and connect with other educators. She discussed the importance of teachers staying mindful of being the best for the child. She shared that she had a negative collaborative experience with another teacher where a teacher was not ready for a child to transition out of the classroom, and Ms. Mayor felt the teacher needed to be more considerate of what was best for the child. She also reiterated the importance of communicating consistently by sitting down with other early learning educators and discussing what the child likes, and their dislikes to gain more information on their needs. Ms. Mayor explained, "When a child comes to my classroom, and the child becomes upset, I would know how to console the child from what the teacher had told me when they were

collaborating." Consistent communication, learning how to be helpful, and doing what is best for the child is what Ms. Mayor believes is most effective in helping a child have a successful transition.

Ms. Jordan

Ms. Jordan is an infant and toddler teacher that has been teaching for 13 years. She participates in the various professional development training opportunities offered at the school to help build her early childhood knowledge. Ms. Jordan brought a lot of attention to individualizing planning for each child and providing support to families in her interview. During collaboration meetings, she shared one might observe teachers sharing information about the kids or individualized planning for each child. Teachers share observations to talk about the areas that the child may need the most support in order to come up with individualized planning and collaborate with each other. In addition, prior to the transition, she normally talks to the parents and inform them that their child is of age to transition. She shared that teachers have parent-teacher conferences with parents to let them know how they are planning to transition_and inquires if the family needs support. Teachers also connect with the family services team to support the families with resources. Ms. Jordan's view on collaboration includes sharing information, individualized planning, and family support.

Ms. Neal

Ms. Neal is a toddler teacher who teaches two to three- year- old's. She is also pursuing her AA degree in preschool education and has been teaching infants, toddlers, and preschoolers for 30 years. Her experience also includes teaching in the public school system. Through 30 years of teaching, Ms. Neal shared the pros and cons to teacher collaboration. One pro was working as a team, for example, as one child may have a problem another teacher might work better with that child so:

We'll say, "Ms. so and so" and she'll say, "I got it." We try to work as a team and find out what's going on with the child and if I'm not there, I leave instructions, so we try to work together to ensure she's doing the same thing for the child to help them move on to the next grade.

In addition, an unfortunate con she shared was connecting with teachers who really do not have a heart for the children, "Some teachers are just there for the money and umm, then that is when it becomes a problem, their mind isn't on the good of the child. You realize this teacher does not really care about the child, whether they progress or not." Ms. Neal is a team player and firmly believes teamwork is the key to teacher collaboration. She concluded her interview with, "If you don't work as a team, it's not gonna work."

Ms. Raul

Ms. Raul teaches infants and toddlers and has been teaching and collaborating with educators for over 20 years. Ms. Raul is an advocate for teacher collaboration, not only with coteachers, but specialists, families, therapists, etc. When asked about how collaboration has supported her transition strategies, she shared:

It's very positive because I feel that two are better than one, so working with collaboration and when I say collaboration not only co-teacher but your supervisor, your coach, umm your learning team, you get ideas that maybe you didn't get in the moment because sometimes the children do things at home that we have no idea that they can do or have a hard time doing. So, working in collaboration is a very big piece in the infant and toddler environment and learning abilities.

She believes repetition and consistency with children and building goals with families are vital to start creating a great environment for the child to develop and learn.

Ms. Brighton

Ms. Brighton teaches older toddlers and has been teaching and collaborating with educators for over 20 years. Ms. Brighton is a huge supporter of cohesiveness amongst educators. She believes teacher collaboration should not stop between teachers whose students will transition to the next classroom or next level. For example, if a child has been enrolled in the school since infancy, teachers from every developmental and age level should collaborate to learn how they supported the student's development so that the transition will be effective and consistent for the children. She also noticed many families do not utilize the various resources provided to them due to lack of knowledge or fear of stereotypes, so she strives to be the bridge for not only her students but families as well.

Ms. Claiborne

Ms. Claiborne is new to early childhood and has been teaching infants and toddlers for one year. Although she is new to the field, she has an eager spirit of learning and has gained different experiences with teacher collaboration. She has realized that teaching styles are not always similar and has learned to accept that some teachers are different in their teaching practices. Some teachers may be more structured, and some are more lax in their teaching structure. If a child is not used to being on a routine, a lax structure can affect the child transitions and experiences if they are going to a classroom that is more structured. She encouraged teachers to gain knowledge of the classroom structure that the child is coming from and meet the child where they are developmentally by learning more about them. In addition, she expressed a deep understanding of the importance of teacher collaboration and classroom transitions by sharing:

Teacher collaboration for me is working together and also sharing ideas and methods, so children can learn how to adapt to their environment as well as learn new knowledge, but it's also in effort to help them grow, and teaching each other how we can help students develop properly.

Ms. Claiborne has gained an understanding that although there are teachers with different teaching styles, teacher collaboration is still possible if the student's best interest is the goal.

Ms. Paiton

Ms. Paiton teaches pre-k children ages four to five and has been teaching and collaborating with other educators for five years. She is confident in her philosophy on an effective transition. One teacher collaboration discussion led the teaching team to an issue, which was time management. They noticed that their classroom transitions were taking too long. Children would become confused because the transitions would last for weeks going from one classroom to another, or teachers would make the farewell stressful for the children, so they collaborated and brainstormed on what might be better for the students. They decided instead of drawing the transitions out longer, they should conduct it in a week, and they discovered it was a better plan for the students. Ms. Paiton's perspective on the transition process is for teachers to be mindful of how impactful a transition can be for a child and taking that into consideration when collaborating and preparing a child for a classroom transition.

Ms. Douglass

Ms. Douglass is a teacher of infants, and she has been teaching and collaborating with educators for three years. Ms. Douglass has a calm demeanor and uses it to nurture and cater to her infant students and prepare them for the toddler stage. She participates in various professional development training opportunities offered at the school to help build her early childhood knowledge. She emphasized fairness and how important that was to her when working with other educators. Also, she has found that coming to an agreement during collaboration can be helpful in order to support classroom transitions and stay focused on what is best for each individual child. In order to have effective teacher collaboration, she mentioned, "One must be open-minded, really listen to what the other person is saying, and accept that your way is not the only way."

Ms. Austin

Ms. Austin teaches pre-k children ages four and five and has taught toddlers and preschoolers for over 30 years. She also has experience in various early childhood sectors within the Washington, D.C. metropolitan area. Ms. Austin has a vibrant personality and is confident in her expertise. She also loves sharing her wealth of knowledge on her teacher collaboration and classroom transition experiences. It is important to her to collaborate with her co-teachers. She shared jokingly when she first started teaching, she did not know they were collaborating. She reminisced on a time when teacher collaboration was not as popular as it is now, but now she reiterates, "When you have other educators in the classroom there should be a lot of collaboration going on." When collaborating with others, her mindset is, "Teamwork, goals, getting to know a person, strategizing, improving our work, getting the child to the next level, sharing visions and goals, consistency, and ownership."

Ms. James

Ms. James is an infant teacher and has been teaching and collaborating with educators for five years. To support her teaching practices, she participates in professional development days,

planning time, and staff meetings monthly. Ms. James is soft-spoken but provides precise understanding and expectations when it comes to her teacher collaboration and classroom transitions. When asked what situations have influenced or affected her experiences with teacher collaboration in a positive or negative way, she shared, "When there's no cooperation, that affects the collaboration when working with someone who doesn't want to cooperate." She provided straight and to the point answers and echoed the need for teachers to be open-minded so that everyone can be on one accord and work together for the good of the students.

Results

The research results from this qualitative case study were derived from analysis of data collected from interviews, focus groups, and documents. Early Head Start and Head Start teachers were interviewed and asked to participate in one of two focus groups. In order to lead to results, interview and focus group data were coded into categories to support the process of analysis. Research participants were also asked to provide any transition documents or guidelines that were used in a classroom transition to support the data analysis. By analyzing and sorting the codes into categories, six consistent and overarching themes emerged.

Theme Development

There was a total of 12 research participants from six early childhood programs in Washington, D.C. Data collection began with scheduling interviews through a scheduling website known as Calendly. The researcher provided a link for each participant via email to choose a time slot to conduct their interview. Once the participants chose a day and time, they received a confirmation email, and the researcher was also informed of the scheduled interview via email. Each interview consisted of 15 interview questions in an effort to learn about early learning teacher collaboration and teachers' classroom transition practices that supported students with classroom transitions. All of the 12 participants participated in the interviews, and 10 participants attended the focus groups. One of the participants had a medical emergency and could not attend either of the focus groups. Another participant informed the researcher that they were not going to be able to attend and was unable to reschedule. Each interview took place over the phone, was recorded with a voice recorder, and the interviews were transcribed verbatim using Microsoft Word Transcription. Once the interviews were recorded, the researcher listened and reviewed the transcripts from each interview for analysis. At the end of each individual interview, participants were asked to provide a copy of any transition documents (if they used any) that they used in preparation and planning for a classroom transition. Only three out of the six early childhood school transition documents were provided. Within a week of each interview, the researcher provided the transcript to the participants to member check; participants were asked to engage in member-checking to ensure the accuracy and completeness of their statements made in the report (Creswell & Poth, 2018).

Once all of the interviews were completed, and the participants approved their interview transcript, the researcher conducted two focus groups via Zoom. The focus groups were also scheduled through Calendly. Participants were informed a week in advance that two focus groups would take place and were encouraged to attend one. Two focus groups, with a maximum of six participants each, were scheduled to solicit the views of each person in the group (Yin, 2018). One focus group consisted of four participants and the other six participants. Each focus group entailed an open discussion on four open-ended questions in an effort to encourage collaboration and gain a deeper understanding of teachers' collaboration and transition practices.

After the data collection process was complete, the researcher began data analysis by reading each interview transcript multiple times and completing the coding process using NVivo. Preliminary creations such as arrays, displays, and tabulations helped move the researcher toward a general analytic strategy (Yin, 2018). The analytic process consisted of highlighting each interview line and providing descriptive codes for each line in NVivo to aggregate and directly interpret patterns and themes within each case and across each case (Stake, 1995). The researcher then went down the elaborate list of codes, searching for patterns, frequencies, similarities, and differences, which led to putting each description into sub-themes. After reviewing the sub-themes, the researcher narrowed the sub-themes into themes by pondering emerging questions. For example, if a code was respectful interactions with one another (i.e., subtheme respectful interactions), and another was candid communications among stakeholders (i.e., subtheme candid communications), the researcher narrowed that data down by asking, "what are these codes portraying as a whole," which lead to "Fostering Relationships" as the theme (Yin, 2018).

Data from each collection method were clearly and meaningfully integrated into theme development. Codes are presented in a meaningful table to demonstrate how they were organized to inform themes. Table 1 provides a detailed list of the codes that led to six themes.

Table 1

Codes Leading to Themes

Codes	Themes	
Avoid misunderstandings and conflict	Communication Amongst Educators	
Meet regularly to plan next steps for students		
Brainstorm ideas		
Develop goals, discuss met goals, progress towards		
goals, and goals needed		
Review child data		
Work together to collaborate on transitions		
Ask questions and provide advice		
Reflect on what is working and what is not		
Current teacher and new teacher meet		
Discuss a student's likes and dislikes		

Communication with Parents and Guardians
Improvement Needed
-
Positive Teacher Collaboration Experiences
Program Support
Transition Strategies

Theme 1: Communication Amongst Educators. All of the participants expounded on the importance of communication in order to have effective teacher collaboration and successful classroom transitions. Some favored communication because of positive collaborative experiences, but Ms. Mayor shared, "To me, it always goes back communication, communication, communication, it is because I have had a negative experience where the teacher I guess she wasn't happy at the fact that the child was leaving her class and coming to mine." Due to her experience, she learned the importance of communication. When communication is present, it can help participants avoid misunderstandings and conflict, which helps make teacher collaboration effective and a positive experience for teachers. In addition, all of the participants asserted, in order for communication to take place, they meet regularly to plan, whether it was during nap-time or a set planning time. Ms. Raul shared, "We meet weekly to plan for each individual child and based on observation in according to the screening that we do with the children. We meet and plan the next steps that we need to for each individual child." Some shared they meet weekly, and others meet daily. If Ms. Austin and her team see something, instead of just holding it, "We try to meet an hour each day to do our lesson plans and things like that if we see something, try to write it down so when we do meet with each other we do not forget it." It was evident that teachers' meetings were taking place, and when asked to expound on the topics that were discussed during these meetings, various topics were shared. One that stood out the most was the importance of discussing the child. For example, Ms. Claiborne highlighted:

If both teachers have experience with that child we'll both bounce certain things that we've observed from that child off of one another while asking certain questions, ask them are they progressing in the classroom with you and then we'll also you know just ask about the home life if anything has changed during that time. Pretty much asking each other what did you notice within this child, have things been different that you notice, and if they've been moving up with their developmental needs at all.

Ms. Mayor gave a similar response:

I sit down with the new early learning educator and discuss what the child likes what he or she dislike, to get more familiar, even though I would do it with the parents but I will get some more information, more feedback from the other educators to see what is best and see how we can help the child with success and transition to the next class.

Most of the participants shared similar insights on the importance of learning the child in order to support the child with the next steps, and meeting with the new teacher regularly.

Goal setting was another prevalent response, and participants shared different methods that they use to discuss goals. Ms. Paiton provided an example of setting goals to help her twoyear-old's transition to the three-year-old classroom:

So we start them on potty training, if they're going to the three-year-old's class and they are not fully potty trained yet, we'll start working with them on potty training like a couple months before they go to the 3 year old class by discussing the steps, practicing during toilet time, and sending activities home to the parents, so they can be prepared for the teachers that will receive them and learn toilet skills.

Goal setting for Ms. Douglass and her colleagues include discussing where the child is currently by comparing observation notes and assessments and discussing if the child meets the widely held expectations for their age before transitioning. Moreover, Ms. Raul and her team ask each other questions such as, "What did you see, what did you discuss with the parents, is it anything we need to work on, what goals have the child met, what's the next steps that we're going to take for this particular child, what will this look like?" Participants revealed that goal setting can be conducted in various ways.

One of the most profound responses concerning the theme of communication amongst educators was asking one another questions. Group reflection also helped lead the teachers to answers in order to support students in their transitions. Asking questions for Ms. Austin was more team focused, "I saw that you couldn't get this, how can I do this, let's do it like this the next time, how could I have done a little better, or why didn't I do this, but you have to be flexible, know your children, know your team and say okay this is not working." As for Ms. Mayor, asking questions and reflection was more child focused, for example: I'll ask, what can we do that she likes there that we can do in another area. So say if we notice that in the dramatic play area she likes sorting and counting the fruits and vegetables, so we can have a game we'll do something to help her and show her sorting in different areas that will build her horizon of different areas that she can play in. Also, if we notice that a child is feeling a certain way and say I notice something right before nap time, such and such starts to get upset, so what can we do to help them feel better when it's time for a nap? And what we'll do, come up with an idea that will help them to make them feel better, and maybe sometimes all they need is a little bit of soft music and someone sitting next to them. We will come up with strategies or something to provide that we found out is best for the child.

In addition, one of the participants shared that her questions are team and child-focused at times, but they ask questions to learn about the teachers teaching styles to be mindful of what the child was accustom to or is transitioning into. Ms. Claiborne shared:

So one thing that I have noticed is some teachers is just totally completely different. Some of us we may be a little more structured or some are much more lax and that's one thing that I have noticed that will you know kind of effect like you know how like I help a child transition, so if the child isn't used to you know being on a routine that'll really affect the child transition but if anything was collaborating with other teachers is just more so you have to gain a better knowledge of how that child structure was in that first classroom.

Asking questions was approached differently and eluded that teachers ask different types of questions based on what is needed for the team and best for the child.

Theme 2: Communication with Parents and Guardians. Out of all of the themes, all of the participants expressed similar thoughts on their efforts and the importance of the theme of communicating with parents and guardians. Ms. Raul shared, "It's one of my best things, I feel like, the first thing that I try to do is establish and build that relationship with the family, get to know them in order for me to get to know the child." Building relationships was a subtheme that was shared often. Ms. Mayor expounded on how some parents might not feel as comfortable because its new for them too because they are meeting a new person by saying:

It's kind of hard on the parent too, so I try to ease that and be the person that I am, which is a warm, loving person you know, communicate with the parents and make them feel better about me. So I ask them if they have any questions, just making myself aware and tell the parents I am there for them as well as I am for their child.

In order to build relationships with families, Early Head Start and Head Start programs are required to conduct home visits and parent teacher conferences throughout the school year. Some of the participants shared planning home visits and parent teacher conferences as a method to build partnerships with their students' families and share information concerning the child's future classroom transition. In the first focus group, Ms. Brighton expounded on how she utilizes home visit meetings to share transition information with the parents and learn from her student's parents. She shared,

During a home visit, we sit down and talk about it together. We get advice from the parent and ask, "what you think can help make this transition with your child smooth," like Ms. Paiton said, give them things beforehand, like this is the overall bio of the next classroom. So talk to the parent, try doing this with your child "Hey, don't forget your new classes coming up, this is what they're doing," so we can give them songs that we're

going to be singing in a new classroom... like when you want to move to another activity so while you at home, try to implement it at home, so when they come to the classroom, they'll be familiarized with some of the songs, some of the words that we're using... give scheduling on how the transition is going with the class and then also piggyback in about a week, and ask "Have you seen anything different with your child? Have your child been singing their songs or doing anything that he or she has been learning, and if it's not going so well, let's reinvent, come back and let's talk about it some more."

In the second focus group, Ms. Gaines also expressed:

At my center, we do home visits, so during the second home visit, when we're meeting with the parent, I will also bring up the new teacher that the child will be going to so the parents can understand this is the process and this is about to be a transition, this is the new teacher, and then that teacher as well can share some concerns, you know, communicate converse back and forth.

Ms. Austin added, "Before the pandemic we would visit a kindergarten classroom with the parents but now we have to do more hands on like home visit and parent teacher conference meetings with parents via Zoom meetings to let them know that this transition is taking place."

In addition, some participants shared how they include the parents and guardians in the transition process and seek the child's family's advice. Ms. Jordan shared how she starts talking to parents about their child's classroom transition by saying, "So we normally talk to the parents and let them know that their child is of age to transition, umm we have conferences with them to let them know how we were planning to transition and obtain their permission using the permission form." Ms. Raul added:

After doing my observations, I listen to the parents, observe the child screening then that gives the opportunity to build the plan that we create for the child based on all the resources, screenings, observation, what parents bring to the table then share with them, this is what I have created and try to build a plan so they can try to implement them at home.

Ms. Gaines also shared:

I get their feedback most of the time. A lot of the time when it's time for a transition they don't want them to transition, but I talk everything through with them, I make sure they are comfortable. I help them become comfortable if they're not comfortable and I explain all the steps with them, and I also input them into the transition action plan as well. And then I get their feedback on like different things you could do, like what do you think will make it suitable for your child and you when you do this transition cause nine times out of ten it really isn't the children its honestly the parents not the children because throughout the building the children already know the teachers and classrooms its more of the parents trying to get a feel, okay now I gotta open up to this other adult and learn this other adult.

Lastly, another subtheme was keeping parents informed of their child's progress. Ms. Neal shared, "Working together is teacher collaboration, and we all have to keep the interest of the child in mind and keep the parents informed of what's going on, you don't get much out of the child if you don't have the parent cooperation." Mr. Hayes tries to include families as much as possible in the child's classroom transition. He shared that they do "ASQ's with the parents and send daily notes on the child's day to show that you care about their child's development." In focus group two, Ms. Neal stated: We always have to observe and document the child's every move or what takes the child to the next level. We also send pictures and daily notes to the parents to let them know how the child's day was and keep them informed, and the parents inform us how the child was the night before. We ask open questions and try to keep an open end or telephone line so they can always call to find out what's happening with their child and always try to keep the parents informed and involved. We also have pictures of the child's family in the classroom to help the child feel comfortable, and we welcome diversity in the class.

Ms. Paiton added:

We also send a packet home to let them know what the child may need in the new classroom because you know classrooms vary, they come in from a two-year-old class to a three-year-old class, and they need different materials, so we normally have a meeting with the parents, and they give them a transition list and then a transition schedule.

Theme 3: Improvement Needed. The researcher sought to learn about the participants' perspectives on improvement among their school's teacher collaboration and classroom transition methods. Out of all the themes, the theme of improvement needed had the lowest amount of codes revealed due to the majority of the participants sharing more positive than negative experiences concerning their transition systems, but some shared suggestions towards teacher collaboration. At least half of the participants shared that teachers need to be more open-minded and passionate about what they do. When asked, what can be improved, Ms. Douglass shared:

I would like to see more open mindedness not that it's not there, but you know, I just think basically that teacher collaboration you need to go in with an open-mind and really listen to what the other person saying and your way is not the only way and as far as transition it could be a little more organized.

Ms. James echoed her response by stating, "Some teachers need to be more open." Ms. Neal took it even further by asserting:

You can get teachers who really don't have a heart for the children, some teachers are just there for the money and umm then that's when it becomes a problem their mind isn't on the good of the child. You realize this teacher doesn't really care about the child, whether they progress or not.

When asked a follow- up question on why they thought teachers need to be more open-minded, Ms. Douglass shared:

If you have an idea and the other teacher doesn't want to listen, they just want their ideas to be heard and it's all about what they want. Not treating you as an equal and that's a problem for me.

Another subtheme that most of the participants agreed on was more planning time. Most early childhood programs don't have a lot of extra staff to relieve teachers for specific planning times, so teachers conduct planning during the children's nap time or on professional development days. Some of the participants like Ms. Gains shared, "As far as collaboration for teachers I think we probably need more time, because technically, when it does come to collaboration with other teachers we're really doing a lot of things on our own personal time, if that makes sense." Ms. Jordan responded with,

I just think we need more planning time, that's it as far as planning with the teachers and for transitions with the kids I would say because each child is different, sometimes kids need a little more time to transition. Some of the other participants discussed the need for more consistency amongst teacher collaboration and communication on expectations with parents. For example, Ms. Austin recommended, "Being consistent with it, just a little more consistency, sometimes teachers may forget that a child is transitioning over or you may have to remind them, but overall I think it has been okay on my part and successful." In addition, Ms. Claiborne recommended better communication by stating:

When it comes to communication just let the parents know what to expect, let the parent know your child is going to be moving on to this classroom so you should be expecting to see your child do this. You should help them at home and have better communication with the parents because we can't do it all ourselves as teachers and a lot of it still happens at home, print out more handouts, and should provide homework because they're so young and still need routine when they go home for the week. When COVID happened a lot of them regressed.

Ms. Raul echoed Ms. Claiborne by suggesting involvement from the families, "Sometimes we would like to have more help in the classroom because we don't see the support coming from home. If you're doing something here and doing something different at home it can be confusing for the child, so more involvement."

Another subtheme that emerged was the inconsistency and lack of transition documents. Research participants from three out of the six childcare centers provided a transition document, plan, and or checklist; however, the others did not have a plan for a few reasons. When asked for a copy of their transition documents, if the classroom transitions were documented, and asked to expound on the type of document used, most of the participants' responses were vague, and or uncertain if one existed. Ms. Douglass shared, "I believe so, I believe they do have something like that." Ms. Austin stated, "That's just something that we implement I haven't seen a document, but I can ask administration if there's one but normally that's how it's done. It normally takes a week for them to transition." Ms. Paiton said, "I believe so yes," or some participants answered yes, but could not provide a document.

Theme 4: Positive Teacher Collaboration Experiences. In order to gain an understanding of teachers' collaboration practices, the researcher asked about the participants' experiences to better understand their logic and collaborative practices. More positive collaborative experiences were expressed than negative. Most of the participants shared that teacher collaboration provided them with helpful feedback, and they have learned from others. Ms. Jordan shared, "I've had good experiences with getting different information and inputs on the way that teachers do things within their classroom and other centers that they work in." Ms. Paiton's experience has been, "Great, I think it's awesome. It's definitely a big help to have you know somebody else's input, especially if you know you need extra eyes, extra hands, or whatever the case may be. So, it is definitely a great thing." Ms. Paiton also expounded on how teacher collaboration led her to a new strategy for implementing classroom transitions.

So for me, it helped me in a way because at first we started off doing it a different way but when we collaborated we said maybe this would work better. And that was a better way to do the transitions instead of drawing it out longer and things like that. We used to have a longer transition, but we let it flow don't hold it out, too long, so that was a better plan for us.

Ms. Douglass also shared, "For me it's been good for the most part because some things that you don't think of another teacher will pick it up and they're like, "Oh yeah," so you get ideas and

you learn from that experience." Ms. Raul took it beyond collaboration amongst teachers by stating that her experience has been:

Very positive because I feel that two are better than one, so working with collaboration and when I say collaboration not only co-teacher but your supervisor, your coach, umm your learning team you get ideas that maybe you didn't get in the moment because sometimes the children do things at home that we have no idea that they can do or have a hard time doing.

Ms. Neal shared how teacher collaboration is supportive for educators and students, for example, she stated:

A lot of teachers are very interested in how was he, or what do you think he needs. We're always open to tell the next teacher how to help the child. If a child is in a class and we see the child is doing a lot of crying we give each other ideas, some children are shy or don't open up as fast.

Ms. Mayor raved about her team's collaboration by expressing:

I mean I really can't say too much about this question because I think we do an awesome job as far as communicating with each other when it comes to children because we want the best for them. I think we already do an awesome job because we have an open line of communication where we speak to each other professionally, ask questions about the child, what's going on next, going back to what I said about communication, so we already do that.

In addition, Ms. Claiborne provided insight on the benefits of like-minded educators collaborating when she stated,

So for me, my experience with teacher collaboration, it works when you find a teacher that is just as creative as you, so if the teacher doesn't seem to be as open you know to doing certain activities or having fun in the classroom, then you know that kind of style will stop you, you know from interacting with them and wanting to gain knowledge or getting ideas from them so I tried to find teachers that have the same similar teaching style as me.

Theme 5: Program Support. When participants were asked about administrative support, the data analysis revealed teachers' perspectives on how their administrative teams supported their teacher collaboration and transition practices. The majority of the participants shared that their administrators encouraged teacher collaboration by conducting consistent meetings to check-in and share updates. Ms. Gains shared:

Our director she will send out like emails and texts in the chatgroup for us, but prior to that we did actually get to have a meeting at least once a week, sometimes mostly but for sure once a week to sit down and get everybody opinion on things and see how things are going, see how things are coming as well as teachers our- self will take the initiative and you know ask hey, do anybody wanna meet up this particular day at this particular time so we can discuss some things or see what's working good or what's not working well and what can we do to help the situation.

Ms. James shared that her administrative team supports them, "by having PD days, and we do have planning time, and meetings once a month." Mr. Hayes also shared similar experiences, "We have meetings on a regular basis, and we speak on teacher collaboration throughout the building...so it won't be no miscommunication between anyone." In addition, at one of the

centers, the director provides incentives to encourage teachers and acknowledge their hard work. Ms. Neal shared:

We have conferences, professional development days, and if the director sees you doing something outside the box they give something called a XX award to let them know they are going the extra mile and they work with us, and we have to go to conferences, go to classes, continue with our schooling, keep bettering ourselves so we can be better for the kids.

She also raved about how her leadership supported teamwork and set a platform for it to take place amongst the team. Ms. Neal asserted:

Our director is big on teamwork even if I get an incentive, the teacher that works with me gets an incentive. It is team collaboration with the teachers. Some teachers can talk to parents better, and some know how to do paperwork, so we take turns and I have had teachers that left a lot of work to one person to do but this group now is a team. I think teamwork is the key to teacher collaboration, if you don't work as a team it's not gone work.

Ms. Raul also praised the support of her centers' administration and access to resources by sharing:

Our program has a very good education team, each center has a coach that we get support from twice a week or if have a question on the curriculum. With the curriculum there's always something new to learn, and they always provide the materials we need, training, so it's a good team that they have created to support the teachers. In an effort to support new teachers, Ms. Claiborne explained how her center had a buddy system in place by sharing, "So we have a teacher that's been working here longer than the one that has come in and they're the ones that have like mentored us."

Theme 6: Transition Strategies. One of the transition strategies that was shared during the interviews was transition documents that teachers used to support clear communication among their colleagues and student's parents and guardians and to provide clarity on what the student's transition will include. Five out of the 12 participants provided one or all of the following: transition checklist (see Appendix G), a transition plan form (see Appendix H), and or a transition permission form see Appendix I). On the first page of the transition plan, general information the teacher will fill out for the child and family is included, whether the child is receiving developmental services, the student's classroom placement, and goals for the child from the parent and teacher. In addition, Ms. Gains explained how the next portion of the transition plan is where the teachers would discuss and document the goals from the current or new teacher perspective, document the parent goal that they desire for their child, then document the transition activity that the teacher and parent will do with the child. The plan also has space for the teachers and or parents to document the activity that will occur, who needs to be involved, challenges, and who is responsible for follow-up. The parent or guardian, teacher, and family engagement specialist (if applicable for the school) will all sign the document. Some centers have family engagement specialists that work closely with the families and provide support with various needs. As it pertains to the transition documents, Ms. Gains informed the researcher that some teachers ask the family engagement specialist to join the collaborative meetings to ensure the family is supported throughout the process. In addition, Ms. Jordan explained her center's transition checklist as a, "Guide for teachers to be aware of what to do

next." The checklist provides clear steps, roles, and expectations for the center director, existing teacher, new teacher, and or family engagement specialist. Ms. Jordan also shared, "I find the checklist most helpful because when I'm not sure of what to do, I pull out the checklist to help me stay on track." Lastly, to ensure the family is on board, Ms. Jordan provided a sample of their permission form for transferring, which seeks parents' and guardians' permission to transfer their child to another classroom. Ms. Brighton shared that, "After the center director informs the parents of the transition in advance, I use the permission form during my home visits when I plan to discuss classroom transitions with my students' parents and guardians."

Additional codes that were detected to support teachers' transition strategies included meeting regularly, communicating consistently, and including the family. Ms. Raul shared, "it's important that we meet regularly to plan for each individual child based on observations and screenings. We meet and plan the next steps that we need to for each individual child to prepare them for the transition." Ms. Gains shared how consistent check-ins with her students' new teacher led her to new ideas to help her students adjust to her new classroom. For example:

I think it's called *Are You My Mommy*? Or are you my mom or something? She used that book cause one little girl was very close to her mom. So I had a child that was just like that, and I gave that book to that child to use when they was transitioning to the other class, and umm you know it helped a lot cause like we knew she was transitioning and the next day she knew okay I'm gonna grab this book and Ima take it with me to the other class, it gave her like a tool to feel comfortable with.

Ms. Claiborne also stated:

So with us it's communicating consistently and effectively between both teachers, but the teacher that the child will be, you know, moving on to, so we'll ask them "what are ya'll

doing in the classroom to help us better prepare them to move on to the next room with you all", like what are some things that you notice, but we just try to go over each other's

Ms. James expounded on consistent communication regarding how they include the families in the conversations, "So we talk about what goals that they have already met and if they are meeting them, then we talk about the parents, ask them have the parents been working with them at home or has the parent said anything to you about their child's developmental needs or have they been meeting goals." Ms. Neal shared the importance of bridging home with school, so not only does she discuss the family with her colleagues as a transition strategy but, "We also have pictures of the child's family in the classroom to help the child feel comfortable, and we welcome diversity in the class."

routine and just get them on to that schedule and help them, you know prepare.

Another code that some participants reiterated was the importance of communicating with the child. Ms. Gains expressed that she, "Makes them aware that they'll be transitioning to another classroom, so let's try to go visit the classroom and visit the other teachers." Mr. Hayes perspective was if teachers are positive about the transition it would help the students be positive and interested in going. You just "communicate with the child, let the child know, you'll be going over here for a few moments to get them comfortable because getting them comfortable will make the transition smooth with the new teacher." Ms. Brighton also elaborated on how she communicates the transition to her students,

So if a child go into the next classroom we kinda provide them the things that the teachers are doing in the next classroom and therefore we communicate to them ,'Okay you're going to the big class now and this is what they're doing in the big class', but by doing that, we collaborate with the teacher that the child will be entering in that

classroom and ask them what's a good way when they transition their child into another setting.

In order to implement the transition, participants' responses revealed a wide range of transition steps that teachers implement at their childcare center to transition a child to a new classroom. Some participants shared that their classroom transition process starts six months in advance with various steps, and most of the participants shared that the transition only takes a week to implement. Ms. Douglass explained, "The first couple of days, they'll go for about two hours the third day they'll go till lunch, fourth have nap there, then they'll stay the full day." Ms. Raul steps include:

We start transition early like six months prior, so we start sending the child maybe for 15 minutes, and if possible, we let the teacher follow the child. We try to do it in the morning when the child is more alert and listening to music so the child can start getting to know the other teachers in the next six months, so I think that's an important thing we do at our center. When we go outside for a nature walk, I say, let's try to see what the other teachers are doing so they can get to know them and get comfortable so when they move, they already know them.

As for Ms. Austin:

Our transition takes about a week, so a child would have breakfast in her class, and then she'll go to the transitioning class for circle time, but when circle time is over, she gets to go back to her class for the rest of the day. Day two she will go for circle time, and then she will also go for small group or routine of the day until that fifth day, then she will go the whole day in the classroom.

Ms. Neal noted:

At our school, when we transition the child, we know the child's going to be moving in for the next month. We might give them a week, half-day in that classroom. The child will come to us in the morning and then maybe around 10 o'clock we give them time to go there to the new teacher and get familiar with them, and then they go back to their room for lunch, or maybe they'll eat lunch in there, and then they'll come back from nap time, and they do that for about a week until they really get used to the new teacher.

Ms. Paiton also remarked that:

A typical transition for our center is the first day they'll come for an hour the second day stay until through breakfast, the third day they'll stay through lunch and then the next day they'll stay till nap and then the next day they'll spend the entire day. By Friday of that week their normally in the classroom.

Ms. Jordan also expounded on the resources used and what support looks like in the classroom in an effort to prepare the students for their transition. She stated:

We talk to the child about transitioning from our classroom to the new classroom. We put it on our lesson plan on how we will transition the child. We read books, take the child to the new classroom, introduce them to the teachers and children. We also involve the parent, talk to the parent, take the parent there, and then the first week, the children transition past a day. They'll go to the new classroom after breakfast and stay until it's time to eat lunch and come back to the old classroom. The last day they will do a whole day, but as there coming back, we do different activities and talk them through the transition.

Ms. Claiborne also provided details on how teachers implement certain steps and prepare students for what's to come by adding:

They would go, you know like maybe either in the morning before lunch or after lunch to go spend you know the rest of that day in the newer classroom so they can get used to this the other children that are in there and also their routine, so it's typically like a half day that the child would spend in the classroom but nothing full term and then also, so with us we have toddlers, and then they would then move on to the two year old room, in the two year old room they drink from an open face cup, so they're learning how to use the potty and independently washing hands.

Research Question Responses

The purpose of this collective case study was to examine how early learning teachers collaborate to create successful transitions when it is time for a student to transition to the next classroom. The interviews, focus group, and document analysis attempted to answer three research questions. The following research questions guided this study.

Research Question 1: The first research question for this study was, "How do early learning teachers collaborate to prepare students for transitions to a classroom?" In each interview, the researcher asked each participant what teacher collaboration meant to them or how it was implemented at their childcare center. Ms. Paiton asserted, "Collaboration is working together to come up with a plan that works for the children, helping each other you know find ideas, sharing ideas." Ms. Douglass shared, "When you come to an agreement on what's best for each individual child. Working together to an agreement on what's best for the children. Ms. Jordan explained teacher collaboration as, "Communicating with your team partner. Other teachers within with whichever center or school you work in about children in your classroom, children that may be transition to them." Ms. Raul expressed, "Collaboration is working together as a team and bringing together other members, that are involved in the child's environment, you know, so we can plan better for the needs of each individual child." For Ms. Brighton collaboration means:

Teachers working together and also sharing ideas as well as other methods, so children can learn how to adapt to their environment as well as learn new knowledge and gain new knowledge, but it's also to help them grow, teaching each other how they can transition and still develop the proper way in the classroom at least.

The responses to this question shed light on the participants' understanding and knowledge of teacher collaboration, which led to learning and understating their collaborative practices. There was consistency in the participants' views concerning teacher collaboration. When asked to expound on how they implement these beliefs towards teacher collaboration, the theme of communication amongst educators was the overarching theme that evolved. When asked what her collaboration looked like, Ms. Gains stated:

You would observe a lot of communication, a lot of people being open, a lot of feedback, a lot of people getting things uh, what's the word? Lifted off their chest I guess, like a weight off their chest. Umm you'll see people networking, probably. Umm Yeah, I think I said already, you know, learning from one another.

Ms. Mayor expounds on how her collaboration is all about communication by emphasizing:

I'll go back to communication. Like I said, communicating with them. Doing what's best for the child. Let's say a child is transitioning. What I would like to do is sit down with that other early learning educator and sit down with her and discuss what the child likes, what he or she don't like, to get more familiar, even though I would do it with the parents but I will get some more information, more feedback on the other educators to see what is best and see how we can help the child with success and transition to the next class.

In addition, Ms. Brighton shared how they plan collaborative meetings during nap time by stating:

We collect observations on each child, so we'll know how to plan. During our lesson plan, we check first everybody lunch time. Do you mind taking a little bit of time off your lunch hour? Do you mind if we sit and we eat together, and we talk about it? but we do the same thing, we collaborate during nap time, because that's pretty much the best time unless you have a professional development day and they give you that time to collaborate with your team. So, I agree with Ms. Austin that's pretty much the best time to do it. And now that the job has given us, laptops, we do it too if we're at home on Microsoft Teams we'll email each other, let's get together, tomorrow at one, and let's collaborate, let's talk about it. And then we go from there.

It is during those scheduled meetings teachers discuss various topics, including child transitions. Ms. Jordan explained, "We go back to our checkpoints, our ASQ, observations, and we individualize with each child and also group plan." Ms. Douglass provided more details on how transitions are discussed by stating, "Well we see where the child is at now by comparing child observations and we discuss where we're trying to get them at before transitioning, and we work towards that goal with the child, parent, and the teacher."

In addition to teachers communicating regularly, scheduling meetings, and discussing various topics that support them in supporting students' transitions, the program support theme emerged as a source of supporting teachers in collaborating. In many of the cases, participants shared how the program's administration provided helpful resources and encouragement for

teachers to collaborate. Ms. Paiton shared, "They encourage us to collaborate and they love us to work together by following up and checking-in." Ms. Raul applauded her education team by sharing, "Each center has a coach that we get support from twice a week or if we have a question on the curriculum. With the curriculum, there's always something new to learn and they always provide the materials we need, training, so it's a good team that they have created to support the teachers." Ms. Austin followed up with more administrative compliments:

Our education master teacher allow us that time to go through the day by reflecting on what could have been, how could I have done a little better, or why didn't I do this but our master teacher encourages us to be flexible, know your children, know your team and say okay this is not working. We do a real good job with collaboration because everybody has something to empower another person.

Research Question 2: The second research question for this study was, "How do teachers collaborate with families to create a positive transition experience for students?" The theme, communication with parents and guardians and transition strategies provided clarity on how teachers collaborate with families in the transition process. Teachers conduct home visits and parent-teacher conferences to keep parents informed. Participants also shared how they sought feedback from parents and assisted parents in the ongoing communication with teachers and other school personnel so that parents can participate in decisions related to their children's education. In a focus group, Ms. Brighton shared, "We have a home visit. We sit down, we talk about it together. We get advice from the parent and ask, "what you think can help make this transition with your child smooth." She also shared that she "includes families in the transition by sending steps that I do in the class or perhaps a video to the parents to follow suit and ask for

their ideas." Ms. Mayor provided additional details on how she collaborates with the families by stating:

I say tell me about you, ask them about themselves and then ask them about the child. What do they do at home when it's time to do something else or when it's almost time to go to bed or a time to clean up or ask the parent what they do. I ask what do they do when she gets upset, what do you do to console her? How do you console her? Umm, just getting more information from the parent.

In addition, Ms. Austin described their efforts to communicate with parents before the pandemic: Our parent teacher interactions are awesome even though they can't come in the building now but prior to the pandemic we had an open door policy and we informed them that they go into the next classroom and we set goals for the next classroom. What we try to incorporate in school we want to send it home and bridge the gap from home to school.

Mr. Hayes pointed out how he keeps the families informed daily before and after the classroom transition takes place. He stated, "We implement the families in on everything by sending daily notes where we keep the families informed of what their child learned." Ms. Claiborne also provided a detailed description of how she collaborates with families through:

Non- stop emails and also just updating them on their progress letting the parent know you know just how they're moving in the classroom, letting them now if their progressing as fast as they should, so with that we make sure we have a clear open line of communication with the parents by sending them emails or any pictures showing them what we're doing in the classroom but letting them do the same activities that we do here at home and then I'll send the same activities home with the parents just so they can practice while they're away from the school setting.

As it pertains to the theme of transition strategies, under the code transition document, the transition checklist revealed how one of the school's directors will inform the teacher six months in advance that the child will be transitioning to a new classroom and the teacher will schedule a meeting with the parent to discuss the transition plan. Ms. Raul explained that:

The form we use is combined in education and explains the next steps of where they're going. It's the plan we do for the six months prior moving out of the class or to the next school. It also defines the parent's goals.

Ms. Gains also shared how she includes the families in the transition action plan by sharing, "I help them become comfortable if they are not comfortable, and I explain all the steps with them, and I also input them into the transition action plan as well." On the transition plan, parents are also asked to share their goals that they desire for their child to achieve as they transition to the next step. Also, for one of the participants' schools, on the transition checklist document the school staff schedule a, "My School DC Night" where the school staff invited various local education agencies in before the pandemic, now provided virtually to share information about various public schools and helpful information. This is all in an effort to support family engagement and learn strategies and activities that promote successful transitions to kindergarten for children, their families, and the elementary school. Lastly, Ms. Jordan explained the permission for transferring document as a document that ensures the parents are aware and in agreement with their child transitioning.

Research Question 3: The third research question for this study was, "How are teachers utilizing transition strategies to ensure a smooth transition for students?" The participants that

shared their transition documents use their documents as a strategy to ensure a smooth transition for the students. Ms. Jordan provided details on how the transition plan, checklist, and permission form helped her stay on track and be aware of what was needed for the students' transition. In addition, many of the participants shared various transition steps that they implemented to prepare a child for their transition. Ms. Raul starts her transition six months in advance, and Ms. Austin didn't share any preliminary steps but expounded on what the child's transition looks like in a week. For example, in Ms. Raul's school, they follow the transition checklist and prepare families and children six months in advance by following the various steps on the transition checklist that eventually leads to the child transitioning into a new classroom. As for Ms. Austin's school, she shared that:

Our transition takes about a week, so a child would have breakfast in her class, and then she'll go to the transitioning class for circle time, but when circle time is over, she gets to go back to her class for the rest of the day. Day two, she will go for circle time, and then she will also go for small group or routine of the day until that fifth day, then she will go the whole day in the classroom.

In addition, participants shared how they use child observations, child screenings, information that they learn from one another, and the use of books to support their practices and students with the transition. Ms. Raul opined, "After doing my child observations, I listen to the parents, review the child screening then that give us some the opportunity to build the plan that we create for the child based on all the resources, screenings, and observations." Another strategy some participants shared was utilizing each other's knowledge and expertise. Ms. Gains explained how she, "Learns from other people, so somebody might have told me they did this specific strategy, so I was open to listening to my teammates strategies." Ms. Douglass also learned from her colleagues and realized, "Some things that you don't think of another teacher pick up and they're like "Oh yeah", so you get ideas and you learn from that experience." Lastly, during one of the focus groups, Ms. Jordan and Ms. Gains both agreed how implementing reading children books before, during, and after the classroom transition helped them in transitioning their students. Ms. Gains shared *Are you My Mother?* and Ms. Jordan shared *I Love You All Day Long* and raved at how it helped their students become acclimated to their new environment before and after their transition. Ms. Gains asserted, "Once you learn your student's needs, likes, and dislikes, you can try different books and encourage families to read it to them at home too."

Summary

The purpose of this case study was to learn how teachers collaborate to support children in transitioning to the next classroom in an early childhood program. This chapter presented the data and results of the study based upon the 12 participants' responses to both interviews and focus groups questions along with an analysis of classroom transition documents. The research questions found in Chapter Three served as a reference to analyze the data. Using the collected data, the codes were developed into six overall themes. The following six themes emerged after completing the data analysis: (a) communication amongst educators; (b) communication with parents and guardians; (c) improvements needed; (d) positive teacher collaboration experiences; (e) program support; and (f) transition strategies. Pseudonyms were used to maintain the confidentiality of the participants. Additionally, the responses were written in narrative prose to accurately portray the participants' viewpoints.

CHAPTER FIVE: CONCLUSION

Overview

The purpose of this collective case study was to examine how early learning teachers collaborate to create successful transitions when it is time for a student to transition to the next classroom. Chapter Five presents a comprehensive summary and discussion of the findings along with the implications in light of the relevant literature and theory. The methodological and practical implications are discussed as well as a presentation of the study's delimitations and limitations. The chapter concludes with recommendations for future research.

Summary of Findings

This collective case study was designed to determine how early learning teachers from various early childhood centers in Washington, D.C., collaborate to create successful classroom transitions for students. Data were collected from 12 teachers who participated in interviews, focus groups, and provided documents for analysis. Once collected, the data were coded through the use of the NVivo analysis software. The following six themes emerged after completing the data analysis: (a) communication amongst educators; (b) communication with parents and guardians; (c) improvements needed; (d) positive teacher collaboration experiences; (e) program support; and (f) transition strategies. Each theme led to clarity and understanding of the study's research questions.

The first research question asked, how do early learning teachers collaborate in order to prepare students for transitions to classrooms? This question sought to examine whether teachers were collaborating in an effort to support students' classroom transitions, and if so, how. Although one participant expressed a negative teacher collaboration experience, all of the participants believed teacher collaboration was essential, and it was up to the teacher to make the best of it for their students. When asked why teacher collaboration was vital when transitioning students to the next level, teachers' responses focused on the importance of working together and keeping the child's needs at the forefront of their practices. Through the interviews, focus groups, and t documents, it was evident that teachers were collaborating. The findings showed that teachers collaborated to brainstorm ideas, discuss the child's likes and dislikes, develop transition goals, review the child's family goals, review assessments and child observations, and discuss the transition steps. Most of the teachers agreed that they had program support from their administrative teams by scheduling meetings and providing opportunities to share viewpoints, providing professional development training, providing resources that help teachers with their instruction, and planning time during nap time. All of the teachers also expressed that they were intentional in scheduling meetings amongst their classroom teams and communicating weekly and daily to discuss a child's transition. Details were provided on what the meetings included, such as open-ended questions, sharing resources and advice, learning their colleagues' teaching styles, and or exchanging helpful information. In addition, some participants provided their transition documents that they used to document communication of goals, plans, and transition activities discussed in their teacher meetings.

The second research question asked, how do teachers collaborate with families to create a positive transition experience for students? This question sought to learn how teachers included the students' families in the transition process. According to the Head Start Program Performance Standards (HPPS), a program must collaborate with parents of enrolled children to implement strategies and activities. This will help parents advocate for and promote successful transitions to kindergarten for their children, including their continued involvement in the

education and development of their child (Head Start, 2020). Teachers' responses were clear on understanding the importance of first establishing positive relationships and partnerships with families. Teachers also discussed practices that they had in place, such as scheduled home visits, parent-teacher conferences, daily notes, and transition meetings to consistently communicate with families and keep parents and guardians informed of their child's day-to-day activities. For parents whose students were transitioning to kindergarten, some schools offered a professional development event (i.e., "My School DC" night) to learn about local education agencies, schools in the community, meet school officials, and receive helpful resources. Teachers also shared transition documents that sought parents' permission to transition their child, an action plan that embedded the parent goals, and transition activities that the teachers and parent would discuss and implement throughout the child's transition process.

The third research question asked, how do teachers utilize transition strategies to ensure a smooth classroom transition for students? The previous questions sought preliminary practices that teachers implemented to support children and families through the transition process. This question sought an understanding of the strategies used to conduct the classroom transition. Typical classroom transitions take place when a child turns the transition age and is developmentally ready to transition to the next classroom. For example, most infant classrooms serve children who are six weeks to 12 months, when they turn 12 months, they would transition to the toddler classroom, which is typically 12 months to 24 months. Several teachers expressed that their transition strategies included transition steps such as visiting the classroom within a week or starting the transition process six months in advance with intentional preparation. For teachers who transition their students within a week, when a child turns a certain age the following week, teachers gradually help the child get acclimated to their new environment.

Teachers take the child to meet the new teacher, then they take the student to the new classroom to visit for a short amount of time at the beginning of the week, and by the end of the week the child will spend the entire day in the new classroom with consistent follow-up amongst the teachers and parents. For teachers who transition their students six months prior to a child turning a certain age, based on the participants feedback and the transition checklists provided, the center directors inform teachers of the students that will transition out of their classroom. Second, teachers schedule meetings with parents to inform them of their child's future transition and invite parents to a "My School DC" night. Third, teachers review the action plan components during a home visit or parent-teacher conference with parents, implement transition activities in the classroom (i.e., reading books, individuated activities, etc.), and conduct teacher meetings regularly to discuss the student's goals, assessments, and developmental activities, etc. Fourth, teachers conduct consistent, collaborative meetings, and one month before the transition, the teacher takes the child to visit the new classroom, and families are invited to join their child in their future new classroom. Lastly, the current teacher transfers all of the child's files to the new teacher and starts the child in the new classroom at the end of the six months with consistent follow-up amongst the teachers and parents.

Discussion

This study was conducted to address the gap in the literature related to teacher collaboration and transitions and to examine how early learning teachers collaborate to create successful transitions when it is time for a student to transition to the next classroom. The following section established the contribution from the results of this study and the theoretical and empirical literature by shedding light on the relationship between the research findings and the information documented in the literature review. This section includes how this study confirms previous research, contributes to the field of education, and extends previous research.

Theoretical

This study's theoretical framework was centered on Lev Vygotsky's sociocultural theory, which emphasized how learning is constructed socially. His theory focused on individuals learning through interactions and communications with others and encouraged collaborative learning. Vygotsky advocated that learning gives direction to development through social interaction (Demirbaga, 2018). As shared in the literature review, this theory aligns with the study by supporting the principle that children need guided participation from teachers to maximize learning for students. A teachers' role is to help students access the world as a guide, and the achievement of the student depends on the quality of the mediation. This theory informs educators that children learn from a guide, and teachers should be intentional about supporting children's learning experiences and help them navigate what's to come. Effective support of classroom transitions requires teachers to create social learning settings that maximize students' learning and promote a positive transition experience for students. Teachers have to be intentional in helping students understand and cope with changes in their environment through intentional planning, consistent communication, and individualized support. This study's results revealed how students received guidance from the teachers during the process of transitioning to a new environment in an effort to build their knowledge, skills, and abilities to be successful and be prepared for their new environment. In addition, teachers also offered their guidance to student's families by including them in their transition plans and conducting ongoing communication.

As it pertains to teacher collaboration, grounding teacher collaboration within Vygotsky's theories of development seems most appropriate as the sociocultural theory indicates that individuals interact with one another socially to negotiate meaning (Jaramillo, 1996). When teachers collaborate, they are intentionally meeting to come to an agreement, an understanding, and or goals. Participants shared how they consistently met to discuss various topics such as student goals, the developmental stage of the child, transition goals, transition activities, and agreements for moving forward. Vygotsky (1978) emphasized the importance of goal-directed activities in his discussions of development. Not just any type of social interaction or collaborative endeavors will lead to development. If this were the case, there would not be so much concern on how to structure the teaching and learning process (Eun, 2008). Development would take place whenever two or more people engaged in casual interactions for students and teachers alike. However, in order for social interaction to lead to development, it has to be situated in activities that have a clear goal, such as joint problem-solving activities (Eun, 2008). In addition, this study also shed new light on the comparison of teacher collaboration and the zone of proximal development (ZPD), which is a Vygotskian concept most often investigated and cited in educational literature and is a space created between a more competent participant and a less competent participant. A metaphor developed to reflect the principles underlying the ZPD is scaffolding (Eun, 2008). Collective scaffolding is a type of scaffolded assistance with the modification that there is no distinction between the experts and the novices. In other words, the collective guidance and support are provided equally by all participants who are engaged in problem-solving processes that are beyond the ability of each individual. Teachers involved in a collaborative process follow the learning and development mechanism outlined in defining the collective scaffold. An effective collaborative team works together as equal partners in

interactive relationships, with both involved in all aspects of planning, teaching, and assessment (Pellegrino et al., 2015). The benefits that can come from having an effective collaborative team illustrates the crucial role that collaboration among peers play in the process of acquiring knowledge and skills. By conducting collaborative research and discussions, teachers engage in the formation of a collective scaffold (Eun, 2008).

Empirical

This study also provided empirical evidence by revealing how early learning educators collaborate with one another to support children who transition from one classroom to another. Drawing on data from interviews, focus groups, and documents, the present study examined early learning teacher collaboration and transition practices used to support students' classroom transitions. Research on teacher collaboration and classroom transitions in early learning classrooms is limited in its scope. Previous research on teacher collaboration focused on elementary to the collegiate level; therefore, this study can extend on research and add insights to the early learning community.

First, collaboration amongst all participants involved in a child's learning is vital to support a child's classroom transition, even from six weeks to five years old. Students, families, teachers, and the school as a whole can benefit from working together to support student's transitions. Students can benefit by learning what support looks and feels like at an early age, learn coping skills, progress or master developmental stages, learn to understand and experience change, and become prepared for new experiences. During transitions, children acquire basic skills and understandings that serve as the foundation for further learning (Harper, 2016). As for families, when parents feel connected to the school community, their expectations of their child also increase. Securing that children are prepared to start school and ready to succeed is an

essential part of preparing families for the transition (Harper, 2016). Research has shown that how a family views transitions, coupled with the type and amount of support provided to a child, influences how the child adjusts to new situations (Harper, 2016). This current study supports this as participants commented on the understanding and importance of families having positive relationships with their child's teacher and having positive views on their child's educational journey and new environment. Besides, a child's education, both academic and social, is significantly improved through effective collaborations between families and schools (Lohmann et al., 2018). In addition, participants expressed and shared how their collaboration and transition practices were inclusive with the child's family through consistent communication and collective planning. When families are valued and know what to expect, they feel better prepared to engage in their children's learning. Offering a wide variety of opportunities for families to participate in transition activities contributes to positive long-term outcomes for children (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 2020). Moreover, teachers also benefit from consistent collaboration as well. All of the research participants commented that they had positive perspectives towards teacher collaboration and saw the benefit in collaborating with their colleagues, students' families, and local education agency workers. Collaboration also built the participants wealth of information and appreciation for support. Participants bragged on their schools' high level of teamwork and how it added to their knowledge, instructional practice repertoire, understanding, and helped make their workload feel lighter because they knew they were not alone. It also helped them learn new teaching strategies, share their ideas, give and accept feedback, learn the importance of being flexible and open-minded, and increased their efficacy. Furthermore, participants believed that teacher collaboration also added depth to a school's culture. Since collective efficacy influences how educators feel, think, motivate

themselves, and behave, it is a major contributor to the tenor of a school's culture. When educators share a sense of collective efficacy, school cultures tend to be characterized by beliefs that reflect high expectations for student success (Donohoo, Hattie, & Eells, 2018). Participants expressed how their administration would encourage working together as a mechanism for developing teacher-led collaboration during nap-time or occasional professional development days. Research suggests that teachers use peer interactions for different purposes than team meetings, in that they have more in-depth conversations to solicit feedback and advice on their particular classroom challenges (Poulos, Culbertson, Piazza, & D'entremont, 2014). Thus, consistent collaboration amongst all parties offers more benefits than drawbacks.

Second, this study provided insight into how classroom transition systems looked different from school to school. Some schools had written transition plans with clear steps and some did not; some schools implemented different transition timelines (i.e. six weeks or a week), but all of the participants expressed various transition strategies they implemented in the classroom, and consistent informal or formal discussions focusing on transition planning. Furthermore, the HSPPS requires Early Head Start and Head Start programs to begin planning with families six months prior to their leaving the program to ensure all necessary arrangements are made for their children's next placement and to prepare their children for the transition (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 2020). Planning a child's transition in advance encourages participation from parents and staff on the support of the child's developmental process. Also, a strong transition system built on a supportive and aligned infrastructure, positive relationships, and effective communication helps programs implement individualized transition plans (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 2020). These transition plans often include preparing families, visiting programs, providing individualized support for

children, and helping families find community resources and support, as needed (Doudna et al., 2015). Learning how teachers utilized transition documents and implemented transition strategies in this study revealed the process, what teachers implemented to support students individually, and how they included families in the process. Creating a clear transition plan with families also promoted continuity of services, provided clarity and understanding for teachers and families, and provided a guide of what to expect and how to conduct the transition. Typical plans included steps to prepare the child along the way for the significant changes. Some transition plans include the name of the program, classroom, or school the child is transitioning to and the date the child will start. The plan can also include the child's records that will be sent to the receiving program or classroom with written permission, such as assessment records and activities that families and staff can do to ease the transition and help the child adapt to the new environment (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 2020).

This research contributes new research for the early learning community by revealing how teachers are collaborating to prepare students for classroom transitions. This study can also encourage educators and school leaders who are not implementing transition strategies to acknowledge the importance of teacher collaboration and start implementing transition practices to support students transitions in early childhood. This research provides insight to Early Head Start and Head Start educators, families, and administrators that one size does not fit all as it pertains to transition styles. Implementing transition plans is not only an HSPPS requirement, but it should include intentional guidelines in providing individualized support for children and families throughout the transition process. Lastly, teachers and families can partner together to learn about each child's background, development, strengths, and needs; share information and resources, and plan supportive transition practices. Together they can create responsive, individual transition plans that facilitate each child's adjustment to their new learning environment and make it a positive experience.

Implications

The purpose of this section is to discuss the theoretical, empirical, and practical implications of this study based upon how early learning teachers collaborate to support classroom transitions. The research findings support Vygotsky's (1978) sociocultural theory, and the empirical evidence on teacher collaboration and classroom transitions. Recommendations are also provided on early learning teacher's and administrator's roles in teacher collaboration and classroom transitions.

Theoretical Implications

The sociocultural theory theorizes that social experience shapes the ways of thinking and interpreting the world. The participants of this study confirmed various benefits of teacher collaboration in an effort to support their student's classroom transitions, such as gaining new insights, and learning new teaching strategies. However, theoretical or empirical studies delving into how early learning teachers learn and develop within their work settings to support students' classroom transitions are rare or virtually non-existent (Eun, 2008). The theoretical implications of this study demonstrate the necessity of teacher collaboration to support students as they transition to the next classroom.

The sociocultural theory highlights how teachers' knowledge and skills might be developed collaboratively. To conceptualize how such learning could happen through collaboration, one could envision teachers as working in communities of practice, whether they interact on grade-level teams, in departments, or in whole faculty meetings (Levine & Marcus, 2007). Communities of practice form when individuals are engaged in a common enterprise working toward shared outcomes. Communities of practice can also be organized in ways that either promote or hinder individuals' opportunities to see others' practices, talk together about what they are doing and why they do it that way, and learn new practices from observing others and beginning to participate in the practices themselves (Levine & Marcus, 2007).

In addition, according to Vygotsky (1978), the ZPD has an enormous influence on its parts and on the relations among those parts, as well as on the relation between the child and his or her environment. Vygotsky's (1978) notion of the ZPD development offers a basic insight regarding how internalization occurs and leads to the benefits of teacher collaboration. Students can master new skills, practices, or ways of thinking with the support of skilled teachers and through engagement with peers. The same can take place for teachers through teacher collaboration. Eventually, operations that one can do only with the help of other people or material supports become internalized for an individual (Vygotsky, 1978). For example, a girl can tie her shoes on her own, a student can use their fine motor skills to lift their pants while using the bathroom without assistance, or a new teacher can complete weekly lesson plans individually rather than needing assistance from the master teacher. If the aim is to help individual teachers internalize new approaches so that they understand, value, and can adapt such practices, Vygotsky's explanation of how external operations are internalized suggests the importance of creating spaces for teachers to talk and engage in practices together rather than seeking to control individuals and deprive them of opportunities to question or alter practices (Vygotsky, 1978). Teachers who are engaged in such collaboration and shared practice are more likely to value such shared practices and to invest greater energy in developing and sustaining them (Levine & Marcus, 2007).

Vygotskian theories allow one to understand why teacher collaboration is based on social interactions among teachers and why support systems are crucial in sustaining the effectiveness of teacher collaboration as a whole and supporting students' classroom transition. As teacher collaboration is founded on the belief that teachers continuously learn and develop just as their students do, it seems most appropriate to make connections between teacher collaboration and developmental theories of Vygotsky, and to derive theoretical implications to make this process of development most effective.

Empirical Implications

The empirical implications of this study suggest that early learning teacher collaboration and classroom transition systems are needed in order to support students and families with classroom transitions. Previous research indicates that starting school is crucial to how children perceive school, and how children's school life begins can have an impact on their school performance (Lago, 2017). Moreover, preparing children for this transition can be beneficial to the student, family, and teacher. Intentional teacher collaboration can support teachers as they support their students developmentally and academically. Collaboration is an effective learning practice. Working with others to share ideas, give and accept feedback, achieve consensus, and apply knowledge to a common goal leads to improved teaching and learning (Morel, 2014). Just as children are no longer expected to learn information passively, teachers cannot be expected to depend entirely on workshops and lectures to develop their practice. There is also a strong need for consistent communication during the transition process to identify children who will need extra support during transition. Thus, transition practices that focus on teacher, parent, and child needs are recommended to help students be prepared for transitions and be ready for school (Griebling & Gilbert, 2020).

The literature also reveals that some early care and education programs have established guidelines that teachers use to support and plan for children and families going through transitions (Griebling & Gilbert, 2020; Lago, 2017).. These policies, as well as early care and education best practices, provide helpful guidance for the transitions that children experience during their early years. Reviewing other programs' recommendations for transitions can be a helpful way for administrators and teachers to begin establishing their own transition guidelines (Doudna et al., 2015). Once a transition system is established, administrators, teachers, and families should work together to execute the plan.

Research studies that focus on early learning teacher collaboration and classroom transitions are limited. Given the significance of the role of teacher collaboration that it plays in students being prepared for the next level, it is evident that additional research on teacher collaboration and transitions in the early learning sector should take place. This study emphasized the need to understand if early learning teachers are collaborating and what it entails in effort to support students and their families as they transition to a new classroom.

Practical Implications

This study also provided practical implications for teachers, center directors, administrators, and other stakeholders involved in education. First, to ensure the school is effective in their efforts with teacher collaboration and classroom transitions, the first practical implication for early childhood center directors and administrators is to analyze what they are currently doing. Directors and administrators should also analyze what they need to do by conducting a survey using the HSPPS as their guide to learn what needs to be changed and or implemented. Based on the results, directors and administrators should establish transition policies and practices. Program policies should describe how a program will carry out transition practices (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 2020). Policies include guidance about how the program will establish partnerships with families and collaborate with sending and receiving programs. Policies also address how programs can support children and families as they transition from one program or classroom option to another within a program (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 2020). In addition, transition practices are the daily interactions and activities informed by program policies that support children's transition into and out of a program or classroom. Once created, transition practices are implemented by teachers, caregivers, home visitors, and family service workers. Working with a team, program leaders should establish policies that lay the foundation for collaborative transition practices (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 2020). An example of a practice could be a transition plan, manual, or checklist, which can be helpful to provide a clear guide and ensure everyone involved understands their role and expectations. Having transition systems and policies in place can have a positive impact on students' classroom transitions by stakeholders, administrators, teachers, and families having a clear understanding of their roles in the process. Clear communication on roles, policies, and procedures can ensure cohesive teamwork amongst everyone involved and ensure all are successful in carrying out the transition systems and practices effectively. Furthermore, effective transition policies and procedures are more likely to lead to consistent and smooth transition experiences for students.

Second, center directors, administrators, and stakeholders should form a transition team. Inclusive, diverse teams offer different viewpoints and engage stakeholders. They include program management, family members, direct service staff representatives, early education partners, and community stakeholders. Diverse teams include members from the cultural and linguistic backgrounds represented in the community (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 2020). Transition teams can engage in continuous improvement efforts by linking transition services with program goals and HSPPS, establishing program policies to support transitions, preparing and engaging staff, and reviewing and improving transition policies and services regularly (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 2020). In addition, center directors and administrators can also assemble a transition panel or a transition summit and host a panel discussion session of experts for family nights throughout the program year to address the specific strengths, questions, and needs of the program and community. Panelists may include parents of current or former kindergarten students, teachers from schools and ECE programs, administrators, and representatives from programs that support the unique needs of families (e.g., early intervention for children with special needs) (The National Center on Parent, Family, and Community, 2013). During these panel sessions, families can learn about the centers, and or new school transition systems such as transition manuals, plans, steps, etc. From a practical perspective, this study contributed to a better understanding of utilizing a diverse and collaborative team to achieve effective transitions for students. Creating platforms for diverse teams to come together and discuss classroom transition topics may have a positive impact on families by preparing them to become advocates of their child's learning and learn how to support their child through the transition process. Transition teams may also have an impact on student's classroom and transition experiences by working together to develop and assess transition services that respond to the backgrounds, strengths, and needs of children and families.

The third practical implication for center directors and administrators is to provide planning time for educators. Research participants shared that their typical planning times were during student's nap times, which can be helpful, but can be a hindrance as well. When a child wakes-up or if a child is not tired, this can affect a teacher's planning and collaboration time. In addition, if a teacher is meeting with the students' future teacher and he or she is in another classroom, teachers cannot leave their classroom to ensure they meet the classroom ratio and meet with another teacher, which cuts down on the time they have to meet within work hours. Many teachers suffer from a demanding workload, which is an influential factor that eliminates the opportunity for co-planning (Alsarawi, 2019). The basic duties of the profession cannot be ignored or eliminated, but the additional duties that hinder planning should be negotiated. The school administration should provide teachers with sufficient time to plan lessons and discuss transition activities, etc. (Alsarawi, 2019). Teachers having consistent planning time can have a positive impact on students' learning experiences by allotting teachers time to collaborate, build upon their teaching practices, and conduct intentional decision making concerning student's developmental and academic needs.

The fourth practical implication is to provide professional development trainings for teachers specifically focusing on the school's transition systems and guidelines and discuss how they can collaborate to apply the systems smoothly. Professional development trainings may assist with communicating transition expectations that are clear and to help teachers to be aware of the school's transition documents. Trainings can also provide guidance for teachers on how to complete the transition documents, incorporate the families, and how to implement transition practices in the classroom. Since teachers work closely with students and their families, all teachers should be knowledgeable of the transition systems offered at the childcare center and how to implement them. Administrators should also consider providing professional development that not only highlights transition policies and practices but provide a forum for discussing culturally responsive strategies (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 2020). When teachers are provided professional development, they add more knowledge and skills to their teaching practices, and they are more likely to implement what they learn in their classrooms with their students. Ultimately, professional development trainings can lead to teachers being more efficient in meeting the needs (developmentally and academically) of their students. Professional development trainings may also have a positive impact on the school and student's learning experiences by creating a culture of learning for teachers and learning various ways to help students achieve.

Overall, these findings should be considered and applied in early childhood centers to ensure the school is successful in their efforts with teacher collaboration and classroom transitions, and families are supported throughout the transition process. Also, administrators should be intentional in ensuring teachers have time to plan effective instruction and add value to their student's learning experiences, and ensure teachers are steadily learning by adding to their knowledge and perfecting their teaching skills. This research should be used to educate and inform early learning stakeholders, administrators, teachers, and families worldwide on how teacher collaboration is vital and can support teachers in implementing intentional classroom transitions for students.

Delimitations and Limitations

Decisions were made to conduct this collective case study which resulted in delimitations and limitations. Delimitations are the boundaries set for the study. The limitations are those influences that were not able to be controlled, which impacted the results of this study. In this study, specific criteria were established to focus on the central phenomenon. This section discusses the delimitation and limitations present in this qualitative research study.

Delimitations

For this study, 12 early childhood teachers over the age of 18 were selected to ensure they were qualified teachers. Accredited early childhood programs require teachers to have a certain level of education, which rules out the option for participants under the age of 18 for this study. The total teachers were elicited to gain various perspectives and enough data to analyze teacher's collaboration practices effectively, and transition practices as some childcare centers conduct transitions differently. Second, participants that spoke, read, and understand English were elicited due to the researcher being an English speaker. Another delimitation to define the boundaries of the study was ensuring that the teachers currently had transition practices in place, which recruited a certain sample of teachers that had experience with collaboration and classroom transitions. The study's geographical location chosen to conduct this study was Washington, D.C. This location was chosen to learn how inner-city early childhood teachers are collaborating and preparing students for classroom transitions. In addition, a case study was chosen over other designs due to it being the suitable method for a more thorough examination of teachers' experiences with collaborating with other educators and the impact of the collaboration on students' transitions. A collective case study was conducted, in which the researcher selected multiple cases to show different perspectives on the issue (Creswell, 2018).

Limitations

In this study, some limitations existed. First, the sample size of 12 participants was small. Although this sample size was acceptable for the methodology used, it provided a minimal view of how all early learning centers and early learning teachers implement teacher collaboration and classroom transitions. In addition, in early childhood education, females typically outnumber males, and in this case study, there was only one male teacher out of eleven female teachers.

Third, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, all of the early childcare centers in the district did not allow any outside people to come into the buildings, which hindered and changed the plans for classroom observations to be an option as a data collection method. Also, the recruiting plans had to change from visiting schools in person to utilizing social media platforms in order to find early learning teachers. Lastly, COVID-19 limited in-person interviews and focus groups. Interviews took place over the phone, and the focus groups were conducted via Zoom.

Recommendations for Future Research

This collective case study intended to learn how early learning educators are partaking in teacher collaboration to support students with their classroom transitions. Additional studies on many aspects of early learning teacher collaboration and classroom transitions would narrow the gap in the literature and offer different perspectives. Participants for this study included 12 early learning educators from six different early childhood centers in Washington, D.C. Future research should include more early learning teachers from more early childcare centers to gain a broader understanding of what other schools and teachers are incorporating as it pertains to their teacher collaboration and classroom transition practices.

A quantitative study could measure how various transition strategies are effective in preparing students for their classroom transitions by analyzing students' developmental progress over time. Furthermore, it is important to consider how these skills promote children's future academic success and to consider the impact of different childcare experiences. Thus, it could help educators learn if certain transition strategies are more effective than others.

A qualitative study could also explore how early childhood teachers are preparing students with disabilities for the next step by utilizing their Individualized Education Programs (IEP) and learn how teachers are collaborating with the children's family, specialists, and therapists.

Future research could also be directed toward early childhood literature that focuses on systematically and rigorously evaluated interventions designed to build collaborative relationships between teachers. This research could provide insight on practices in place or systems that need to be created to encourage collaborative relationships amongst educators.

An additional future direction for this line of research could be to investigate how ongoing professional development at the center level could be beneficial for early learning teachers as they support students and family's transition from classroom to classroom.

A final consideration for future studies could be exploring family's experiences with involvement in their child's classroom transition process. This study focused on teachers sharing their collaborative experiences and practices, but a future study could seek to gain insight on family's experiences when their child transitioned. This could help teachers and administrators become aware of family's experiences, their perspectives of the school's collaborative methods, support needed, and areas that need improvement.

Summary

Chapter Five summarized the findings and interpretations of the research questions, which lead to implications for further research on how early learning teachers collaborate to support students with classroom to classroom transitions. The theoretical foundation for this research was the sociocultural theory by theorist Lev Vygotsky (1978). Through the use of interviews, focus groups, and document analysis the three research questions that guided this research were analyzed and discussed.

The findings from this study suggested that intentional teacher collaboration, the inclusion of students' families, and support from early childhood education (ECE) administrators are needed to conduct effective classroom to classroom transitions for students. Evidence from this research supports the contention that young children rely on trusted adults to guide them through transitions. To best aid this transition, it is proposed that a meaningful collaboration be developed between teachers, parents, and guardians. Communication among educators and families is necessary for supporting students developmentally and academically. Additionally, findings suggest the importance of teachers and families having a clear understanding of the classroom transition policies and practices; therefore, policies and practices must be created and implemented, which means administrators and ECE support staff must work cohesively to ensure students and families are supported throughout the process. Consequently, once established, transition strategies, plans, and steps can encourage a high-quality collaborative relationship and may result in a strong partnership that has a positive, lasting influence in the lives of children and families.

Overall, the first five years of a child's life are a critical period during which rapid growth and development take place. During this time, children learn important social-emotional, cognitive, and behavioral skills that set the stage for subsequent development and learning. Children also experience transitions early on, and through those changes, they can gain skills that prepare them for the next step. Children's environments have a meaningful impression on the processes by which they gain essential skills and abilities, and are very important to consider as they develop and learn; therefore, adults in early childhood can act as either a source of support and adaptation or contribute to potential risks. When adults provide as much stability as possible, along with intentional planning, children may be better able to cope with life's little and big transitions. Working together, teachers, administrators, and support school staff can provide students with positive and supportive classroom to classroom transitions.

REFERENCES

- Ahtola, A., Björn, P. M., Turunen, T., Poikonen, P.-L., Kontoniemi, M., Lerkkanen, M.-K., & Nurmi, J.-E. (2016). The concordance between teachers' and parents' perceptions of school transition practices: A solid base for the future. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, 60(2), 168–181. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/00313831.2014.996598
- Alsarawi, A. (2019). A process, framework, and set of tools for facilitating co-planning among co-teachers. *International Journal of Whole Schooling*, *15*(2), 1–23. https://search-ebscohost com.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct =true&db=ehh&AN=140058795&site=ehost-live&scope=site
- Baker, M. (2018). Early childhood teachers at the center: A qualitative case study of professional development in an urban district. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 46(2), 231–240. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1007/s10643-017-0858-6
- Bakkaloglu, H., & Ergin, E. (2020). Preschool teachers' views on in-classroom transitions in inclusive preschool classrooms. *International Journal of Early Childhood Special Education, 12*(1), 41–57. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.20489/intjecse.724950
- Banerjee, N., Stearns, E., Moller, S., & Mickelson, R. A. (2017). Teacher job satisfaction and student achievement: The roles of teacher professional community and teacher collaboration in schools. *American Journal of Education*, 123(2), 203-000. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1086/689932
- Bierman, K., Nix, R. L., Heinrichs, B. S., Domitrovich, C. E., Gest, S. D., Welsh, J. A., & Gill,
 S. (2014). Effects of Head Start REDI on children's outcomes 1 year later in different
 kindergarten contexts. *Child Development*, 85(1), 140-159. Doi:10.1111/cdev.12117

Brevetti, M. (2014). Reevaluating narrow accountability in American schools: The need for collaborative effort in improving teaching performances. *Delta Kappa Gamma Bulletin,* 81(1), 32–35. Retrieved from https://search-ebscohost

com.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=98474484&site=ehost-live&scope=site

- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1974). Is early intervention effective? Vol. 2 of a report on longitudinal evaluations of preschool programs. Washington, DC: Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of Child Development.
- Christians, Clifford G., & Carey, James W. (1989). The logic and aims of qualitative research. InG. H. Stempel III & B. H. Westley (Eds.), *Research methods in mass communication* (pp. 354-374). Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Conderman, G. (2016). How to collaborate through teams. *Kappa Delta Pi Record*, *52*(2), 71–75. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/00228958.2016.1156513
- Curle, D., Jamieson, J., Poon, B. T., Buchanan, M., Norman, N., & Zaidman-Zait, A. (2017).
 Working together: Communication between stakeholders during the transition from early intervention to school for children who are deaf or hard of hearing. *Exceptionality Education International*, 27(2), 54–71.
- Creswell, J. W., & Miller, D. L. (2000). Getting good qualitative data to improve educational practice, *Theory Into Practice*, *39*(3), 124-130.
- Creswell, J. W. & Poth, C. N. (2018). *Qualitative inquiry & research design: Choosing among five approaches* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications.

Da Fonte, M. A., & Barton-Arwood, S. M. (2017). Collaboration of general and special

education teachers: Perspectives and strategies. *Intervention in School & Clinic, 53*(2), 99–106. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1177/1053451217693370

- DC Office of the State Superintendent of Education. (2020). *My childcare dc*. Retrieved from https://childcareconnections.osse.dc.gov/
- Del Grosso, P., Akers, L., Mraz Esposito, A., & Paulsell, D. (2014). Early care and education partnerships: A review of the literature. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- Demirbaga, K. K. (2018). A comparative analysis: Vygotsky's sociocultural theory and montessori's theory. *Annual Review of Education, Communication & Language Sciences,* 15, 113–126. Retrieved from https://search-ebscohostcom.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=134101613&site=ehostlive&scope=site
- Donohoo, J., Hattie, J., & Eells, R. (2018). The power of collective efficacy. *Educational Leadership*, 75(6), 40–44. Retrieved from https://search-ebscohostcom.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=128251803&site=ehostlive&scope=site
- Doudna, K. D., Aaron, L. L., Flittner, A. E., & Peterson, C. A. (2015). Preparing for change: Individualizing transition plans for young children and their families. *YC: Young Children, 70*(4), 70–74. Retrieved from https://search-ebscohostcom.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=112343056&site=ehostlive&scope=site
- Early Learning Coalition (2019). *What is early learning*? Retrieved from http://elcosceola.org/for-families/what-is-early-learning/

- Edvestors. (2014). *Making space the value of teacher collaboration [PDF file]*. Retrieved from https://www.edvestors.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/EdVestors-Making-Space-The-Value-of-Teacher-Collaboration-2014.pdf
- Epistemology. (2001). *Importance of Philosophy*. (2015, October 11). Retrieved from www.importanceofphilosophy.com/Epistemology_Main.html

Epstein, A., & Willhite, G. L. (2015). Teacher efficacy in an early childhood professional development school. *International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education*, 7(2), 189–198. Retrieved from https://search-ebscohost-com.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=108891541&site=ehost-live&scope=site

- Eun, B. (2008). Making connections: Grounding professional development in the developmental theories of vygotsky. *Teacher Educator*, 43(2), 134–155. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/08878730701838934
- Forte, A. M., & Flores, M. A. (2014). Teacher collaboration and professional development in the workplace: A study of Portuguese teachers. *European Journal of Teacher Education*, 37(1), 91–105. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/02619768.2013.763791
- Fullan, M. & Hargreaves, A. (1992) What's worth fighting for in your school: Working together for improvement. Buckingham: Open University Press in association with the Ontario Public School Teachers' Federation.
- Friend, M.P., & Cook, L. (2013). Interactions: Collaboration skills for school professionals (7th ed.). Boston, MA: Pearson.

Gale, R. A. (2016). Learning in the company of others: Students and teachers collaborating to

support wonder, unease, and understanding. *New Directions for Teaching & Learning,* 2016(148), 15–23. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1002/tl.20206

- Galindo, C., & Sheldon, S. B. (2012). School and home connections and children's kindergarten achievement gains: The mediating role of family involvement. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 27(1), 90–103. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2011.05.004
- Gilliam, W. S. (2008). Head start, public school prekindergarten, and a collaborative potential. *Infants & Young Children, 21*(1), 30–44. doi:10.1097/01.IYC.0000306371.40414.7c
- Goddard, Y.L., Goddard, R.D., & Tschannen-Moran, M. (2007). A theoretical and empirical investigation of teacher collaboration for school improvement and student achievement in public elementary schools, *Teachers College Record*, *109*(4), 877-896.
- Goodrich, S., Mudrick, H., & Robinson, J. (2015). The transition from early childcare to preschool: Emerging toddler skills and readiness for group-based learning. *Early Education & Development*, 26(7), 1035–1056. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/10409289.2015.1006978
- Gray, S., & Ward, G. (2019). Critical elements in teacher collaboration to generate change when bringing an English language focus to science teaching. *New Zealand Journal of Teachers' Work, 16*(1/2), 48–63. Retrieved from https://search-ebscohostcom.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=140058503&site=ehostlive&scope=site
- Griebling, S., & Gilbert, J. (2020). Examining the value of a summer kindergarten transitioning program for children, families, and schools. *School Community Journal*, 30(1), 191–208.

Guo, Y., Justice, L., Sawyer, B. & Tompkins, V. (2011). Exploring factors related to preschool

teachers' self-efficacy. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 27, 961 – 968. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2011.03.008

Hamel, J., Dufour, S., & Fortin, D. (1993). Case study methods. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.

- Harper, L. (2016). Supporting young children's transitions to school: Recommendations for families. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 44(6), 653–659. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1007/s10643-015-0752-z
- Harvard University (2013). Some strategies for qualitative interviews. Retrieved from https://sociology.fas.harvard.edu/files/sociology/files/interview_strategies.pdf
- Head Start. (2018). *Transitions from early head start*. Retrieved from https://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.go v/policu/45-cfr-chap-xiii/1302-70-transitions-early-head-start
- Head Start. (2020). *Transitions from head start to kindergarten*. Retrieved from https://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/policy/45-cfr-chap-xiii/1302-71-transitions-head-start-kindergarten
- Head Start (2019, July 15). *Professional development*. Retrieved from https://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/professional-development
- Hinitz, B. S. F. (2014). Head start. Yc: Young Children, 69(2), 94–97. Retrieved from https://search-ebscohost com.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=95762318&site=ehostlive&scope=site
- Holmstrom, K., Wong, L.-S., & Krumm, A. E. (2015). No need to talk about teaching: examining the effects that an instruction and assessment a system has on collaborating teachers' discourse. *Leadership & Policy in Schools*, 14(1), 104–133. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/15700763.2014.983130

- Ismail, S. N., Muhammad, F., Kanesan, A. G., & Yaacob, A. (2018). Teacher collaboration as a mediator for strategic leadership and teaching quality. *International Journal of Instruction*, 11(4), 485–498. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.12973/iji.2018.11430a
- Jaramillo, J. A. (1996). Vygotsky's sociocultural theory and contributions to the development of constructivist curricula. *Education*, 117(1), 133. https://ezproxy.liberty.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true &db=ehh&AN=9611212689&site=ehost-live&scope=site
- Jensen, A. R. (1969). How much can we boost IQ and scholastic achievement. *Harvard Educational Review 39*(1): 1–123.

https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.17763/haer.39.1.l3u15956627424k7

- Ketterlin-Geller, L. R., Baumer, P., & Lichon, K. (2015). Administrators as advocates for teacher collaboration. *Intervention in School & Clinic*, 51(1), 51–57. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1177/1053451214542044
- Killion, J. (2015). High quality collaboration benefits teachers and students. JSD, 36(5), 62-64. Retrieved from https://learningforward.org/docs/default-source/jsd-october-2015/highquality-collaboration-benefits-teachers-and-students.pdf
- Kim, M.S. (2014). Doing social constructivist research means making empathic and aesthetic connections with participants. *European Early Childhood Education Research Journal, 22*(4), 538–553, http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/1350293X.2014.947835
- Koralek, D. G., Nemeth, K.N., & Ramsey, K. (2019). Families & educators together: Building great relationships that support young children. Washington, DC: National Association For the Education of Young Children.

Lago, L. (2017). Different transitions: Timetable failures in the transition to school. Children

& Society, 31(3), 243–252.

- Lees, A., & Kennedy, A. S. (2017). Community-based collaboration for early childhood teacher education: Partner experiences and perspectives as co-teacher educators. *Journal of Early Childhood Teacher Education, 38*(1), 52–78. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/10901027.2016.1274692
- Leonard, L., & Leonard, P. (2003). The continuing problem with collaboration: Teachers talk. *Current Issues in Education, 6*(15), 1–10. Retrieved from file:///Users/drobertson/Downloads/1615-Article%20Text-6899-1-10-20150525.pdf
- Leontèv, A. (1981). *The problem of activity in psychology: In the concept of activity in soviet psychology.* Armonk: M.E. Sharpe
- Levine, T. H., & Marcus, A. S. (2007). Closing the achievement gap through teacher collaboration: Facilitating multiple trajectories of teacher learning. *Journal of Advanced Academics, 19*(1), 116–138. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.4219/jaa-2007-707
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1986) But is it rigorous? Trustworthiness and authenticity in naturalistic evaluation. In New directions for program evaluation. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Little, J. W. 1990. The persistence of privacy: Autonomy and initiative in teachers professional relations. *Teachers College Record*, *91*(4), 509–531.
- Little, M. H. (2017). School-based kindergarten transition practices and child outcomes. *Elementary School Journal*, 118(2), 335–356. https://doi org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1086/694221
- Loh, V. (2015). The power of collaborative dialogue. *Art Education, 68*(5), 14–19. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/00043125.2015.11519334

- Lohmann, M. J., Hathcote, A. R., & Boothe, K. A. (2018). Addressing the barriers to familyschool collaboration: A brief review of the literature and recommendations for practice. *International Journal of Early Childhood Special Education*, 10(1), 25–31. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.20489/intjecse.454424
- MacLeod-Brudnenell, I., Kay, J. (2008). Advanced early years: For foundation degrees and levels 4/5 (2nd edition). Essex: Heinemann.
- Mantzicopoulos, P. (2005). Conflictual relationships between kindergarten children and their teachers: Associations with child and classroom context variables. *Journal of Social Psychology*, 43, 425-442.
- Masterson, M. L. (2015). Small steps with big rewards: Connecting with coteachers. *YC: Young Children*, 70(5), 28–33. Retrieved from https://search-ebscohostcom.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=112343066&site=ehostlive&scope=site
- McGinty, A. S., Justice, L. M., & Rimm-Kaufman, S. E. (2008). Sense of school community For preschool teachers serving at-risk children. *Early Education & Development*, 19, 361-384. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1080/10409280801964036
- Meirink, J., Imants, J., Meijer, P., & Verloop, N. (2010). Teacher learning and collaboration in innovative teams. *Cambridge Journal of Education*, 40(2), 161–181.
- Merriam, S. B. (1988). *Case study research in education: A qualitative approach*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Merriam, S. B. (1998). *Qualitative research and case study applications in education*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

- Merriam, S. B. & Tisdell, E. J. (2016). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Mincemoyer, C. C. (2016). Understanding transitions [PDF file]. Retrieved from http://bkc-od-media.vmhost.psu.edu/documents/tips1006.pdf
- Mofield, E.L. (2020). Benefits and barriers to collaboration and coteaching: Examining perspectives of gifted education teachers and general education teachers. *Gifted Child Today*, *43*(1), 20-33. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/1076217519880588
- Morel, N. J. (2014). Setting the stage for collaboration: An essential skill for professional growth. *Delta Kappa Gamma Bulletin, 81*(1), 36–39. Retrieved from https://searchebscohostcom.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=98474485&site =ehost-live&scope=site
- National Center for Early Development and Learning. (1996). *Transition practices survey*. Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.
- Ning, H., Lee, D., & Lee, W. (2015). Relationships between teacher value orientations, collegiality, and collaboration in school professional learning communities. *Social Psychology of Education*, 18(2), 337–354. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1007/s11218-015-9294-x
- Office of Head Start (2019). *History of head start*. Retrieved from https://www.acf.hhs.gov/ohs/about/history-of-head-start
- Patton, M. & Cocharn, M. (2002). A guide to using qualitative research methodology.
 Retrieved from https://evaluation.msf.org/sites/evaluation/files
 /a guide to using qualitative research methodology.pdf

Patton, M. Q. (2015). Qualitative evaluation and research methods. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Pellegrino, A., Weiss, M., & Regan, K. (2015). Learning to collaborate: General and special educators in teacher education. *Teacher Educator*, 50(3), 187–202. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/08878730.2015.1038494

Peterson, K. (2002). Positive or negative. Journal of Staff Development, 23(3), 10-15.

- Peterson, K. & Deal, T. (1999). *Shaping school culture: The heart of leadership*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Piercey, D. (2011). Why don't teachers collaborate. Retrieved from https://bettereducate.com/uploads/file/40949_CollaborationTime_40665WhyDontTeachersCollaborateALeadershipConundrumWhyDontTeachersCollaborate.pdf
- Podmore, V. N., Sauvao, L. M., & Mapa, L. (2003). Sociocultural perspectives on transition to school from pacific islands early childhood centers. *International Journal of Early Years Education*, 11(1), 33. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/09669760304715
- Postholm, M. B. (2016). Collaboration between teacher educators and schools to enhance development. *European Journal of Teacher Education*, 39(4), 452–470. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/02619768.2016.1225717
- Poulos, J. Culberston, N. Piazza, P. & D'entremont, C. (2014). Making space: The value of teacher collaboration. *Education Digest*, 80(2), 28–31. Retrieved from https://search-ebscohost-com.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db =ehh&AN=98510551&site=ehost-live&scope=site.

Puccioni, J. (2018). Understanding how kindergarten teachers' beliefs shape their transition practices. *School Community Journal, 28*(1), 249–272. Retrieved from http://ezproxy.liberty.edu/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true &db=ehh&AN=130751867&site=ehost-live&scope=site

- Quiñones, G., Li, L., & Ridgway, A. (2018). Collaborative forum: An affective space for infant-toddler educators' collective reflections. *Australasian Journal of Early Childhood*, 43(3), 25–33. https://doi.org/10.23965/AJEC.43.3.03
- Rogers, S. (2018). She thinks her toys don't understand Romanian: Family engagement with children's learning during the transition to school. *European Early Childhood Education Research Journal, 26*(2), 177–186. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/1350293X.2018.1441986
- Rowley, J. (2002). Using case studies in research. *Management Research News, 25*(1), 16-27. Retrieved from

https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/4e18/426cc8767b4141c924236612aafaef75fa75.pdf

- Rubin, H. (2009). Collaborative leadership: Developing effective partnerships for communities and schools (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Schein, E. (1985). Organizational culture and leadership. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Schilder, D. E., Broadstone, M., & Curenton, S. M. (2017). Special issue: Early care and education collaboration. *Early Education & Development*, 28(8), 1072–1074. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/10409289.2017.1344033
- Schilder, D., & Smith Leavell, A. (2014). Head Start/childcare partnerships: Program characteristics and classroom quality. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 43(2), 109– 117. doi:10.1007/s10643-014-0640-y
- Selden, S. C., Sowa, J. E., & Sandfort, J. (2006). The impact of nonprofit collaboration in early child care and education on management and program outcomes. *Public Administration Review*, 66(3), 412–425. doi:10.1111/puar.2006.66.issue-3

Shakenova, L. (2017). The theoretical framework of teacher collaboration.

Khazar Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences, 20(2), 34-48.doi: 10.5782/2223-2621.2017.20.2.34

- Skouteris, H., Watson, B., & Lum, J. (2012). Preschool children's transition to formal schooling:
 The importance of collaboration between teachers, parents and children. *Australasian Journal of Early Childhood*, 37(4), 78–88.
- Slavin, R.E. (2015). *Educational psychology: Theory and practice* (11th ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Education, Inc.
- Speck, M. (1999). *The principalship: Building a learning community*. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice-Hall Inc.
- Spillane, J. P., & Shirrell, M. (2018). The schoolhouse network: How school buildings affect teacher collaboration. *Education Next*, 18(2), 68–73. Retrieved from https://searchebscohostcom.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=128211384&sit e=ehost-live&scope=site

Stake, R. E. (1995). The art of case study research. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Stearns, Elizabeth, Neena Banerjee, Roslyn Mickelson, and Stephanie Moller (2015).
 Collective pedagogical teacher culture and teacher satisfaction. *Teachers College Record*, 117 (8): 1–32.
- Steiner, J.V., & Mahn, H. (1996). Sociocultural approaches to learning and development: A Vygotskian framework. Educational Psychologist, 31(3/4), 191. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/00461520.1996.9653266
- The effects of transition on child and young person development. (2014). Retrieved from http://teachingassistantmaterials.blogspot.com/2014/02/the-effects-of-transitions-on-child-and.html

The National Center on Parent, Family, and Community. (2013.) *Family engagement in transitions: Transition to kindergarten*. Retrieved from https://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/rtp-transition-to-kindergarten.pdf

Tiongson, M. T. (2018). Interdisciplinary teacher collaboration for English for specific purposes in the Philippines. University of Sydney Papers in TESOL, 13, 29–62. Retrieved from https://search-ebscohostcom.ezproxy.liberty.edu/login.aspx?direct=true&db=ehh&AN=134172437&site=ehost-

live&scope=site

Traum, L. C., & Moran, M. J. (2016). Parents' and teachers' reflections on the process of daily transitions in an infant and toddler laboratory school. *Journal of Early Childhood Teacher Education*, 37(4), 331–350.

https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/10901027.2016.1241967

- Ubha, N., & Cahill, S. (2014). Building secure attachments for primary school children: A mixed methods study. *Educational Psychology in Practice*, 30(3), 272–292. https://doiorg.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/02667363.2014.920304
- U.S. Census Bureau (2019). Quick facts. Retrieved from https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/DC
- U.S. Department of Education (2011). *Ferpa regulations*. Retrieved from https://studentprivacy.ed.gov/ferpa-regulations#0.1 top
- U.S. Department of Education (2011). *Definitions*. Retrieved from https://www.ed.gov/early-learning/elc-draft-summary/definitions
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. (2018). News you can use: Transitions.

Retrieved from https://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/transitions/article/news-you-can-use-transitions

- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. (2020). *School readiness*. Retrieved from https://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/school-readiness/article/head-start-approach-school-readiness-overview
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. (2020). *Supporting transitions: Early educators partnering with families* [PDF File]. Retrieved from https://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/supporting-transitions-brief-two.pdf
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. (2020). *Supporting transitions: Using child development as a guide* [PDF File]. Retrieved from https://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/supporting-transitions-brief-one.pdf
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (2020). *Supporting transitions: program policies and practices* [PDF File]. Retrieved from https://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/supporting-transitions-brief-three.pdf

Vygotsky, L. S. (1978). Mind in society. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

- Vygotsky, L. S. (1994). The problem of the environment. In R. van derVeer & J. Valsiner (Eds.), *The Vygotsky Reader*, 338–354. Oxford,UK: Blackwell Publishers.
- Wagner, C. and Masden-Copas, P. (2002). An audit of the culture starts with two handy tools. *Journal of Staff Development, 23*(3), 42-53.
- Westinghouse Learning Corporation & Ohio University. (1969). The impact of head start: An evaluation of the effects of head start on children's cognitive and affective development.
 Athens, OH: Ohio University; New York: Westinghouse Learning Corporation.

- What Works Clearinghouse. (2008). WWC procedures and standards handbook. Princeton, NJ:
 U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences, National Center for
 Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance, What Works Clearinghouse.
- Yazan, B. (2015). Three approaches to case study methods in education: Yin, Merriam, and Stake. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(2), 134-152. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol20/iss2/12
- Yim, E. P. (2018). Supporting the kindergarten-primary school transition in Hong Kong: Reform in a teacher training programme. *International Journal of Early Years Education*, 24(4), 436-449. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1080/09669760.2017.1316243
- Yin, R. K. (2018). Case study research and applications: Design and methods.Thousand Oaks, Calif: Sage Publications.
- Yuan, R., & Zhang, J. (2016). Promoting teacher collaboration through joint lesson planning: challenges and coping strategies. *Asia-Pacific Education Researcher*, 25(5/6), 817–826. https://doi-org.ezproxy.liberty.edu/10.1007/s40299-016-0300-7

Appendix A IRB Approval Letter



November 13, 2020

Danielle Robertson Meredith Park

Re: IRB Exemption - IRB-FY20-21-58 Early Learning Teacher Collaboration and Classroom Transitions

Dear Danielle Robertson, Meredith Park:

The Liberty University Institutional Review Board (IRB) has reviewed your application in accordance with the Office for Human Research Protections (OHRP) and Food and Drug Administration (FDA) regulations and finds your study to be exempt from further IRB review. This means you may begin your research with the data safeguarding methods mentioned in your approved application, and no further IRB oversight is required.

Your study falls under the following exemption category, which identifies specific situations in which human participants research is exempt from the policy set forth in 45 CFR 46: 101(b):

Category 2.(iii). Research that only includes interactions involving educational tests (cognitive, diagnostic, aptitude, achievement), survey procedures, interview procedures, or observation of public behavior (including visual or auditory recording) if at least one of the following criteria is met:

The information obtained is recorded by the investigator in such a manner that the identity of the human subjects can readily be ascertained, directly or through identifiers linked to the subjects, and an IRB conducts a limited IRB review to make the determination required by \$46.111(a)(7).

Your stamped consent form can be found under the Attachments tab within the Submission Details section of your study on Cayuse IRB. This form should be copied and used to gain the consent of your research participants. If you plan to provide your consent information electronically, the contents of the attached consent document should be made available without alteration.

Please note that this exemption only applies to your current research application, and any modifications to your protocol must be reported to the Liberty University IRB for verification of continued exemption status. You may report these changes by completing a modification submission through your Cayuse IRB account.

If you have any questions about this exemption or need assistance in determining whether possible modifications to your protocol would change your exemption status, please email us at in <u>boliberty.edu</u>.

Appendix B Permission Request

Thursday September 17th, 2020

Dear Educator/Director,

As a graduate student in the School of Education at Liberty University, I am conducting research to better understand how early learning teachers are collaborating to support infants, toddlers, and preschoolers with classroom transitions. The title of my research project is Early Learning Teacher Collaboration and Classroom Transitions, and the purpose of my research is to learn how teachers collaborate to support children in transitioning to the next classroom in an early childhood program.

I am writing to request your permission to conduct my research with the teachers at _ and contact the teachers to participate in my research study.

Participants will be asked to participate in a scheduled interview and focus group. Participants will be presented with informed consent information prior to participating. Taking part in this study is completely voluntary, and participants are welcome to discontinue participation at any time.

Thank you for considering my request. If you choose to grant permission, please respond by email to the researcher's email address.

Sincerely,

Danielle Robertson Principal Investigator

Appendix C Site Approval

Dear Danielle, The staff of th

Appendix D Consent Form

Consent

Title of the Project: Early Learning Teacher Collaboration and Classroom Transitions **Principal Investigator:** Danielle Robertson, Ed. S., Liberty University

Invitation to be Part of a Research Study

You are invited to participate in a research study. In order to participate, you must be 18 years of age or older and currently teach children ages 0-5 in an early learning/childcare center that has some transition and collaboration practices in place. Examples of these practices include using a transition plan and or transition documents, educating parents on their child's upcoming transition, partaking in transition/teacher collaboration meetings, and planning transition practices such as field trips to kindergarten classrooms, exchanging information with a child's previous teacher, or intentionally scheduling children to visit classrooms in advance, etc.

Please take time to read this entire form and ask questions before deciding whether to take part in this research project.

What is the study about and why is it being done?

The purpose of the study is learn how teachers collaborate to support children in transitioning to the next classroom in an early childhood program.

What will happen if you take part in this study?

If you agree to be in this study, I will ask you to do the following things:

- 1. Email transition documents to the researcher.
- 2. Participate in a 1 hour, audio-recorded, phone interview.
- 3. Review the interview transcript. The interview transcript will be emailed to you 1 week after the interview. It should take approximately 10 minutes to review the transcript. The transcript should be returned by email within 1 week of its receipt.
- 4. Participate in a 1 hour, audio and video-recorded focus group via Zoom.
- 5. Review the focus group transcript. The focus group transcript will be emailed to you 1 week after the focus group. It should take approximately 10 minutes to review the transcript. The transcript should be returned by email within 1 week of its receipt.

How could you or others benefit from this study?

Participants should not expect to receive a direct benefit from taking part in this study.

Benefits to society include an increased knowledge of the importance of teacher collaboration to ensure students have smooth classroom transitions.

What risks might you experience from being in this study?

The risks involved in this study are minimal, which means they are equal to the risks you would encounter in everyday life.

How will personal information be protected?

The records of this study will be kept private. Published reports will not include any information that will make it possible to identify a subject. Research records will be stored securely, and only the researcher will have access to the records. Data collected from you may be shared for use in future research studies or with other researchers. If data collected from you is shared, any information that could identify you, if applicable, will be removed before the data is shared.

- Participant responses will be kept confidential through the use of pseudonyms. Interviews will be conducted in a location where others will not easily overhear the conversation.
- Data will be stored on a password-locked computer and in a locked filing cabinet. The data may be used in future presentations. After three years, all electronic records will be deleted, and all physical records will be shredded.
- The interview and focus group will be recorded and transcribed. Recordings will be stored on a password locked computer for three years and then erased. Only the researcher will have access to these recordings.
- Confidentiality cannot be guaranteed in focus group settings. While discouraged, other members of the focus group may share what was discussed with persons outside of the group.

How will you be compensated for being part of the study?

Participants will be entered into a raffle, and once the study has been completed, 3 participants will be chosen to receive a \$50 VISA gift card for participating in this study. The gift cards will be delivered to the teachers at their assigned childcare center by handing it to the center's administrator at the front door.

Is study participation voluntary?

Participation in this study is voluntary. Your decision whether to participate will not affect your current or future relations with Liberty University. If you decide to participate, you are free to not answer any question or withdraw at any time without affecting those relationships.

What should you do if you decide to withdraw from the study?

If you choose to withdraw from the study, please contact the researcher at the email address/phone number included in the next paragraph. Should you choose to withdraw, data collected from you, apart from focus group data, will be destroyed immediately and will not be included in this study. Focus group data will not be destroyed, but your contributions to the focus group will not be included in the study if you choose to withdraw.

Whom do you contact if you have questions or concerns about the study?

The researcher conducting this study is Danielle Robertson. You may ask any questions you have now. If you have questions later, **you are encouraged** to contact her at **and** and . You may also contact the researcher's faculty sponsor, Dr.

Meredith Park at

Whom do you contact if you have questions about your rights as a research participant?

If you have any questions or concerns regarding this study and would like to talk to someone other than the researcher, **you are encouraged** to contact the Institutional Review Board, 1971 University Blvd., Green Hall Ste. 2845, Lynchburg, VA 24515 or email at <u>irb@liberty.edu</u>.

Your Consent

By signing this document, you are agreeing to be in this study. Make sure you understand what the study is about before you sign. You will be given a copy of this document for your records. The researcher will keep a copy with the study records. If you have any questions about the study after you sign this document, you can contact the researcher using the information provided above.

I have read and understood the above information. I have asked questions and have received answers. I consent to participate in the study.

The researcher has my permission to audio and video-record me as part of my participation in this study.

Signature

Appendix E Interview Questions

Standardized Open-Ended Interview Questions

- 1. Please introduce yourself and share what age group you teach.
- 2. How many years have you been teaching infants and or toddlers?
- 3. How long have you collaborated with other early learning educators?
- 4. Based on your knowledge, what is teacher collaboration?
- 5. Please share your overall experience with teacher collaboration with other early learning educators.
- 6. What situations have influenced or affected (in a positive or negative way) your experiences with teacher collaboration?
- 7. How do you include the child's family in the transition process?
- 8. If I attended a teacher collaboration meeting with you, what would I observe?
- 9. What effects have teacher collaboration had on your ability to implement effective transition strategies?
- 10. How do teachers develop goals during collaboration meetings?
- 11. What does a typical classroom transition look like for a child at your child care center?
- 12. What does the program currently do to support teacher collaboration?
- 13. What would you like to see more of at your child-care center when it comes to teacher collaboration?
- 14. What additional information can you add about your own collaborative experiences?
- 15. This is the last question; I truly appreciate the time you've given to this. What do you think needs to be improved when it comes to teacher collaboration and classroom transitions at your center?

Appendix F Focus Group Questions

Focus Group Questions

- 1. Why do you think teacher collaboration is vital for students to have smooth classroom transitions?
- 2. What procedures are in place at your center that either facilitate or detract from productive collaboration?
- 3. What are some effective strategies that you have learned during your teaching career that educators can use to support children in having a smooth classroom transition?
- 4. For those of you who collaborate with others to support children's classroom transitions, what processes are in place at your childcare center to ensure the child's family is involved?

Appendix G Transition Checklist

Transition Checklist				
Childs Name		Date of Birth Date of		Entry
		Transition Date		
Type of Transitio	ons: Classroom to	Classroom 🗌 Ho	me to Center	
	PreK- Kinder	garten 🗌 Cei	nter to Center	
Time Frame	Action	Date	Who's	Notes
		Completed	Responsible	
6 Months prior to transition	Center Director/Manager will have conversation with child's teacher concerning transition		Director/Manager	
6 Months prior	Teacher will schedule meeting with parent pertaining to transition plan		Child's Current Teacher	
Twice a year	Plan a Parent/School Night		Family Engagement Specialist/Teacher Director	
2 months prior to transition	Collaborate/discuss child's individual goals from transition plan with parent and new teacher		Child's Current Teacher	
1 month before transition	Child visits classroom (parent encouraged to visit with child)		Current and New Teacher	
Quarterly	Collaboration on child's data/checkpoints (GOLD		Current and New Teacher	

1 Week before	Ensure child's file is completed to be transferred to new classroom/school/ program	Current Teacher	
Transition	Child starts in new classroom	New Teacher	

Once complete please sign the document below:

Current Teacher's Signature_____

New Teacher's Signature_____

Center Director/ Manager Signature_____

Appendix H Transition Plan Form

Transition	Planning	Form

Child's Name:	Center Name:		
Date of Birth	Current classroom Name:		
Parents Name:	Current Teacher Name:		
General Information			
Date of current ASQ:	Last TS Gold Assessment Date:		
Does Child have an IFSP or IEP?	IFSP or IEP Date:		
Was child referred for services?	Is child receiving services, if so where?		
Placement (please write yes or classroom name w	here it applies)		
Child will be transitioning from classroom:	To Classroom:		
Child will transitioning from Site:	To Site:		
Child will be transitioning from Early Head Start to Head Start:			
Child will be transitioning to Public School:	Charter School:		
GOALS			
Child Development Goal:			
School Readiness Goal:			
Family Goal:			

Goals	Transition Activity	When Does Activity Occur?	Who's Involved?	Challenges?	Follow-Up (date)
Child					
Development					
Goal:					
School					
Readiness					
Goal:					
Family Goal:					

Parent/Guardian Signature:	Date:
Current Teacher Signature:	Date:
Family Engagement Specialist Signature:	Date:
Center Director/Manager Initials	

Appendix I Permission Form for Transferring

Transition Permission Form

Date:		
The parent/guardian of		
permission to transition him/her to be transiti classroom name) to		
(Date of transition).	_ (
Signature		
Printed Name		
Relationship to child	-	
Date		